# Advances in biorenewables-resource-waste systems and modelling

Miao Guo<sup>1</sup>\*, Chunfei Wu<sup>2,†</sup>, Stephen Chapman<sup>3,†</sup>, Xi Yu<sup>4</sup>, Tom Vinestock<sup>1</sup>, Astley Hastings<sup>5</sup>, Pete Smith<sup>5</sup>, Nilay Shah<sup>6</sup>

 <sup>1</sup>Department of Engineering, Faculty of Natural, Mathematical & Engineering Sciences, King's College London, London, WC2R 2LS, UK,
 <sup>2</sup>School of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Queen's University Belfast, BT7 1NN, Northern Ireland, UK
 <sup>3</sup>Aix Marseille University, CNRS, IBDM UMR 7288, Turing Center for Living Systems, Marseille, France
 <sup>4</sup>School of Chemistry, University of Southampton, Highfield Campus, Southampton, SO17 1BJ, UK
 <sup>5</sup>Institute of Biological and Environmental Sciences, University of Aberdeen, Aberdeen, AB24 3UU, UK
 <sup>6</sup>Department of Chemical Engineering, Imperial College London, SW7 2AZ, UK

<sup>+</sup>Equivalent contribution Corresponding author <u>miao.guo@kcl.ac.uk</u>

# Abstract

The transformation to a resource-circular bio-economy offers a mechanism to mitigate climate change and environmental degradation. As advanced bioeconomy components, biorenewables derived from terrestrial, aquatic biomass and waste resources are expected to play significant roles over the next decades. This study provides an overview of potential biomass resources ranging from higher plant species to phototrophic microbial cluster, and their fundamental photosynthesis processes as well as biogeochemical carbon cycles involved in ecosystems. The review reflects empirical advances in conversion technologies and processes to manufacture value-added biorenewables from biomass and waste resources. The nexus perspective of resource-biorenewable-waste has been analysed to understand their interdependency and wider interaction with environmental resources and ecosystems. We further discussed the systems perspectives of biorenewables to develop fundamental understanding of resource flows and carbon cycles across biorenewable subsystems and highlight their spatial and temporal variability. Our in-depth review suggested the system challenges of biorenewable, which are subject to nonlinearity, variability and complexity. To unlock such system complexity and address the challenges, a whole systems approach is necessary to develop fundamental understanding, design novel biorenewable solutions. Our review reflects recent advances and prospects of computational methods for biorenewable systems modelling. This covers the development and applications of first principle models, process design, quantitative evaluation of sustainability and ecosystem services and mathematical optimisation to improve design, operation and planning of processes and develop emerging biorenewable systems. Coupling these advanced computational methods, a whole systems approach enables a multi-scale modelling framework to inherently link the processes and subsystems involved in biomass ecosystems and biorenewable manufacturing. Reviewing modelling advances, our study provides insights into the emerging opportunities in biorenewable research and highlights the frontier research directions, which have the potential to impact biorenewable sector sustainability.

Key words: biomass, biorenewable, mathematical optimisation, process design, modelling advances

# Contents

1.	Introduction	3
2.	Biorenewable systems	4
	2.1 Photosynthesis and biomass carbon cycles	5
	2.1.1 C3 C4 and CAM photosynthesis pathways	6
	2.1.2 Photosystems and photosynthesis light reactions	7
	2.1.3 The interaction between carbon metabolism and light reactions of photosynthesis	7

2.1.4 Photosynthetic microbial cluster and implications on photosynthetic mach	ineries8
2.2 Biorenewable feedstock: terrestrial vs. aquatic biomass, wastes	
2.2.1 Terrestrial biomass	
2.2.2 Aquatic biomass	
2.2.3 Waste biomass	
2.3 Biorenewable thermochemical conversion routes	
2.4 Biorenewable chemical and biochemical conversion routes	
2.5 Biorenewable system complexity	
3 Multi-scale biorenewable systems modelling	
3.1 Metabolic and biogeochemical modelling	
3.1.1 Implementing system biology to understand global metabolism	
3.1.2 Biomass production modelling	
3.2 Ecosystem services and sustainability evaluation	47
3.2.1 Ecosystem services	47
3.2.2 Life cycle sustainability assessment (LCSA)	
3.3 Data model in geographic information systems	
3.4. Process simulation and techno-economic evaluation	
3.4.1. Kinetics vs. thermodynamic equilibrium models	
3.4.2. Process simulation	
3.4.3. Computational Fluid Dynamics (CFD) for unit operation	
3.4.4. Multi-scale process simulation	
3.5 Process synthesis and planning	
3.5.1 Conversion process synthesis	
3.5.2 Enterprise-wide optimisation	
3.5.3 Research challenge	61
3.6 Supply chain optimisation	61
3.6.1 Overview of terrestrial/aquatic/waste supply chain optimisation	
3.6.2 Multi-echelon and multi-scale challenges in biorenewable supply chains	
3.6.3 Natural capital and built environment resources	
3.6.4 Cooperative vs. non-cooperative supply chain strategies	
3.6.5 LCSA optimisation incorporating wider ecosystem services	
3.7 Multi-criteria challenge and supply chain simulation	
3.7.1 Multi-criteria decision-making	
3.7.2 Stakeholder interaction and policy intervention	69
3.8 Optimisation under uncertainty	70
3.9 Technology learning curves	73

3.10 Modelling research frontier beyond state-of-the-art	74
4. Final remark	75
Acknowledgement	75
References	75

# 1. Introduction

Driven by a range of environmental challenges e.g. climate change and resource depletion, a transition from the current fossil-based to a future sustainable bio-based economy is expected to evolve progressively in the coming decades <sup>1</sup>. Fossil fuels dominate the world's primary energy supply, meeting 80% of current global demands, which is projected to rise by 40% in 2035 <sup>2</sup>. Although unconventional oil and gas production shows that absolute fossil fuel depletion is unlikely to restrain demand, the substantially increased resource intensity of production from such new fossil fuel reserves come with a significant resource scarcity caveat <sup>3</sup> e.g. IEA-projected 85% increase in water demand for energy production by 2035<sup>2</sup>. The accelerating resource depletion is accompanied by concerns about increasing greenhouse gas (GHG) levels, where fossil fuel is a key contributor to anthropogenic GHGs <sup>4</sup>. At the Paris climate conference (COP21) in December 2015, 195 countries adopted the legally binding global climate agreement, which sets out the action plans to limit the global warming to well below 2°C. An innovative bio-based economy underpinned by biorenewable technologies offers significant opportunities to decarbonise economic growth, develop optimal resource use and support global adaptation efforts.

The term biorenewable refers to the bio-products derived from renewable biological resources or waste including food, bioenergy, biofuel, biochemical, biomaterial etc. A wide range of biorenewable products can be manufactured through various technology routes (Figure 2) and contribute to the bioeconomy. The current bioeconomy across Europe is estimated to worth around  $\notin$  2 trillion <sup>5</sup>; whereas in the UK, the whole bioeconomy including all activities for sustainable conversion of biomass into bioproducts, in total injected £220 billion added gross values and supported 5.2 million jobs in 2014  $^{6}$ . Its growth is expected to increase to £440 billion by 2030 in the UK<sup>7</sup>. However, as pointed out by the Stockholm Resilience Centre, human use of and impacts on the biosphere are now exceeding the multiple environmental limits <sup>3</sup> and planetary boundaries. The planetary boundaries is a concept proposed by Rockstrom et al<sup>8</sup> to define the safe operating space for humanity with respect to the Earth system and are associated with the planet's biophysical subsystems or processes. Such environmental limits have been avoided in the past by adopting technology innovation and problem shifting, e.g. industrial revolution and green revolution<sup>9</sup>. But current operation beyond multiple planetary boundaries does not allow for any further easy shifts <sup>3</sup> Thus, the burgeoning bioeconomy transformation and biorenewable sector sustainability cannot be achieved by partial system solutions but calls for whole systems approaches considering the biorenewable system complexity.

As advanced bioeconomy components, biorenewables systems can be broadly divided into five subsystem fragments - i.e. environment and natural capitals (e.g. land, water), resource production and ecosystem, biorenewable refining/manufacturing, distribution and network, waste treatment. These are often regarded and investigated as isolated sub-system fragments. In fact, they are interdependent and interlinked. Take one of the economically favourable biorenewable sectors (Figure 2) - agro-food - as an example to elaborate the resource-biorenewable-waste interdependency. Agro-foods highly depend on natural capital resources i.e. land and water. Currently, agriculture sectors account for 37% of global lands and 70% of the water consumption <sup>10</sup>. By 2050, the agricultural water withdrawn of 3000 km<sup>3</sup>/yr and potential 2.8 billion ha rain-fed land use and expansion of 0.33 billion ha irrigated land are expected to take place in water-scarce regions and developing countries<sup>10</sup>. This brings severe land/watercompetition issues with other biorenewable sectors and municipal and industrial needs in response to rapid urbanisation trends and economic growth. Moreover, rising waste generation from current agrofood sectors brings additional stress, which is equivalent to waste of 8.5% of annual water withdrawn and 28% of agricultural lands globally <sup>11</sup>. Thus, the agro-food production is not only dependent on and constrained by resource (land/water) availability but also interlinks with built environment (e.g. infrastructure for waste treatment). Multiple biorenewable sectors also interact at system levels e.g. their competition on the same productive lands and water resources. Such complexity requires in-depth understanding of resource flows and processes across biorenewable sub-systems and novel system solutions to achieve resource-circularity and address their interlinkage with natural and build environments. Fundamentally, resource, biorenewable and waste form a nexus. Sitting at Natural Sciences and Engineering interface, this nexus represents a highly cross-disciplinary research frontier. Integrating empirical and computational advances, design of advanced biorenewable solutions from a whole systems perspective, offers a promising path to catalyse resource-biorenewable-waste nexus sustainability. However, no publically available study has been found to reflect the biorenewable systems complexity and recent advances and prospects of computational methods for biorenewable systems research.

Here we present a critical review of biorenewable systems, bridging fundamental and applied research perspectives at Science-Engineering interface with a particular focus on biorenewable systems complexity and modelling research. This review article reflects state-of-the-art of biorenewable empirical research ranging from biological renewable resources underpinned by photosynthesis and biogeochemical cycles to biorenewable manufacturing through diverse technologies; building upon the fundamental understanding of the empirical advances, this review highlights the biorenewable system complexity and addresses the interlinkage and interdependency of sub-systems. Further, our study reviews the modelling advances to tackle such system complexity across highly interdisciplinary topics and identifies the open research challenges and gaps in the fields. This review study is concluded with future research directions on biorenewable systems modelling. The structure of the review is illustrated graphically in Figure 1.



Figure 1 Diagram outlining the structure of the review.

# 2. Biorenewable systems

Biomass includes all complex biogenic organic and inorganic products generated by natural or technosphere and consists of 1) natural constituents originated from terrestrial or aquatic vegetation via photosynthesis or generated via animal and human food digestion; 2) technosphere products/by-products derived from processing the natural constituents above <sup>12, 13</sup>. In this review, biomass mainly refers to biological renewable resources (e.g. higher plant species and microbial cluster) and waste

Unlike other renewable sources, e.g. tidal energy or intermittent sources of solar and wind energy, biomass provides flexible options to overcome the supply instability and un-predictability by deriving thermal and electrical energy on demands, and offering potential for transport fuel or bio-chemical generation. Biomass is nature's successful solar conversion and energy storage system via photosynthesis to derive atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>-sourced carbohydrates and lignin <sup>14</sup>. This coupled with carbon-containing and nutrient-rich organic waste in solid (e.g. biodegradable fraction municipal solid waste (BFMSW), liquid (e.g. sewage sludge) or gas (e.g. CO<sub>2</sub>) phases represent great potential resources.

Such a wide range of biomass organic molecules can be converted into a plethora of bio-products in the biorefineries. Biorefineries are regarded as the cornerstone of the bioeconomy (Figure 2), where various thermochemical, biochemical, and chemical routes including non-catalytic or catalytic technologies can be deployed and integrated <sup>15</sup>. Catalysis in particular, which has contributed to 90% of manufacturing in the petrochemical industry, will underpin future biorefinery technologies in a post-petroleum era, synthesising chemical intermediates and advanced materials from non-petroleum feedstock <sup>14</sup>.

This section provides an overview of a range of potential biomass and waste resources, their underpinned photosynthesis, carbon cycles and various conversion pathways for biorenewables production, where the interdisciplinary research nature of biorenewable systems will be highlighted from a system perspective.





# 2.1 Photosynthesis and biomass carbon cycles

Carbon as the building block of life circulates between living organisms and environments via various biochemical cycles, which refer to the carbon cycles <sup>16</sup>. Amongst a range of natural and anthropogenic  $CO_2$  sinks, bio-sequestration methods particularly photosynthesis and the synthesis of bio-based products offer sustainable routes for atmospheric  $CO_2$  assimilation. Research over past decades has

advanced the understanding of photosynthesis from the initial photophysics of light absorption and excitation energy transfer to gas exchange in particular in higher plant species.

# 2.1.1 C3 C4 and CAM photosynthesis pathways

Photosynthesis is a redox reaction driven by light energy, in which  $CO_2$  and  $H_2O$  are converted into metabolites and  $O_2$ , where dark and light two stage reactions are involved. Three photosynthetic pathways can be differentiated, where Calvin-Benson-Bassham (CBB) Cycle is the predominant pathway used by the vast majority of autotrophic organisms <sup>17</sup>. It is also referred to as C3 cycle due to three-carbon compound phosphoglycerate formed. Other two photosynthesis pathways rising from the evolutionary adaptation are Hatch-Slack cycle (also referred to as C4 cycle due to the four carbon compound oxaloacetic acid formed) <sup>18</sup> and crassulacean acid metabolism (CAM) photosynthesis. C3 species represent approximately 85% of higher plant species, C4 and CAM species account for 5% and 10% respectively<sup>19</sup>. Their photosynthetic reactions and biochemical regulation differ.

CBB cycle (Figure 3) (C3 cycle) is the largest flux of organic carbon in the biosphere and assimilates about 100 billion tons of carbon a year, which is equivalent to 15% of global atmospheric carbon  $^{20}$ . CBB cycle takes place inside the chloroplast in mesophyll cell and its carbon fixation mechanism has been detailed in <sup>20</sup>. C3 plants such as rice, wheat, potato use CBB cycle initiated by the enzyme RuBisCO (ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase), which catalyses the carboxylation of the CO<sub>2</sub>-acceptor ribulose-1,5-bisPhosphate (RUBP) for fixing CO<sub>2</sub><sup>20</sup>. RuBP, a 6-carbon is metabolised into two molecules of 3-phosphoglycerate (3PG) which are then metabolised into glyceraldehyde 3phosphate (G3P), requiring ATP and NADPH synthesised from the light reactions of photosynthesis<sup>21,</sup> <sup>22</sup>. G3P is a triose phosphate that serves many metabolic purposes such as synthesis of lipids, starch and amino acids <sup>23, 24</sup>. The final phase of the C3 cycle involves the regeneration of RuBP from a series of reactions requiring at least nine other enzymes. It is the regeneration of RuBP, requiring ATP that closes the cycle. Figure 3 presenting starch and sucrose synthesis is given as an example with detailed synthesis pathways interpreted in Supplementary Information SI-1. However, the CBB cycle is limited by the low catalysis rate of RuBisCO in carboxylation and the RuBisCO-induced competing oxygenation reaction<sup>25</sup>, which is sensitive to environmental variables (e.g. high temperature and drought) and leads to losses of 25-30% C fixed <sup>20</sup>. In comparison with C4 and CAM species, C3 species particularly fast growing C3 plants demonstrated strong response to atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentration with the enhanced yields under the elevated  $CO_2$  concentration <sup>26</sup>.

C4 photosynthesis represents complex nature evolutionary traits to suppress oxygenation <sup>27</sup> and is a series of biochemical activities partitioned between mesophyll and bundle sheath cells that are anatomically and biochemically distinct <sup>28</sup>. The initial carbon fixation is the carboxylation reaction catalysed by phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase (PEPC) for oxaloacetic acids (OAA) formation from CO<sub>2</sub>. OAA is further metabolised into malate, which diffuses into bundle sheath cell and decarboxylated to release CO<sub>2</sub> <sup>27</sup>. The CO<sub>2</sub> level within the bundle sheath layer can build up to over 10 times higher than the intercellular space thereby supressing the oxygenase activity of RuBisCO and the subsequent energy-wasteful oxygenation and resulting in increased photosynthetic yields <sup>28</sup>. Benefiting from such metabolic mechanism (elaborated in <sup>29</sup>), C4 plants such as maize, sorghum, and sugarcane, miscanthus and a range of C4 grass <sup>30</sup> demonstrate superior photosynthesis efficiency (approximately 50% higher) and nitrogen and water use efficiency (WUE) <sup>31</sup>. Despite only occurring in less than 5% of the global 250,000 plant species, C4 pathway contributes to 23% of terrestrial gross primary productivity <sup>29</sup>. Interestingly, a large percentage of grass species use C4 photosynthesis pathways. As shown in a comprehensive grass database covering 99.6% of the 11 087 grass species, 42% of those species use the C4 photosynthetic pathway with remaining 57% using C3 pathway <sup>30</sup>.

CAM as a photosynthetic adaptation mode, features temporal separation of C3 and C4 components and nocturnal CO<sub>2</sub> uptake with optimised WUE, which is six-fold and three-fold higher than C3 and C4 species respectively <sup>32, 33</sup>. Thus CAM plants e.g. *Agave, Opuntia*, and pineapple (*Ananas comosus* (L.) Merr.) have potential to grow in arid, degraded and marginal lands for food and bioenergy purpose <sup>34</sup>, <sup>35</sup>. The research on CAM metabolism can be traced back to 1960s-1970s; the biochemistry regulation

as detailed in <sup>32</sup> may be defined as four phases <sup>36</sup>. In phase 1, CAM employs the PEPC enzyme for nocturnal CO<sub>2</sub> uptake, where the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> resulted from carbonic anhydrase action on CO<sub>2</sub> is catalysed by PEPC to generate oxaloacetate. This is followed by the malate formation from oxaloacetate (catalysed by malate dehydrogenase) and its transportation into the vacuole for accumulation as malic acid. RuBisCO activation is considered to commence at the start of photoperiod, which lead to a short time window when CO<sub>2</sub> can be fixed by both PEPC and RuBisCO (phase 2). Malate decarboxylation for CO<sub>2</sub> regeneration in the intercellular spaces has been regarded as Phase 3, which is catalysed by different enzymes, depending on CAM species <sup>37</sup>. In phase 3, the regenerated and concentrated CO<sub>2</sub> is re-fixed by RuBisCO behind closed stomata. A transition to Phase 4 is accompanied by the re-opening stomata for CO<sub>2</sub> uptake by RuBisCO at Dusk. The duration of each phase in CAM cycle vary with species and their response to environment <sup>38</sup>.

## 2.1.2 Photosystems and photosynthesis light reactions

As described in section 2.1.1 photosynthetic functions involve harvesting light to produce ATP and NADPH which are essential cofactors in downstream metabolism. Photosynthesis occurs within the thylakoid membranes inside the chloroplast. As proposed by Hill and Bendall <sup>39</sup>, the light-dependent reactions of photosynthesis involves a photolysis reaction, powered by light energy that splits a water molecule into molecular oxygen, an electron, and an hydrogen ion. The electrons are passed through a series of carrier proteins located within thylakoid membrane and through a series of oxidation/reduction reactions, results in the production of NADPH. The passing of electrons along the electron transport chain is coupled to the translocation of hydrogen ions across the thylakoid membrane which generates a proton gradient. The proton gradient produces a proton motive force that drives the production of ATP as a result of proton movement across the thylakoid membrane through the ATP synthase enzyme <sup>40</sup>. ATP and NADPH are then used to fuel the dark reactions of photosynthesis, which serve the purpose of fixing CO<sub>2</sub> into metabolism.

The coordinated activity of two distinct photosystems, Photosystem I (PSI) and photosystem II (PSII) are involved in the light capture by oxygenic organisms. PSII or water-plastoquinone oxidoreductase, can be regarded as the first protein complex in the light reactions of photosynthesis. Its core complex is composed of chlorophyll *a* (Chl a) and  $\beta$ -carotene bound to several polypeptides and surrounded by an antenna complex. Electrons producing from photolysis are funnelled into PSII and passed to the next electron acceptor, cytochrome  $b_6f$  complex (*Cyt*  $b_6f$ ). The *Cyt*  $b_6f$  functions to mediate the transfer of electrons towards the core reaction centre of the second photosystem, PSI via either Plastocyanin (PC) or a cytochrome c6 in *Chlamydomonas* <sup>41</sup>. The reaction centre core of PSI consists of a pair of Chl a molecules<sup>42</sup>.

Two main mechanisms of electron flows between two photosystems can be differentiated i.e. linear and cyclic electron flows (LEF and CEF) (Figure 4). During LEF, electrons are transferred from water to NADP via three major transmembrane complexes: PSII, *Cyt b*<sub>6</sub>*f* and PSI; whereas CEF mode only involves PSI and *Cyt b*<sub>6</sub>*f*<sup>43</sup> and functions in generating ATP and providing a pH gradient to induce non-photochemical quenching <sup>44</sup>. In addition to LEF and CEF, there are several additional electron flows identified i.e. Mehler reaction <sup>45</sup>, Plastid Terminal Oxidase (PTOX) <sup>44</sup>.

The detailed description on PSI and PSII functions in the light reaction of photosynthesis and roles of different electron transport pathways are provided in Supplementary Information SI-1.

# 2.1.3 The interaction between carbon metabolism and light reactions of photosynthesis

Since the first investigation of the relationship between metabolism and photosynthesis carried out in the 1950's<sup>46</sup>, a variety of mechanisms have since been described in the literature attempting to provide a further understanding of how carbon metabolism can regulate photosynthesis. These involve alternative electron flows <sup>47</sup>, inter-organelle metabolite transport <sup>23</sup>, and acclimation responses to changes in the environment <sup>48</sup>. The interaction mechanisms are elaborated from three aspects in the

Supplementary Information SI-1 – increasing ATP production regulated by CEF, the modulated chloroplastic NADPH by malate shunt, cytosolic and chloroplast ATP regulated by triose-phosphate.

# 2.1.4 Photosynthetic microbial cluster and implications on photosynthetic machineries

In addition to the C3, C4 and CAM higher plant species, the phototrophic microbial cluster also play significant roles in biological CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration. Microbial phototrophs include microalgae, oxygenic and anoxygenic phototrophic prokaryotes, with the later encompassing taxonomically diverse groups of Bacteria and Archaea<sup>16, 49, 50</sup>. The diversity and some characteristics of the photosynthetic microbial cluster are shown in Table 1. Microalgae and cyanobacteria are the only microorganisms able to perform a plant-like oxygenic photosynthesis, assimilating CO<sub>2</sub>, producing organic carbon, and using two photosystems (PSI and PSII) which function in series connected via an electron transfer chain. Anoxygenic phototrophs perform photosynthesis without production of molecular oxygen and they do not use water as electron donor. Instead, they use a wide variety of inorganic and reduced organic carbon compounds as photosynthetic electron donors. In addition, anoxygenic phototrophs show variable protein and pigment compositions in their photosynthetic apparatuses. Although anoxygenic phototrophs thrive in all environments, their contribution to global primary production is small compared to the significance of oxygenic photolithotrophy. It has been concluded that aerobic anoxygenic photoheterotrophs do not contribute significantly to photosynthetically driven energy fluxes in eutrophic and mesotrophic temperate and subtropical aquatic environments <sup>51</sup>, even though their contribution to the marine carbon cycle may be significantly higher in the oligotrophic open sea <sup>52</sup>. However, this type of phototrophy seems to be more significant on the phyllosphere of terrestrial plants <sup>53</sup>. In aquatic environments, almost all net primary productivity is contributed by oxygenic photolitotrophs, with only 0.5 - 1 % attributable to anoxygenic photolithotrophs and chemolithotrophs <sup>54</sup>. Furthermore, the contribution of cyanobacteria to oceanic primary productivity may be greater than it was thought previously. Taxa such as Acaryochloris marina, a Chl d-producing prokaryote which is widely distributed in coastal areas, and Chl f-producing cyanobacteria (e.g. Halomicronema hongdechloris) can use far-red light for growth <sup>55</sup>, and the contribution of far-red light photosynthesis to the primary productivity in marine environments has not been estimated <sup>56</sup>. In photosynthetic organisms there are three major chemical groups of light-harvesting pigments, chlorophylls, carotenoids and phycobilins, which perform light absorption at different spectral regions. In addition, carotenoids protect chlorophyll against photo-oxidative damage in both plant and bacterial photosynthesis <sup>57</sup>. Mirkovic et al <sup>58</sup> gave a comprehensive overview on the performances of the different light-harvesting machineries present in photosynthetic organisms thriving in diverse environments.

Although the research in microbial photosynthesis and the comparison with higher plant-like photosynthesis can be traced back to 1930s<sup>59</sup>, there have been very few literature discussing the significance of the photosynthetic microbial cluster in the biological sequestration of CO<sub>2</sub>. However, the potential of microbial cluster in photosynthesis, CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration and bioeconomy has started gaining research attention in the past few years. A comprehensive review has been conducted by Mohan et al.  $^{16}$  on microbial CO<sub>2</sub> capture, which has led to a proposed biorefinery model catalysed by microorganisms. To date, six CO<sub>2</sub> fixation pathways have been identified, which function under aerobic conditions (the CBB cycle, the 3-hydroxyproprionate pathway and the 3-hydroxyproprionate-4hydroxybutyrate cycle) and under anaerobic or microaerophilic conditions (the reductive tricarboxylic acid cycle, the reductive acetyl-CoA pathway, and the dicarboxylate-4-hydroxybutyrate cycle)<sup>60</sup>. In plant, algae and oxygenic photosynthetic bacteria the Calvin-Benson-Bassham (CBB) cycle is the predominant CO<sub>2</sub> fixation pathway, but this pathway is also used by a variety of anoxygenic phototrophs and non-photosynthetic microorganisms <sup>16</sup>. Within the Domain Bacteria, the CBB pathway has been demonstrated to operate in representatives of green-sulfur bacteria, cyanobacteria, alpha-, beta- and gamma-proteobacteria and Actinobacteria <sup>60</sup>. In Actinobacteria capable of autotrophic growth (e.g. some strains of *Pseudonocardia*) the CBB cycle is the only CO<sub>2</sub> fixation pathway that has been reported 61

Cyanobacteria and eukaryotic phytoplankton are the most important inorganic carbon fixers in the oligotrophic ocean and together contribute up to 50% of the net primary productivity in the ocean, playing a key role in biogeochemical cycling <sup>62</sup>. Here the biogeochemical cycling defined as the pathways, by which chemical substances and elements move through the biotic and abiotic compartments of Earth. These microphototrophs have evolved sophisticated and highly efficient systems called  $CO_2$ -concentrating mechanisms (CCMs) to actively capture inorganic carbon ( $C_i$ ) from the nearby environment and increase the  $CO_2$  concentration near RuBisCO by up to 1000-fold <sup>63</sup>, thus counteracting the low solubility and diffusivity of dissolved C<sub>i</sub> and the intrinsic limitations of RuBisCO (slow enzyme kinetics, poor discrimination between CO<sub>2</sub> and O<sub>2</sub> as substrates, and loss of photosynthetic efficiency due to photorespiration) <sup>64, 65</sup>. Microalgal and cyanobacterial CCMs include C<sub>i</sub> transporters and subcellular microcompartments that contain RuBisCO and carbonic anhydrases (carboxysomes in Cyanobacteria, pyrenoids in algae). In Cyanobacteria, the CCM is composed by three active bicarbonate transporters: the medium-affinity  $Na^+$ -dependent HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transporter (BicA), a high affinity HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transporter (BCT1 complex) and a high affinity, Na<sup>+</sup>-dependent HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transporter (SbtA). Furthermore, there are two thylakoid-bound, active transporters of CO<sub>2</sub> (NDH-I<sub>3</sub> and NDH-I<sub>4</sub>) and at least three ion exchangers <sup>65, 66</sup>. The C<sub>i</sub> pumps concentrate HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the cytoplasm and the carbonic anhydrase dehydrates the cytosolic bicarbonate pool to CO<sub>2</sub>. The CO<sub>2</sub> generated within the carboxysome is fixed into organic carbon by RuBisCO in the CBB cycle.

Recent advances in biotechnology and synthetic biology have assembled a toolbox for genetic engineering of cyanobacteria, eukaryotic algae and offer tailored chloroplast transformation tools for the redesign of some photosynthesis aspects in crop species. Via manipulating carbon-fixation pathways and redesigning the C3/C4 photosynthesis, gains in terrestrial crop productivity can be achieved  $^{67}$ . The integration of a complete and functional cyanobacterial and microalgal biophysical CCMs and the engineering of particular CCM components into C3 plants to improve the efficiency of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake have been discussed <sup>68</sup>, although much research is still needed on the characterization of CCM genes, components and regulatory processes, as well as testing transgenic lines under realistic growth conditions <sup>65, 69</sup>. As oxygenic phototrophs, cyanobacteria offer an attractive experimental platform for improving  $CO_2$  fixation in higher plants, because of their fast growth rates, their facile genetics, their evolutionary relationship to plant plastids and availability of genome sequences <sup>70</sup>. Besides, the CCMs of cyanobacterial model organisms have been extensively studied <sup>71, 72</sup>. Recent progress in engineering CO<sub>2</sub>-fixation pathway in C3 plants includes, for example, the introduction of cyanobacterial bicarbonate transporters into plant chloroplasts, reconstruction of cyanobacterial carboxysomes and associated transporters in *Escherichia coli* and the generation of transgenic tobacco plants containing cyanobacterial RuBisCO <sup>73-75</sup>. However, the introduction of eukaryotic microalgal biophysical CCMs to vascular plants may have a better potential because they share many photosynthetic and molecular characteristics, and their closer evolutionary relationship <sup>63</sup>.

Type/Taxon	Electron donors	Photopigm ents	Carbo n source	Photosyntheti c reaction center (RC) <sup>1</sup>	Physiological type	Referenc es	
PROKARYOTES							
Anoxygenic							
Purple sulfur bacteri	a (γ-proteoba	cteria)					
Chromatiaceae Ectothiorhodospir aceae	$S^{2-}$ , $S^{0}$ , $S_{2}O_{3}^{-}$ , $H_{2}$ , $Fe^{2+}$ , $NO_{2}^{-}$	BChl <i>a</i> or <i>b</i>	CO <sub>2</sub> , organic	Type II RC	Phototrophic, some chemoorganotrophs and chemolithotrophs	50, 76	
Purple nonsulfur bac	eteria						
α- and β- proteobacteria	H <sub>2</sub> , organic compoun ds, low levels of $S^{2-}$ , a few	BChl <i>a</i> or <i>b</i>	CO <sub>2</sub> , organic	Type II RC	Phototrophic, some chemoorganotrophs and chemolithotrophs	50, 76	

#### Table 1 Characteristics of major groups of phototrophic prokaryotes.

	species $S_2O_3^-$ , $Fe^{2+}$					
Carry and from he storie						
Chlorobiaceae	$S^{2-}$ , $S_2O_3^{-}$ , H <sub>2</sub> , a few species Fe <sup>2+</sup>	BChl <i>c</i> , or <i>e</i>	d, CO <sub>2</sub> , organic	Type I RC	Photolithotrophs	50, 77, 78
Phylum Chloroflexi,	class Chlor	roflexi				
Chloroflexaceae	S <sup>2-</sup> , H <sub>2</sub> , organic	BChl <i>a</i> , <i>c</i>	CO <sub>2</sub> , organic	Type II RC	Photoheterotroph, some strains photoautotrophs, chemoheterotroph	78, 79
Oscillochloridacea	S <sup>2-</sup> H <sub>2</sub>	BChl a	$C CO_2$	Type II RC	Photolithoautotroph	79, 80
e	5,112	or d	organic	1) 10 11 10	, photolithoheterotro ph	
					•	
Roseiflexaceae	Organic, Low levels of S <sup>2-</sup>	BChl a	Organic	Type II RC	Photoheterotroph, some species chemoheterotrophs	79, 81-83
Unlinkantonianna	Organia	DCh1 a	Organia	Tune LDC	Dhotohotonotnonhu	50, 78, 83
Heliobacteriaceae	Organic	BCnI g	Organic	Type I KC	Photoheterotroph; neutrophilic species are capable of chemotrophic growth	50, 70, 05
Archaea					6	
Halobacteriaceae						04.05
Halobacterium salinarum and probably a few other species	None – generates proton gradient	Bacteriorh dopsin (retinal ~570 nm)	o Organic	Bacteriorhodo psin	Photoheterotroph <sup>2</sup>	84, 85
Ovvgenic						
Cyanobacteria <sup>3</sup>	H <sub>2</sub> O, S <sup>2-</sup>	Chl o phycobilin	a, CO <sub>2</sub>	Type I + II RC	Photolithoautotroph	50, 86
Prochlorococcus, Prochlorothrix and Prochloron	H <sub>2</sub> O	Chl <i>a</i> , <i>b</i> <sup>4</sup>	CO <sub>2</sub>	Type I + II RC	Photolithoautotroph	50, 87, 88
Acaryochloris marina	H <sub>2</sub> O	Chl <i>a</i> , <i>d</i> <sup>5</sup> , α-carotene phycobilin	CO <sub>2</sub>	Type I + II RC	Photolithoautotroph	56, 89
EUKARYOTES						
Microalgae Bacillariophyceae	H <sub>2</sub> O	Chl <i>a</i> and <i>c</i> , fucoxanthi n	CO <sub>2</sub> , organic carbon (mixotrophs)	c Type I + II RC	Photoautotrophs; various diatoms have been reported to grow mixotrophically	90-94
<u>Cl.1.1</u>	ЦС	011			DI 4 4 4	94-98
Chlorophyceae	H <sub>2</sub> O	Chi $a$ and $b$ ,	carbon (mixotrophs)	c Type I + II RC	Photoautotrophs; several taxa are mixotrophs	<i>7-</i> -70

		β- and γ- carotene, xanthophy lls				
Chrysophyceae	H <sub>2</sub> O	Chl <i>a</i> , Chl $c_1$ and $c_2$ , $\beta$ - carotene, xanthophy lls	CO <sub>2</sub> , organic matter (mixotrophs)	Type I + II RC	Photoautotrophs, mixotrophophs (osmotrophy, phagotrophy)	95, 99

<sup>1</sup>*Photochemical reaction centre: a multisubunit photopigment-protein complex in which electromagnetic energy from sun is transduced into redox chemistry.* 

<sup>2</sup> Halobacteriaceae generally lead an aerobic chemoheterotrophic life, but under conditions of low oxygen Hbt. salinarum can produce energy using bacteriorhodopsin-driven photosynthesis.

<sup>3</sup> Some Cyanobacteria conduct anoxygenic photosynthesis with sulfide as an electron donor.

<sup>4</sup> Prochlorococcus possesses divinyl-Chl a and divinyl-Chl b

<sup>5</sup> BChl, bacteriochlorophyll; Chl, chlorophyll. The chemical structure and absorption spectra of photosynthetic pigments are available in <sup>58</sup>. Chl d is its major pigment.



Figure 3 The light independent reactions of photosynthesis; carbon fixation to starch synthesis

A stage of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle (referred here as the Calvin cycle) involves the fixation of *RuBisCO and assimilation into the triose phosphate, 3PG, within the chloroplast. The second stage of the Calvin cycle is reduction of 3PG into G3P. G3P can stay within the Calvin cycle, or leave the chloroplast and join the gluconeogenesis pathway for metabolism into starch synthesis. The dashed line represents multiple metabolic steps. The third stage of the Calvin cycle involves the regeneration of RuBP which then closes the cycle*<sup>2324</sup>. Rectangles represent metabolites and the only enzyme highlighted for simplicity, is RuBisCO, located *within the Calvin cycle. Abbreviations: 1,3BPG: 1, 3-biPhospho-D-glyceroyl phosphate, 3PG 3, Phosphogluterate: F6P: fructose 6-phosphate,, F1,6bp: Fructose 1,6 bisphosphatase, G1P: Glucose 1-phosphate, G2P: 2-phosphoglycerate,, G3P: Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate, G6P: Glucose 6 phosphate, GA3P: Glyceraldehyde 3-phopshate, OAA; Oxaloacetate, PEP; Phosphopenolpyruvic acid, RuBisCO: RuBisCO, RuBP: Ribulose 1, 5-bisphosphate.* 



B



# Figure 4 A schematic model of the light reactions of photosynthesis A) during linear electron flow B) sustaining a cyclic electron flow

In linear electron flow, electrons from the photolysis of  $H_2O$  are passed along an electron transport chain resulting in the production of ATP and NADPH from the oxidation of water. In a cyclic electron flow electrons are injected back into the electron transport chain and mediated by ferredoxin via the PGR5 pathway (blue dashed line) or NDH pathway (red dashed line). As such, NADP-reductase is no longer the recipient of electrons, resulting in the regulation of NADPH synthesis Abbreviations: Cyt  $b_6f$ : Cytochrome  $b_6f$  complex, Fd: Feredoxin, PC: Plastocyanin PSI: Photosystem I, PSII, Photosystem II, PQ: Plastoquinone.

# 2.2 Biorenewable feedstock: terrestrial vs. aquatic biomass, wastes

Biomass can be categorised based on their origins as terrestrial and aquatic biomass, as well as waste resources. Although the bio-product beneficial effects have been recognised <sup>100</sup>, there is no consensus on the estimated future biomass supply-demand balance. As discussed in section 2.1, the terrestrial or aquatic phototrophs invest a fraction of photosynthetic CO<sub>2</sub> uptake by the ecosystem (termed as gross primary productivity (GPP)) on the biomass production. But their carbon use efficiency (CUE) and fixation as biomass resource vary with environmental, spatial and temporal factors (e.g. nutrient availability, climate zone) <sup>101</sup>, with CUE ranging between 0.3 and 0.61 (Table 2). If using net primary production (NPP, quantified as the net amount of carbon assimilated in a given period by vegetation) <sup>102</sup> as an indicator of the ecosystem carbon fixation and biomass supply, the current terrestrial NPP adds approximately  $1.2 \times 10^{11}$  ton dry vegetative biomass annually (50% C assumed), storing 2200 EJ energy in plant material <sup>103, 104</sup>, where non-agricultural terrestrial NPP contributes to nearly 75% ( $4.5 \times 10^{10}$  ton carbon fixation) <sup>105</sup>.

Based on their key chemical composition, biomass can be largely grouped as sugar and starch, lignocellulose, other carbohydrate, oil, lipid and protein <sup>106</sup>. Driven by a range of factors, including biomass species and parts, photosynthetic pathways, climate and soil variables and agricultural management (e.g. agrochemical inputs and field operations), the chemical composition vary significantly between different biomass groups <sup>13</sup>. As demonstrated in Figure 5, on the dry-weight ashfree basis (DAF), the carbon contents in higher plant species (C3 and C4 plants) fall into the range of 44.7-50.5% whereas the microbial cluster showed higher C contents (above 50%). The waste sectors represent another C-rich resource where the C contents vary from 43.6% to 52.5% (DAF basis).In general, microbial cluster is the most N nutrient rich source (around 10%), followed by organic-N or ammonium-N containing waste resources (food waste, sludge, and manure with 4-7% N contents). Higher plant species show very low N contents, ranging from 0.4% to 1.5% (DAF basis). Therefore, the resource C:N ratios ranked from low to high are microbial cluster < waste < higher plant species (C3/C4 plants). Such elemental analyses along with other physiochemical properties and chemical composition can provide biomass performance indicators and design basis for biorenewable systems as they influence the conversion technology performance at process levels and the associated supply chain and network design at system-levels. Particularly for biological routes (e.g. anaerobic digestion), carbon and nitrogen are important substrates and nutrients for the microbial syntheses, which play important roles in the bio-conversion processes.





**Figure 5 Elemental analyses (A,B) and chemical composition (C) on dry-weight and ash-free basis** Data are derived from Phyllis2 database <sup>107</sup> and reference<sup>108</sup>, and the composition data of wood chips <sup>109</sup>, pine sawdust <sup>110</sup>, orange and lemon peels <sup>111</sup>, paper sludge <sup>112</sup>, switch grass <sup>113</sup> manure <sup>114</sup>, food waste<sup>115</sup>.



Figure 6 Biomass potential <sup>116, 117</sup>

# 2.2.1 Terrestrial biomass

Terrestrial biomass refers to a range of food and non-food resources grown on terrestrial lands including arable, grass, forestry lands or abandoned lands. Amongst biomass resources, this is the most widely investigated biomass category. Despite of the focus on bioenergy, previous studies indicated the uncertainties in the global terrestrial biomass estimates, varying from around 30 EJ to over 1500 EJ per year <sup>118, 119</sup>. Searle and Malins <sup>119</sup> reviewed the key bioenergy modelling articles and based on the land constraints, theoretical resource potential, spatially-explicit biomass production costs and governance,

revised the annual biomass estimates for energy as 60-120 EJ by 2050 and suggested that bio-based ambition is difficult to achieve sustainably. Alternative to business as usual scenarios, previous research explored the effects of agricultural intensification and optimised management on future terrestrial supply-demands <sup>120, 121</sup>. Mauser et al. <sup>122</sup> projected that the agricultural intensification and optimised land allocation will lead to nearly 40% increase in the global biomass production potential, being sufficient to satisfy 2050 demands without cropland expansion. Tilman et al. <sup>123</sup> and Muller et al. <sup>120</sup> highlighted the importance of sustainable intensification and optimal nutrient and water management in meeting the agricultural food demands with minimal environmental impacts. Galan et al. <sup>124</sup> found terrestrial biomass cultivation compared favourably with direct air capture as a cost-effective method of extracting carbon dioxide from the atmosphere. Campbell et al <sup>125</sup> noted the potential of abandoned land for cultivating bioenergy crops. In addition to management strategies above, redesign of photosynthesis along with breeding approaches has been also proposed as terrestrial biomass solutions to bridge supply-demand gaps <sup>67</sup>, considering the limited natural genetic variation in the enzymes and processes of plant photosynthesis.

The bio-products derived from terrestrial food crops are regarded as first-generation (so called 1G) biorenewables whereas those from terrestrial non-food lignocellulosic biomass can be classified as second-generation (2G) biorenewables. Generally, a range of undesirable traits of terrestrial plants particularly 1G crops constrain the sustainability of the terrestrial-dependent biorenewable sectors. Terrestrial crops suffer from inefficient CBB cycles of CO<sub>2</sub>-fixation, small fractions of edible biomass, and a high vulnerability to biotic and abiotic stress (e.g. pests and pathogens, flood and drought). Terrestrial biomass not only are stressed by increasing demands but also face the land-water resource scarcity and environmental and social constraints due to their intensive land and water inputs. Take 1G bio-products as an example. Currently, agriculture sectors account for 37% of global lands and 70% of the water withdrawn for human use <sup>10</sup>. As estimated by Mekonnen et al. <sup>126</sup>, the global average water footprint for food crops range between 224-4363m<sup>3</sup>/ton where cereal crops were shown as main water consumers. By 2050, the agricultural water withdrawn of 3000 km<sup>3</sup>/yr and potential 2.8 billion ha rainfed land use and expansion of 0.33 billion ha irrigated land are expected to take place in water-scarce regions and developing countries<sup>10</sup>. This brings severe resource-competition issues with municipal and industrial needs in response to rapid urbanisation trends and economic growth.

Terrestrial biomass are dominated by sugar crops (e.g. sugarcane, sugar beet), lignocellulosic feedstock (e.g. wheat straw, willow, miscanthus) and oil crops (e.g. rapeseed, soybean, sunflower, Jatropha) to derive monosaccharide (e.g. glucose, sucrose), polysaccharide (e.g. starch, cellulose and hemicellulose), lignin, protein, lipid, fatty acids and minerals. Amongst terrestrial biomass, lignocellulosic is the predominant biorenewable resource <sup>108, 127</sup> including agricultural residuals, forestry, lignocellulosic energy crops, grass etc., where cellulose is estimated as the most abundant organic compound on earth <sup>128</sup>. The main structural compound groups comprising the lignocellulosic plant cell wall are cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin. In addition, there are other non-structural components within the plant cell wall, such as extractives, protein, ash, and pectin, varying greatly with species, tissue, plant maturity, harvest times, and storage. Figure 5C reveals diverse lignocellulosic biomass composition, where the cellulose and hemicellulose contents range between 18-73% (dry basis). C3 and C4 higher species sit at the upper range of the cellulose and hemicellulose composition (37.1-54.1% and 22.8-31.2% respectively), which demonstrate their great potentials for polysaccharide bioconversion. However, the technology design to convert lignocellulosic biomass to value-added biochemical remain a big challenge due to natural recalcitrance, chemical composition and structure complexity as well as the different re-activities of the 2G compound groups <sup>127</sup>. As demonstrated in Table 3, three compound groups differ significantly. Cellulose is formed by the D-glucose subunits which are arranged in a crystalline structure of microfibrils, thus relatively resistant to thermal decomposition; whereas hemicellulose consist of different sugar monomers organised in random amorphous structure, thereby is the least thermally stable component. Due to the complex and interconnected linkages between phydroxyphenyl, syringyl and guaiacyl units in the three-dimensional polyphenolic polymer<sup>129, 130</sup>, lignin shows high thermal stability with decomposition occurring across a wide temperature range <sup>131</sup>. The bio-decomposition process highly depends on the compound complexity. Different from cellulose, which decompose catalysed by enzyme cellulase, hemicellulose complexity requires a set of enzymes to achieve decomposition <sup>132</sup>. Lignin is rather inert to degradation due to its aromatic nature and highly

cross-linked polymer network <sup>133</sup>. In the nature carbon cycle, white-rot fungi and ligninolytic bacteria deploy different types of enzymes degrading lignin (see Table 3). The state-of-the-art progress in ligniolytic bacteria and fungi enzyme systems, their delignification activities as well as potential applications in biotechnology have been well studied and summarised by the comprehensive reviews conducted by Pollegionin et., <sup>134</sup> and de Gonzalo et al. <sup>130</sup>. The reactivity of three compound groups in the presence of chemical reagents and non-thermal triggers have been widely investigated. Advances in reactivity and mechanisms underlying lignin depolymerisation and catalytic valorisation as well as the relationship between lignin structure and catalyst performance have been well presented in recent comprehensive reviews by Ma et al <sup>135</sup> and Rinaldi et al. <sup>136</sup>. For the polysaccharide components, in addition to the decomposition catalysed by different chemical reagents via biochemical and thermochemical force, electric or magnetic field, waves, light, in situ heat) have been also highlighted <sup>137</sup>. The differed reactivity of three structural components are important parameters for designing biorefinery based on the processability of the 2G biomass.

Above lignocellulose biomass is given as an example to analyse the biomass composition complexity. Overall, terrestrial biomass offer promising resources underpinning bioeconomy development and can be processed via diverse technologies and converted to value-added products. However, as summarised in Table 2, the sustainable exploition and development of terrestrial biomass still remain a challenge, where the resource-efficiency and other environmental sustainability are important design criteria for process and supply chain planning. This will be discussed in following sections.

# Table 2 Biomass resource comparison

	TERRESTRIAL	AQUATIC	WASTE	REFERENCES
RESOURCES	-C3, C4 and CAM higher plant species (food crop, non-food crops, forestry, grassland)	-Microalgae -Macroalgae and seagrass - Cyanobacteria	-Waste gases (e.g. C-containing gas) -Solid phase (e.g. BFMSW - forestry/agriculture waste) -Liquid phase (e.g. wastewater)	138
COMPOSITION	-Monosaccharide (e.g. glucose, sucrose) -Polysaccharide (e.g. starch, cellulose and hemicellulose) -Lignin, -Protein, lipid, fatty acids and minerals	-Lipids -Proteins -Carbohydrates	<ul> <li>Monosaccharide</li> <li>Polysaccharide</li> <li>Lignin, protein, lipid, fatty acids</li> <li>Minerals, and inert, contamination</li> <li>(e.g. heavy metals)</li> </ul>	
POTENTIAL AND REGIONS	-Potential of 60-1500 EJ/yr by 2050 -Regions: Central and Southern Africa; South America, India, Europe, USA and Canada, Russia, Australia particularly marginal lands	<ul> <li>Potential estimated as 515 EJ/yr by 2050</li> <li>Regions: Open sea (Caribbean Sea, South Atlantic Ocean, Indian Ocean, Mid Pacific and South Pacific Ocean) and costlines (EU, SEA, Latin Merica, North America, Africa west coastline)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Agriculture and forestry residue potential of140-170 EJ/yr by 2100</li> <li>OFMSW estimated as 17.8EJ/yr<sup>2</sup></li> <li>Wastewater 3322.7km3 by 2050</li> <li>Regions: low-middle income countries; urban areas.</li> </ul>	116, 117, 125, 139-141
PHOTOSYNTHESIS AND CUE <sup>1</sup>	-Photosynthesis: CBB/C4/CAM cycles; -CUE = 0.43-0.61	-Photosynthesis: CBB cycle -CUE =0.26-0.3 (aquatic microbial cluster)	Not applicable	101, 142-146
CULTIVATION	-Growth on soil; -Farm machinery for field operation	-Growth on aqueous nutrient media; -Growth in engineered systems (open ponds or photo-bioreactors)	Not applicable	147
LAND UTILISATION	-Potential land competition with other sectors e.g. food	-No land competition with food	-No land competition with food	147-149
WATER UTILISATION	-Irrigation water -Rainwater	-Freshwater -Salt water or harsh condition - Non-portable water	Not applicable	147
RESOURCE INPUTS	<ul> <li>Atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub></li> <li>Artificial or organic fertilisers</li> </ul>	-Wide range of CO <sub>2</sub> (e.g. flue gas from power plant, ethanol plants, H <sub>2</sub> plants, biorefineries, cement plants, fertiliser/ammonia plants);	Not applicable	147, 148
CIRCULAR- SYSTEM POTENTIAL	No, nutrient loss through C/N cycles, leads to atmospheric and waterborne emissions	Yes, strains grown on wastewater (WW); potential 90% nutrient recovery	Yes, carbon and nutrient recovery from waste	150-152

REMEDIATION	Phytoremediation potential (e.g. heavy metals, N and P pollution).	Bioremediation potential (e.g. heavy metals, organic pollution).	Not applicable	151-156	
HARVESTING CYCLES	Annual or perennial plants with less frequent harvesting cycles	Frequent harvesting (e.g. weekly, monthly)	Not applicable	147	
STORAGE	Long-term (years)	Short-term (days)	Short term (days)	147	
TRANSPORTATION	Relatively dry	Low solid concentration	Vary with waste		
CONVERSION	Biochemical routes; thermochemical routes; chemical and mechanical routes				
ROUTES					
MODELLING	Overarching models from metabolism to	Multi-scale overarching models and spatial	Waste sector complexity and data		
RESEARCH	biophysical and biogeochemical processes	variability	availability		
CHALLENGE			-		

1. CUE is defined as ratio of growth to carbon assimilation for microbial cluster <sup>142</sup> and ratio of NPP to GPP for higher plant <sup>157</sup>. Considering the themodynamic constraint, CUE upper limit for microbial system is 0.6.

2. Calorific value of organic fraction MSW is derived from <sup>158</sup>

	Hemicellulose					Cellulose	Lignin		
Chemical structure			CH <sub>2</sub> OH H OH H			HO HOH HOH HOH HOH HHO HHO HHO HHO HHO	OH OH	OCH3 OCH3	OH OCH3
		Xylose	Arabinose	Galactose	Mannose	Cellulose	p-hydroxyphenyl	syringyl	guaiacyl
Elemental	С	44.3				44.5	56.6		
analyses	Н	5.3	5.3 44.9			5.6	4.2		
(wt.%) <sup>159</sup>	0	44.9				49.5	37.1		
	Ν	0.3				0.3	0.5		
	S	0				0.1	1.6		
	Volatile	75.3				94.1	49.9		

Proximate	Fixed	19.9	5.9	40.1	
analysis (wt	carbon				
%) <sup>159</sup>	Ash	4.8	0	10	
Thermal decor	nposition <sup>1</sup>	lignin > cellulose > hemicellulose			
		220-315°C	315-400°C	160-900°C	
Bio-degradation	on	Hemicellulase e.g. endoxylanases, endomannanases, xylosidases,	Cellulase	Heme peroxidases and laccases from ligniolytic fungi and	
/decompositio	n	glucosidases, arabinosidases, galactosidases, mannosidases and		bacteria as well as other bacteria enzymes <sup>3</sup>	
		glucuronidases <sup>2</sup>			
Reactivity in s	olvents <sup>4</sup>	-Inorganic acid or organic acids; dilute acids (e.g. 0.175% (wt/vol	) $H_2SO_4$ ) more effective on	-Acid e.g. peroxy acids	
		hemicellulose; at low temperature and short reaction time, concentrate	ed acid is more preferable for	-Organic solvents e.g. 35-70% (wt/vol) ethanol	
		cellulose.	- kraft solvent (Na <sub>2</sub> S/NaOH)		
		-Ionic liquid	- Hydrogen peroxide		
		-Organic solvents e.g. reagents bearing –OH or –SH groups	- Chlorine and Chlorine dioxide		
		-Alkaline	- Alkaline		
		-Supercritical water (existence of water under elevated temperature and	-Ionic liquid particularly with strong hydrogen-bonding		
		hydrogen bonds tend to become weaker and break to form clusters of c	basic anions		
			-Hydrothermal liquefaction oil		
Reactivity in s	olid <sup>5</sup>	-solid acids(e.g. amberlyst)	- Solid acid		
Reactivity in	n gaseous	-Gaseous acid (e.g. HCl)		-Ozone	
phase <sup>5</sup>		-Ionised gas by non-thermal atmospheric plasma		-Oxygen	
		-Chemical vapour	-Chemical vapour		
				-H <sub>2</sub> (catalytic hydrogenolytic depolymerisation)	
Reactivity i	n physical	- Mechano-chemical		-Ultrasound	
energy <sup>6</sup>		- Microwave enhanced		-Macro-wave enhanced (e.g. ionic liquid)	
		- Ultrasound and sonication			
		- CO <sub>2</sub> -laser radiation			

1. References <sup>131, 160-162</sup>;

2. *Reference* <sup>132</sup>;

3. *References* <sup>129, 130, 134</sup> - heme peroxidases from white rot fungi include manganese peroxidases, versatile peroxidases, and dye-decolorizing peroxidases; other ligniolytic bacteria enzyme also contribute to delignification e.g. dye-decolorizing-type peroxidases; glutathione-dependent β-etherases and lignin-modifying laccases;

4. References <sup>127, 135, 136</sup>;

5. References <sup>127, 135, 137</sup>;

6. References <sup>137, 163-165</sup>.

# 2.2.2 Aquatic biomass

Aquatic phototrophs, such as microalgae, macroalgae and seagrass, offer alternative resources to the terrestrial biomass. As summarised in Table 2, aquatic biomass demonstrates a range of favourable traits thus is in general considered as more environmentally sustainable but less economically feasible feedstock for biorenewable conversion compared with resources on lands <sup>116</sup>. Based on the economic viability comparison, future potential aquatic biomass resources are estimated as 515 EJ/yr globally (Figure 6), where four types of algae cultivation systems have been projected as the main contributors. Under elevated CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in future, aquatic macroautotrops i.e. macroalgae and seagrass are predicted to respond strongly with increased photosynthetic and carbon use efficiency, which are similar to the estimated trends for C3 higher plant species <sup>166</sup>.

The term algae was used to refer to eukaryotic organisms either unicellular (microalgae) or multicellular (macroalgae). But this term often is expanded to include eukaryotic organisms and cyanobacteria and have been regarded as third or fourth-generation (3G or 4G) feedstock, gaining increasing research attentions recently. Algae are very diverse with over 40,000 species already identified <sup>113, 148</sup>. In general, algae contains lipids, proteins, and carbohydrates that can be converted and upgraded to a variety of bio-products (e.g. hydrogen, bio-methane, biodiesel, jet fuel, bioethanol), varying with the types and strains. An overview of the key algal taxonomic groups and their properties have been presented by Suganya et al. <sup>148</sup>; the strain-specific algal composition comparison demonstrates that the macro algae contains higher carbohydrates (16-56% dry basis) but much lower protein (5-21%) than microalgae (47-63% protein and 4-32% carbohydrates on dry basis).

As highlighted in Billion-ton report <sup>147</sup>, driven by the difference in growth medium, water and resource demands, storage nutrient and water recycling, algae and terrestrial feedstock present different supply and geographical trends. Generally, algae use non-portable water, showing much lower solid concentration and higher (around 90%) nutrient and water recycling potential than terrestrial biomass; however, higher harvesting frequency and shorter storage duration can be expected for algae biomass. Currently, more than 90% of microalgae production globally are being used for nutritional products. The estimate of total microalgae biomass production is 15,000 tons/year, of which about two-thirds is Spirulina, one-fourth is Chlorella, and the rest is Duniella and Haematococcus <sup>167</sup>. Algae cultivation is dominated by open pond system (>95% of current microalgae biomass) whereas the scaling-up of photo bioreactor (a more productive and controllable cultivation systems) is constrained by the high operational and capital costs <sup>167</sup>.

Microalgal strains have gathered special attention as promising aquatic resources for sustainable biorenewable production, particularly when compared to terrestrial plants<sup>168-171</sup>. The main advantages include high resource-utilisation efficiency, ability to compete against wild strains in open ponds, tolerance to a wide range of environmental conditions and seasonal variations, rapid growth and production cycles and high photosynthetic efficiency leading to high CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration capacity<sup>172</sup>. The overall solar energy conversion from resource to biofuel demonstrates that the solar energy return efficiency of microalgae is over 10 times higher than terrestrial crops<sup>149, 173</sup>. Such features could lead algal biorenewable production to be environmentally beneficial e.g. GHG mitigation potential and bioremediation potential.

Microalgal cultures can tolerate and capture substantially higher level of flue gas  $CO_2$  emitted from industrial sources with a wide range of concentration from ambient (0.036% v/v) to extremely high (100% v/v) thus are considered as promising candidate carbon fixation technologies to mitigate  $CO_2^{169, 174, 175}$ . Several studies have concluded that macroalgae as feedstock for  $CO_2$  fixation and biofuel production could deliver overall energy benefits, depending on conversion technology choices <sup>176-178</sup>. Besides, the microalgal bioremediation of wastewater have been also examined. Previous research indicated that it could not only deliver environmental savings by avoiding artificial fertiliser inputs but also lead to reduced water demand <sup>179-182</sup>. Higher energy yields per unit land (about 30 times more oil) than terrestrial feedstock plus the avoidance of competition of productive land with food bring algae bioproduct systems with potential sustainability benefits <sup>169, 183</sup>. As demonstrated by Campbell et al. <sup>184</sup> and Clarens et al. <sup>183</sup>, algae perform better than terrestrial crops on GHGs, land use and eutrophication for biofuel production.

Owing to the differed characteristics from terrestrial biomass, aquatic phototrophs offer promising resources for a wide range of conversion technologies particularly thermochemical and biochemical wet-route systems, which are energy-efficient for high moisture-content biomass. Besides, aquatic biomass offers desirable traits such as short storage duration and harvesting cycles, which are important design criteria for bioconversion process and network scheduling, logistics, value chain and system planning.

## 2.2.3 Waste biomass

Country-specific waste profiles vary but an increasing waste generation trend could be expected in response to expanding population and rapid urbanisation globally. Considerable amount of carbon-containing and nutrient-rich waste resources in solid (e.g. food waste), liquid (e.g. sewage sludge) and gas phases (e.g. carbon-containing greenhouse gases <sup>138, 185</sup>) are generated annually and could be converted via various routes to bioenergy or value-added bio-products. In the EU, the 900 million tonnes of waste paper, food and forestry and agricultural residues generated annually is predicated to result in sufficient cellulosic waste biomass for 16% of EU transport fuel by 2030<sup>186</sup>. In the UK, wastewater is estimated as 16 billion litre per day, which together with annual production of over 100 million tonnes of carbon-containing solid biowaste (e.g. BFMSW), above 14 million tonnes of forestry and agricultural residues and large amount of other waste provide significant opportunities <sup>138</sup>.

A scenario-based study has estimated the global theoretical potential of agricultural and forestry residuals (i.e. the maximum available residue from crop harvest and round wood logging operation) as 140-170 EJ/year by 2100<sup>187</sup>; if accounting for resource-competing sectors (e.g. livestock, traditional fuel use in developing regions), the 2100 available residue would come to 50EJ/year. Globally, one-third of food produced is lost or wasted every year, which is responsible for over 7% of the GHG emissions and the waste of 250km<sup>3</sup> water (8.5% annual withdrawn), and 1.4 billion ha lands (28% of agricultural lands)<sup>11</sup>. This contributed to the global MSW generation. Out of 0.12-4.3 kg per day per capita global MSW, 59%-68% is organic fraction (e.g. food waste, paper waste and green waste), varying with the regions<sup>140</sup>.

It is estimated to rise to 6.1 million ton/day by 2025 with over 65% as organic fraction <sup>140</sup>. A shift in the global MSW generation portfolio has been projected by World Bank, where the low-middle income countries (LMIC) are expected to contribute to 70% by 2025. Similar in wastewater treatment (WWT) sector, rapid increase in water consumption and discharge (1.7 times more rapidly than population growth) <sup>141</sup> and rising LMIC contribution have been observed. FAO AQUASTAT database showed that out of the currently global freshwater withdrawal (3928 km3/yr), 56% (2212 km<sup>3</sup>) is released either as industrial WW, municipal WW or agricultural drainage, of which only 20% is treated via WWT <sup>139, 141</sup>. Due to the low development level of national WWT infrastructure (8-38% WWT in LMIC in contrast to 70% WWT in high-income countries <sup>139</sup>), LMIC represents future WW resource potential.

As highlighted in Table 2, due to waste sector complexity, chemical compositions vary with the waste type and show higher environmental, temporal and spatial variability in comparison with terrestrial and aquatic phototrophs. Cite compositional variation in livestock manure and food waste as examples. The former is highly influenced by the livestock species, diet patterns (e.g. forage and fodder feeding<sup>188</sup>), age groups, soil and climate <sup>189</sup>; whereas the latter is dependent on the regional human behaviours, seasonal variation in the diets and waste degradation <sup>115, 190</sup>. Sewage and livestock manure can be categorised as nutrient-rich waste while the high carbohydrate-containing waste category include starch-rich (e.g. food waste), lignocellulosic groups (e.g. agro and forest waste) and heterogeneous carbon-containing groups (e.g. wastewater). Compared with higher plant species (Figure 5), wastes in general represent wider variation in C:N ratio (7.9-398) and polysaccharide contents (cellulose and hemicellulose total contents ranging within 18-68.6). Under the paradigm shift from waste treatment to resource recovery efficiency are important key design criteria for system and process planning.

#### 2.3 Biorenewable thermochemical conversion routes

Main technologies of advanced thermal chemical conversion of biomass include pyrolysis, gasification and hydrothermal liquefaction. Pyrolysis of biomass normally takes place at around 500 °C in the absence of oxygen, to decompose biomass materials into char residue, liquid products and non-condensable gases<sup>191</sup>. Char and liquid oils are the main targeted products for the pyrolysis of biomass. Gasification of biomass happens at higher temperature (~900 °C) in the presence of oxidant e.g. CO<sub>2</sub>, H<sub>2</sub>O or air, to produce synthetic gas (syngas) mainly including H<sub>2</sub> and CO<sup>192</sup>. Other gases such as CO<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub> and inert N<sub>2</sub> (if air is used for gasification) are present in the syngas. Another main method of thermal chemical processing of biomass is hydrothermal liquefaction (HTL)<sup>193</sup>, which normally occurs at up to 400 °C and 50 MPa, to convert biomass into mainly liquid products. HTL can use wet biomass without excess drying, which is very energy intensive. Therefore, microalgae are normally processed using hydrothermal liquefaction technology. The three main thermal chemical conversion technologies for biomass processing are summarized in **Error! Reference source not found.**, covering advantages, disadvantages, process conditions and products.

For the deployment of the advanced thermal chemical of biomass, many factors need to be considered, such as the type of feedstock<sup>194</sup>, reactor design<sup>195</sup>, process control, catalyst addition, product quality and market requirement, in addition to the impacts on environment and society.

Unlike coal, physical and chemical properties such as elemental compositions vary significantly between different biomass feedstock, which substantially affect the feedstock quality and processability. The change of moisture content, and the presence of ash/inorganic matters in biomass also make the operation of biomass conversion very challenging<sup>196</sup>.

The technical aspects of torrefaction pre-treatment, pyrolysis, gasification and HTL are addressed in Supplementary Information SI-2 where lignocellulosic biomass <sup>108, 197</sup> is discussed in details. Typical properties of various lignocellulosic biomass feedstock are summarized in Table 3. Notably, the biomass component interaction (e.g. lignin acting as catalysts to promote secondary reactions for syngas production <sup>198</sup>), biomass screening based on chemical composition (e.g. cellulose) play significant roles in the design of thermal chemical processing. In Supplementary Information SI-2, the processes of individual component of lignocellulose using pyrolysis, gasification and HTL are discussed, which are followed by the interactions between the three biomass components; SI-2 covers the underlying mechanisms of biomass conversion, key parameters affecting technology performance and proximate and ultimate analyses. These offer fundamental knowledge underpinning process design and systems modelling to optimise the technology configuration.

# Table 4 Overview of biomass pyrolysis, gasification and hydrothermal liquefaction

TECHNOLO GY	PROCESS CONDITIONS	PRODUCTS	ADVANTAGES	DISADVANTAGES	SUITABLE FEEDSTOCK
<b>PYROLYSIS</b> 191, 199, 200	-Temperature: ~500°C; -Pressure: normally atmospheric; -No added oxidants	-Char (~40 wt.%); -Liquid (~50wt.%); - Gas (~10wt.%)	<ul> <li>-Can produce liquid fuels for transportation.</li> <li>-High value chemicals such as aromatics can be extracted from pyrolysis oil.</li> <li>-Biochar has a broad range of applications e.g. soil amendment</li> </ul>	-Pyrolysis oil as the major liquid product is very complex, corrosive, non-stable, and high viscous	-Food waste, oil sludge. -Oil crops -Lignocellulosic feedstock (e.g. wheat straw, willow, miscanthus)
GASIFICATI ON <sup>201-203</sup>	-Temperature: $\sim 800$ °C -Pressure: atmospheric (pressurised gasification also reported) -Air, steam or CO <sub>2</sub> used as gasification agent (air is normally used)	-Char (~5 wt.%, depends on the ash content); -Liquid (~5 wt.%) - Gas (~90wt.%)	-Can produce high value syngas used for the production of energy, power, and synthetic liquid fuels	-Tar production from biomass gasification significantly reduces the development of biomass gasification Tar can condense and block pipes and downstream facilities	-Lignocellulosic feedstock (e.g. wheat straw, willow, miscanthus) -Sewage sludge
HTL <sup>193, 197</sup>	-Temperature: 100- 400 °C -Pressure: up to 50 MPa. -Alkali slats used as homogeneous catalysts	- Liquid (up to 60 wt.%) -Char (~30 wt.%) -Gas (~10 wt.%)	<ul><li>-Can handling biomass with relatively high moisture content.</li><li>-Can produce oil with relative low oxygen content compared with fast pyrolysis</li></ul>	- Energy intensive, high pressure operation increases equipment material costing and maintenance	-Aquatic phototrophs e.g. microalgae, macroalgae and seagrass. -Sewage sludge

# 2.4 Biorenewable chemical and biochemical conversion routes

Main technologies for advanced chemical and biochemical routes include acid, alkali and bio-catalytic conversion. As the example given in Figure 7, many potential chemical and biochemical pathways can be integrated to transform different resources into value-added products. This section main discusses conversion of lignocellulosic biomass. Cellulose-first biorefining represents the most widespread technologies to convert structural carbohyrates of lignocellulosic biomass into biofuels and biochemicals (e.g. fermentable sugars). Such cellulose biorefining strategy separates lignin polymers from the plant tissues via lignocellulosic delignification and uses lignin as a waste product or low-value energy fuel. Alternatively, lignin first biorefining has also been proposed <sup>204, 205</sup>, where different types of lignin can be processed to generate useful products. Notably, the lignin composition, structural complexity and reactivity not only vary with lignocellulosic plant species and genotypes but mainly depend on upstream processing technologies and sectors (e.g. kraft lignin from paper industry, organosolv lignin from bioethanol refinery, soda lignin from industry process)<sup>206</sup>.

This section mainly focuses on cellulose first biorefining, where the fractionation pre-treatment can be grouped as chemical (e.g. alkali, acid, ionic liquid) pretreatment, thermal (e.g. steam), biological and physiochemical methods (e.g. mechanochemical). Extensive research have been published on pretreatment technologies; detailed technology comparison can be found in comprehensive reviews e.g. publications by Aditiya et al., <sup>207</sup>, Kumar et al., <sup>208</sup>, Zabed et al., <sup>209</sup> and Sivagurunathan et al., <sup>210</sup>. As summarised in Table 5, overall, chemical routes render effective fractionation, however bring design challenges e.g. solvent recycling, reactor anti-corrosion. Physio-chemical or chemical routes may lead to cost-effective solvent-free but energy-intensive solutions. Despite the advantages of low-energy demand and effective lignin depolymerisation, biological routes might be challenged by low reaction rate and inhibitor generation issues.

At conversion stage, enzymatic and acid hydrolysis are the mostly adopted technologies to derive fermentable monosaccharides from long chain of carbohydrate. This stage is critical since the quality of hydrolysate affects the subsequent treatment e.g. fermentation processes. In contrast to acid catalyst, enzyme is effective at a moderate condition hence leads to less capital investment; however, the production cost of enzyme has been acknowledged as barrier to enzymatic hydrolysis commercialisation<sup>211</sup>. Lignocellulosic hydrolysis catalysed by acids and enzymes have been covered in previous reviews <sup>127, 211, 212</sup>. Cellulase and xylanase are the mostly adopted enzymes to degrade cellulose and xylan (main compound forming hemicellulose) respectively; their mechanisms are discussed by Aditiya et al., <sup>207</sup>. Notably, enzymes play significant roles in industrial biotechnologies for biorenewable production. In addition to the common sugars abundantly occurring in nature (d-glucose, d-fructose, d-galactose, d-mannose, d-ribose, d-xylose, and l-arabinose), other rare monosaccharides and sugar alcohols (e.g. xylitol, mannitol, erythritol as sugar substitutes) can also be produced at enzyme-catalytic reaction (e.g. oxidization reduction, epimerization) <sup>213</sup>. Such enzymatic production of value-added biorenwables have caused increasing research attentions <sup>213, 214</sup>.

Fermentation underpinned by enzyme actions to convert biomass to value-added products is of particular interests for biorefinery manufacturing. The 14 top chemical list recommended by US Department of Energy (DOE) <sup>215</sup> has positioned the fermentation as the fundamental component of biorefinery. In addition to alcohol commodities (e.g. bioethanol, sorbitol, xylitol), DOE highlighted a range of chemicals converted from carbohydrates through advanced fermentation processes - heterocyclic compounds (e.g. furfural, HMF), organic acids (e.g. lactic acid, succinic acid, HPA, levulinic acid), isoprene, glycerol and fermentation derivatives (e.g. 1,3-propanediol). The emerging role of fermentation in carbohydrate biorefinery is reconfirmed by the UKBiochem10 report <sup>216</sup>, where 6 organic acids and 4 other building blocks are of commercial values. In addition, fermentation underpins the future food industries notably the new protein sources. Mycoprotein <sup>217, 218</sup>, which has been developed through 3000 strain screening and commercialised since 1985, represents a successful case of continuous fermentation technology for food manufacturing (meat protein substitute) <sup>219</sup>. In addition, other bacteria, yeast fungi and algae strains for single cell protein (SCP) production have emerged since 1950s <sup>220</sup>. A review by Bogdahn <sup>221</sup> provides a comprehensive view of SCP producing strains, which is followed by a review on SCP landscape and patents published by Hakkinen et al <sup>222</sup>.

Interestingly, extensive research <sup>223-229</sup> has been also performed on fermentation integration with thermochemical routes to form value-added bioproducts e.g. syngas fermentation <sup>230</sup>.



## Figure 7 Pre-treatment and conversion pathways for biorenewable production

TECHNOLOGY	CRITICAL FACTORS	CATALYST /PRODUCTS	ADVANTA GES	DISADVANT AGES	REFEREN CES
PRETREATMENT					
ALKALI	Reaction time, alkali loading	Alkali such as NaOH, Ca(OH) <sub>2</sub> , NH <sub>3</sub> Products- Fractionated biomass	Low temperature, removal of lignin and part of hemicellulos e	Low digestibility in softwood; water- demanding; pH adjustment needed	231-233
ACID	Acid concentration , temperature	Acid catalyst e.g. $H_2S_{O4}$ , SO <sub>2</sub> , HCl, $H_3PO_4$ Products- Fractionated biomass	Short retention time, effective lignin removal	CorrosiveformationofinhibitorsatlowpH;formationofinhibitoryby-productsby-	234, 235
MECHANOCHE MICAL/MECHAN OCATALYTIC TREATMENT	Ball-milling time, chemical/bio mass ratio, temperature,	Metallic catalyst; organic solvent Products- Fractionated biomass	Effective fractionation ,	Energy- intensive	136, 236
IONIC LIQUID	Anion and cation liquid composition, temperature,	Ionicliquidtypicallycomposed of largeorganiccations	low temperature, good selectivity	Cost vary; lack of commercial technology for ionic liquid	237-239

#### Table 5 Technology overview for biochemical and chemical routes

	retention time, biomass loading and particle size	and small inorganic anions	and low degradation of desirable products; no toxic gas; simultaneous dissolved lignin and carbohydrate s; positive effects on enzyme activity	removal and recovery	
STEAM, SUBCRITICAL WATER	Temperature, pressure	Steam	Cost effective and chemical- free	High-energy inputs, high water demand	240, 241
BIOLOGICAL	Microbial strain screening	Enzyme from bacteria, fungi and actinomycetes.	Lignin degradation, energy- efficient, chemical free	Slow reaction time, inhibition effects	232, 242-245
CONVERSION ENZYMATIC HYDROLYSIS	Enzyme activity, stability and loading, residence time, composition and structure of biomass, particle size and porosity	Enzyme or acid as catalysts. Products -glucose, xylose, mannose, galactose, arabinose, lignin, cellulose nanofibrils	Good selectivity, effective degradation of cellulose and hemicellulos e	Sensitive to inhibitors, high cost hindering commercialisat ion	207, 246, 247
ACID HYDROLYSIS	Acid loading,		Low cost; depolymeris ation of cellulose and hemicellulos e	Corrosion, acid recycling, high temperature; sugar degradation to form inhibitor	232
FERMENTATION TO GASEOUS FUELS	Fermenter type, residence time and temperature	Products - biomethane, hydrogen	Cost- effective; waste recovery for H <sub>2</sub> economy	Inhibitor formation and effects on microbial activity	208, 248, 249
FERMENTATION TO LIQUID FUELS	Fermentation reactors e.g. submerged and solid state fermentation; microbial strain	Products - bioethanol, biobutanol, hydrocarbon	Cost- effective Easy blend with petroleum fuels. Liquid biofuels with low requirements on fuel infrastructur e change	Inhibitor effects on microbial activity; energy- intensive separation	232, 246, 250-252

FERMENTATION TO PLATFORM CHEMICALS	microbial strain; technology integration	Products – US Department of Energy top 10 +4 chemicals <sup>215, 253</sup> UK LBnet top 10 chemicals <sup>216</sup>	Integration with wide chemical, thermochemi cal routes; platform chemical and energy co- generation	Lack of mature technology for commercialisat ion	230, 254
FERMENTATION TO SINGLE CELL PROTEIN	microbial strain screening	Products – meat protein substitute; feed protein	Potential to bridge protein deficiency; environment ally sustainable protein option	Current food single cell protein depends on sugar derived from food crops <sup>255</sup> .	217, 220, 221, 256, 257
TRANSESTERIFI CATION	Biocatalyst and organic solvent addition	Biocatalysts e.g. lipase Products – Biodiesel and glycerol	Glycerol as value-added commodity	Critical factor is biocatalyst costs	223, 258-260

# 2.5 Biorenewable system complexity

Analysing from whole system perspectives, a considerable number of bioproduct value chains are involved in biorenewable systems. Value chains are composed of a full set of functional value-adding activities, incorporating biological renewable or waste resources, refinery processes and technologies (sections 2.3 and 2.4) that produce and distribute biorenewable commodities. Underpinned by biorenewable value chains, bioeconomy featuring biogenic carbon cycling, is circular by nature in contrast to the linear fossil-based economy. At upstream stages in biorenewable value chains, phototrophs and the related terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems represent potential carbon sinks for CO<sub>2</sub> capture and storage (as reflected by CUE in Table 2). At downstream stages, the carbon sequestered into the biomass is either fixed or cycled back to natural or built environments after conversion and use of bio-renewable products. In the case of bio-waste derived biorenewables, an infinite closed-loop carbon circular system could be theoretically formed. Thus resource-circular biorenrewable manufacturing underpinned by a sustainable nexus of resource-biorenewable-waste, if fully realised, will signal the bio-sectors transformation. Despite the science and engineering advances, tackling the complexity in the biorenrewable systems provides significant challenges. Below the biorenewable derived from terrestrial biomass is given as an example to highlight the challenges-

- Analysing biorenewable system complexity, the plant-environment interaction is driven by photosynthesis and biogeochemical cycles (defined as the pathways, by which chemical substances and elements move through the biosphere and physical environment of the Earth); whereas agriculture and refinery manufacturing are interconnected. As demonstrated in Figure 2, biorenewable are interdependent on natural capital (land, water, air) and built environmental resources (e.g. energy generation) due to its origin from biological renewable resources. Thus, different biorenewable sectors e.g. food and biochemical compete on the same natural capital and built resources, leading to demand stress.
- Biorenewable systems are not only regulated by environmental variability but also constrained by planetary boundaries (e.g. climate change, global freshwater use and land use boundaries <sup>8</sup>). As addressed in Section 2.1, the interaction between living organisms including plant species and agro-ecosystem functions are underpinned by photosynthesis, which is driven by light energy to convert CO<sub>2</sub> and H<sub>2</sub>O into metabolites and O<sub>2</sub>. C3 (e.g. wheat, willow, poplar), C4 plants (e.g. maize, sugarcane, miscanthus) have been the research focus as food and

lignocellulosic resources. Their photosynthetic reactions and biochemical regulation differ significantly. Not only regulated by plant internal physiological traits and metabolism pathways, their photosynthetic efficiencies and N update are also influenced by a range of external environmental drivers (e.g. soil, atmospheric  $CO_2$  levels <sup>25</sup>, water stress and temperature<sup>19</sup>) at spatial scales. At upstream stages, plant biomass production and chemical composition vary significantly with plant species and also show spatial-temporal variation and uncertainties, which affect downstream bioproduct manufacturing. Further, the biorenewable systems are constrained by land and water resource availability under ongoing environmental change as well as other planetary boundaries (e.g. stratospheric ozone depletion; ocean acidification <sup>8</sup>). Thereby, it is important to address interdependency of natural resources, biorenewable and environment while analysing biorenwable systems.

- Biorenewable systems consist of subsystems across temporal/spatial scales including natural capital resources (e.g. land, water and air), agro-ecosystems, refinery manufacturing, waste and pollutant fate and treatment, transport and network. Subsystems in particular those across different biorenewable value chains often are regarded as disconnected. Take lignocellulosic conversion as an example. A considerable amount of empirical research has been published on conversion technologies for lignocellulosic monosaccharides. Such empirical advances represent fragmented subsystems, which are discounted from the value chains of food and feed production (e.g. microbial protein). However, these sub-systems are interlinked by underlying carbon, nitrogen (C/N) cycles and resource circulation including biogeochemical cycles, water cycles, resource conversion and waste recovery. To unlock the subsystem fragments and enhance resource efficiency across renewable value chains, advanced whole system modelling offers an approach to push the research frontier on biorenewable systems design.
- Across the biorenewable value chains, different decision criteria and spaces are concerned. Figure 2 highlights considerable numbers of potential pathways (value chains) interconnecting biomass, conversion technologies and final biorenewable vectors. Across biorenewable value chains, multi-groups of interactive stakeholders are involved in the decision-making. Figure 8 generalises a sector-independent stakeholder map - feedstock and resource providers, existing bioproduct manufacturers, new biorenewable developers and operators, distribution centres, end-users, governmental agencies, policy makers and regulators and finance systems, thereby leading to diverse decision spaces. To achieve the new biorenewable technology deployment, it is essential to consider the entire value chains but also the interaction of different stakeholder groups with conflicting decision criteria.
- Biorenewable system development under Fourth Industrial Revolution (so called Industry 4.0) vision <sup>261</sup> represents an opportunity for bio-sectors transformation. Creation of intelligent biorenewable sectors and overcoming data barriers would not have been possible prior to Industry 4.0 <sup>261</sup>. Industry 4.0 envisages agriculture and manufacturing, where resources, bio-products and machines are all connected via the internet to achieve smart collection and analyses of real-time data and coordinated processes. Under this vision, emerging digital technologies and data advances (e.g. smart machinery, remote sensing) provide tremendous opportunities for biorenewable systems enabling coordinated agriculture and manufacturing systems and bringing real-time data and information to precision decisions. Such advances also demand responsive decision-making, which requires a significantly reduced decision time with a trade-off with solution optimality.

Overall, terrestrial, aquatic biomass and waste resources can be converted into value-added biorenewables, which can be regarded as highly complex systems of flows and processes that are subject to nonlinearity, sensitivity and uncertainty. Biorenewables involve a range of conflicting and interacting issues such as sub-system interdependency, plant-soil-climate interaction, resource-competition, trade-offs between sustainability criteria, the interaction of bio-renewables with the evolving energy, water and waste sectors. It is essential to apply a whole systems approach and resilient and sustainable thinking <sup>262</sup> to biorenewable design in order to increase the overall capacity for tackling environmental stresses or socio-economic changes over the coming decades. Not only are sustainable resource management strategies for safeguarding agro-ecosystems necessary, but also biorefinery design needs to consider sustainability and resilience criteria in a spatial-temporal transition context. To advance

understanding of biorenewables and inform robust solutions, a unifying modelling approach to account for varied nonlinearity and sensitivity of different computational methods is necessary.

Despite the clear importance, development and applications of advanced modelling tools to transform isolated subsystems to a performance-maximised biorenewable cluster with interconnected smart machinery and real-time data analyses remains unexplored. Digital technologies and data advances have the potential to bring improved responsiveness and flexibility, enhanced collaboration across supply chains for identifying and analysing resources and bio-products, and impact new biorenewable cluster creation. Beyond the state-of-the-art, an emerging research frontier is to bring data advances into responsive yet precision decision-making for the multi-scale decision spaces across biorenewable systems. Modelling research advances will be discussed in the section 3.



Figure 8 Stakeholder map for innovative biorenewable systems under circular bio-economy

# 3 Multi-scale biorenewable systems modelling

The biosector transformation calls for leading-edge research on multi-scale system modelling, which tackles the biorenewable complexity across scales and enables the optimal design of resource-circular manufacturing systems by capturing the interdependencies across resource-biorenewable-waste nexus. Through comprehensive review of state-of-the-art computational methods, this section highlights the modelling gaps and future research frontiers to address biorenewable complexity. Specifically, this section reviews metabolic and biogeochemical models, quantitative sustainable evaluation, spatial data analyses, process design and simulation and mathematical optimisation.

# 3.1 Metabolic and biogeochemical modelling

A multi-scale design by integrating modelling approaches with scientific innovation could not only lead to carbon closed-loop systems to fix  $CO_2$  but also open up bioclusters to express our sustainable bioeconomy aspirations. This section provides an overview of multi-scale modelling approaches applied to the biomass systems.

# 3.1.1 Implementing system biology to understand global metabolism

Systems Biology is branch of science that looks at the global properties of a biological system being studied. Our knowledge of the foundations of living organisms, in terms of the components of cells, tissues, and organs has been expanded due to advances in high-throughput experimentation. Entire genomes of several organisms have now been sequenced and the gene expression profiles have been comprehensively generated <sup>263</sup>. Mass spectrometry-based protein surveys have quantified the global proteome <sup>264</sup> and the metabolome on cellular and organismal levels <sup>265</sup>. Advances in molecular and cell biology have provided information on how proteins are organised to orchestrate the functions of subcellular systems while physiology has shed further light on the complex functions of cells, tissues, and organ systems. This enormous amount of information at different scales of organisation can be used to obtain a new perspective that starts from genes and proteins, moves through subcellular interactions and pathways, and ends in the physiology of cells, tissues, and organ systems that determines the phenotype <sup>266</sup>. Systems Biology, therefore, offers an opportunity to study how the phenotype of an organism is generated from the genotype that is responding to its environment.

This combination of omics data and advances in computational analytical methods allows for a greater understanding of the data <sup>266</sup>. For the application of biotechnology, metabolism is the process in which photosynthetic organisms assimilate external substrates, such as CO<sub>2</sub> or acetate, into biomass rich in high value metabolites and understanding how metabolism can be directed to produce high quantities of high value compounds is key to a successful bioeconomy. A knowledge of metabolism is therefore invaluable in engineering microalgal strains optimised for efficient carbon uptake, assimilation and metabolism into high value bioproducts <sup>267</sup>. Computational models that describe metabolism can predict metabolism, whose results can be used to make novel model-driven hypothesis on how metabolism can be engineered to benefit the bioeconomy.

# 3.1.1.1 Metabolic modelling

Modelling metabolism can be undertaken using a variety of approaches, including kinetic, logic and stoichiometry-based methods <sup>268</sup>. Classical kinetic modelling approaches describe the rate of change in the concentration of a metabolite based on the kinetic properties of individual enzymes, using the corresponding experimentally derived parameters (e.g., rate constant, maximum reaction velocity and dissociation constants) <sup>269</sup>. Small metabolic networks (typically fewer than 50 reactions) can be modelled using kinetics <sup>270</sup>. The ability to model particular metabolic pathways such as the TCA cycle has given a greater understanding of how metabolic steps are regulated by enzymes that have the tightest control of the metabolic system <sup>271</sup>. The TCA cycle has also been modelled using differential equations, giving further information about alternative TCA cycles that could theoretically exist <sup>272</sup>.

An example of a kinetic model of photosynthesis is e-photosynthesis, representing C3 photosynthesis as performed by wheat, rice and soybean crops <sup>273</sup>. This model consists of 50 differential rate equations that account for light absorption, hydrolysis, LEF accounted for NAPDH and ATP synthesis, along with CEF. Carbon fixation and assimilation up to sucrose synthesis was also represented in the model. The model was successful in accurately predicting qualitative and quantitative experimental data. Increases of photon flux led to the prediction of increased oxygen evolution, luminal pH and increased chlorophyll fluorescence, in line with experimental evidence <sup>274-276</sup>

Kinetic modelling is, however, limited to the current biochemical and experimental knowledge regarding the reactions being modelled. All reaction parameters, such as enzyme concentrations and their kinetic properties have to be accurately estimated in experimental conditions that mimic that of the cell to give meaningful results. Importantly, metabolic control analysis has taught us that control of a system is an inherent property of the global system, since metabolic control can be distributed among various metabolic steps <sup>277</sup>. Therefore, the greater the number of metabolic interactions, the greater the dispersal of metabolic regulation. By choosing to model selected pathways we are choosing to ignore any regulatory steps.

#### 3.1.1.2 Simulating genome scale models using flux balance analysis

Metabolism is derived from the enzymes encoded by the genome; therefore, a complete knowledge of the genome would give a complete knowledge of metabolism for a given organism A GEnome scale Model (GEM) represents all known metabolic reactions in an organism and is reconstructed primarily from genomic information and the literature. Computational tools have been developed to analyse the system properties of GEMs. Flux Balance Analysis (FBA) is one such example that employs liner programming to optimise a defined biological objective (e.g., to maximise growth, or ATP production). In doing so, all input substrate fluxes and internal metabolic fluxes are directed to the objective reaction and in doing so, steady-state fluxes through all the reactions within the model are quantified. These quantified fluxes are thus deterministic upon available substrates and serve as metabolic predictions <sup>278</sup>. Knowledge of metabolite stoichiometry, metabolite and enzyme localisation, and biomass constituents are sufficient to generate predictions of metabolism, but integration of omic data that quantify the contributions made of each reaction within the GEM will give enhanced and reliable predictions of global metabolism <sup>279</sup>. By calculating steady-state metabolic fluxes through the GEM under specific conditions, i.e. mixotrophic algal growth on acetate versus phototrophic algal growth, the metabolic contributions of independent pathways can be observed and analysed with respect to the specified condition.

The underlying assumptions behind FBA is that metabolic pathways operate at steady state, and that biological systems have evolved to be as efficient as possible. The advantage behind this approach is that other kinetic parameters associated with the reactions can be ignored <sup>280</sup>. GEMs have proven useful for assessing the essentiality of metabolic steps <sup>281</sup>, improving metabolic engineering strategies by simulating gene knockouts <sup>282, 283</sup>, and for elucidating metabolism giving rise to observed physiological traits <sup>284</sup>.

As represented in Figure 9, the first step of FBA is to mathematically represent a metabolic network in the form of a stoichiometric matrix (S), composed of rows of metabolites and columns of reactions. For each reaction within the matrix, metabolites that are consumed in that particular reaction are given a negative stoichiometric coefficient, whilst metabolic products are represented by a positive coefficient. The next step involves defining an objective function (Z) that is biologically relevant to the problem being studied. For predicting growth, for example, maximisation of biomass might be the best objective function, since biomass reactions contain all nucleic acids, proteins, lipids, etc., that are required for cell division. Another example of an objective function could be the optimal production of a target metabolite of interest or the minimisation of an expensive nutrient. The reaction that is deemed suitable as the objective reaction can either be maximised or minimised on the assumption that selective processes during evolution guide any systems towards an optimal state.

A further critical step involved with FBA is the application of constraints upon the matrix. Constraints are represented as upper and lower bounds for all reactions, which determine maximum and minimum allowable fluxes of reactions. For the constrained matrix (*S*), the overall reaction flux vector (v) in matrix *S* at steady state equals zero (S.v = 0) ensuring a global mass balance through the matrix. It is for this reason why FBA is a constraint-based modelling approach.

The final step involves optimising the objective function using linear programming, which satisfies the steady state assumption. Metabolic networks are branched, and this branching allows for the possibility to generate several metabolic solutions that all satisfy the objective under the same constraints, because metabolic fluxes can be rerouted and/or distributed through each branching point.

The flux solutions are limited by the constraints imposed on the system, resulting in the allowable flux entering a theoretical phenotypic solution space. The greater the applied constraints, the tighter the available solution space will become with less. <sup>285</sup>. Analysis of the pathways carrying the greatest flux gives an indication of the metabolic pathways most likely to have been used in order to achieve a given objective.



Figure 9 Methodology of flux balance analysis to model metabolism

(a) Metabolic genes from annotated genomes of interest and metabolic knowledge lead to global metabolic reactions. (b) Integration of all the metabolic reactions through shared metabolites results in the construction of a global metabolic network for the system of interest. (c) The metabolic network is converted into a stoichiometric matrix (S matrix), where columns represent reactions and rows represent metabolites and each entry represents the reaction coefficient of a particular metabolite in a reaction. Metabolites consumed by a reaction are given a negative coefficient, whereas positive coefficients are given to metabolites that are produced. (d) With the S matrix and the objective function of the model set as a system of linear equations, one can solve for the flux distributions throughout S. The phenotypic solution space (shaded blue rectangle) is where all possible solutions of flux distribution reside, and each axis represents the metabolic flux of a reaction in S. (e) Applying additional constraints will reduce the allowable solution space. (f) One or multiple optimal solutions can be found in the allowable solution space that optimises the objective function of the model (as represented by the pink dot)<sup>278</sup>.

## 3.1.1.3 Flux Variability Analysis

In theory, the phenotypic solution space, (shaded blue in Figure 8) is not limited to single solution and so contains all possible flux combinations that the cell can use to sustain its objective function under the imposed constraints. FBA identifies one optimal solution in the presence of co-existing alternative optimal solutions. By using the principles that drive FBA whilst constraining the objective function at a given value, it is possible to calculate the range of possible minimal and maximal fluxes for each reaction in the network that give rise to the same optimal objective using a method called Flux Variability Analysis (FVA)<sup>286</sup>. As a result all alternative reactions that could carry a flux can be sought, giving rise to alternative pathways that still conform to the phenotypic phase plane.

A number of computational tools have been produced to analyse the fluxes resulting from a GEM using FBA. Becker et al., <sup>287</sup> developed a Constraint-Based Reconstruction and Analysis (COBRA) toolbox, a software package running from within the MATrix LABoratory (MATLAB) environment, and is also freely available for the Python and R environments <sup>288, 289</sup>. COBRA, and COBRApy allows for the

quantitative prediction of both steady-state and dynamic optimal growth behaviour cellular flux and remains the most widely used method to model metabolism to date <sup>287, 290</sup>.

# 3.1.1.4 Metabolic model advance of microbial cluster

GEMs have been constructed for many organisms including eukaryotic bacteria <sup>291</sup>, cyanobacteria <sup>292</sup>, yeast and photosynthetic organisms such as plants <sup>293, 294</sup> and microalgae <sup>284, 295, 296</sup>. Out of the various models of microalgae, it is the model organism *Chlamydomonas Reinhardtii* that has been most widely studied using metabolic modelling.

The first metabolic model of *C. reinhardtii* consisted of 484 reactions and 454 metabolites compartmentalised between the chloroplast, mitochondrion and cytosol <sup>297</sup>. The model was simulated to mimic phototrophic and mixotrophic growth at varying light levels using FBA. Phototrophic growth simulations predicted carbon fixation into the CBB cycle, and LEF of electrons through the photosynthetic reactions were predicted to produce NADPH. Mixotrophic simulations at periods of low light suggested an inhibition of carbon fixation into the CBB cycle because RuBisCO was inactive. At higher light levels, carbon fixation into the CBB was resumed by RuBisCO activity, and acetate was predicted to be assimilated into the glyoxylate cycle. Higher light levels also resulted in increased flux through LEF, producing more NAPDH than needed for biomass synthesis which then allowed for the fixation of carbon into the CBB. Despite qualitative and quantitative insights into carbon metabolism and light, the model did not contain CEF. In addition, the model contains an under representation of known reactions and metabolites as compared to other FBA models.

AlgaGEM, a genome-scale metabolic network model of *C. reinhardtii* represents a more complete GEM, accounting for 1725 reactions involving 1862 metabolites <sup>284</sup>. This model included the glyoxylate cycle within a microbody, in addition to cytoplasm, mitochondrion, chloroplast and nucleus compartments. AlgaGEM was constructed of the back of AraGEM, a GEM of *Arabidopsis thaliana* <sup>293</sup>, and so 85% of reactions were identical between the two models. AlgaGEM was designed to investigate maximum hydrogen production in *C. reinhardtii* and was modelled under phototrophic, mixotrophic and heterotrophic simulations. Predictions from heterotrophic growth on acetate suggested acetate was assimilated into both the glyoxylate and TCA cycles. In this study, the CEF was associated with hydrogen production because mixotrophic growth predicted the activation of CEF, and resulted in a decrease of hydrogen production. The authors concluded that hydrogen itself is able to accept excess electrons when CEF is inhibited, providing a regulatory role of the reaction. This study has shown how predictive modelling can be used to address how physiological manipulations can give rise to emergent traits. However, the role of acetate and its effects on photosynthesis were not addressed.

*i*RC1080 is a more recent and dedicated metabolic model of *C.reinhardtii* that was developed to investigate light-driven metabolism <sup>295</sup>. This model accounts for 2190 reactions encoded by 1080 genes, 1068 metabolites and 10 compartments which included a glyoxysome. This model contained more than 32% of estimated genes with known metabolic functions, which remains a significant increase over previous reconstructions. Another key feature of this model is centrality of the chloroplast, accounting for over 30% of reactions in the model and displaying the importance of the chloroplast in carbon metabolism. Furthermore, the model was able to qualitatively predict correct oxygen evolution and growth rate with varying light sources and photon flux, thus displaying a greater coverage of the photosynthetic reactions. The *i*RC1080 model was then used to predict the flux of carbon metabolism and photosynthesis for mixotrophic and phototrophic conditions. The functioning of a CEF was predicted to be play an essential physiological role to assimilate acetate and to support a high biomass growth<sup>298</sup>. The results also suggested that acetate inhibits RuBisCO, which was recently confirmed <sup>299</sup>. Such modelling advances can help to inform the system design of various microalgal species as phototrophic microbial feedstock for enhanced biometabolite production.

Overall, omics-enabled metabolic modelling can advance the understanding of the phototrophic microbial cluster in biological  $CO_2$  sequestration and carbon cycling in both terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. Thereby, metabolic models not only can inform the large-scale biogeochemical cycles and ecosystem food webs but also can be integrated with first-principle modelling to explore the  $CO_2$  conceptual refinery proposed by Mohan et al. <sup>16</sup>. By manipulating and designing versatile microbial

consortia for carbon sequestration,  $CO_2$  will be transformed from a GHG to a commodity, which can be metabolised to platform chemicals under circular bioeconomy. Driven by  $CO_2$ -underpinned resource-circular aspiration, the integrative modelling at the interface of Systems Biology and Process Systems Engineering to combine metabolic modelling with chemical process design and optimisation represents a future research frontier.

## 3.1.2 Biomass production modelling

## 3.1.2.1 Models for terrestrial higher plant biomass production

Photosynthesis is critical to the production of biomass, which underpins the complex interactions between organisms and ultimately, ecosystem functions. For higher plant species, photosynthesis is not only regulated by plant internal physiological traits and metabolism pathways, but is also affected by a range of biotic and abiotic environmental drivers such as climate, weather extremes, soil type and nutrient availability. The plant traits and environmental impacts are captured in bioenergy biomass crop production models such as MiscanFor for Miscanthus and C4 energy grasses <sup>300</sup>, Forestgrowth–SRC for various species of woody trees used for short rotation coppicing (SRC) <sup>301</sup> or the ESC-CARBINE model for short rotation forestry <sup>302, 303</sup>, which is a combination of the CARBINE model <sup>304</sup> and the ESC model<sup>305</sup>. Environmental changes such as elevated atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> levels, changing climate, and the increased intensity and frequency of extreme weather events could cause a widespread shift in photosynthetic patterns and regulators e.g. electron transport and RuBisCO capacity <sup>306</sup>, where the response of different plant species may vary. With the rise in atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> levels and associated global warming, RuBisCO capacity is expected to have a smaller role in limiting C3 photosynthesis<sup>25</sup> and species and genotypes with heat stability traits will be favoured for electron transport capacity <sup>306</sup>. Previous studies on the temperature response of photosynthesis suggested that C3 plants generally showed a greater propensity for temperature acclimation, C4 plants tend to be more adaptive to warm environments, whereas CAM species acclimate photosynthetic activities to temperature differently over day and night <sup>19</sup>.

Photosynthetic efficiency dynamically adapts to a variety of internal physiological and external environmental factors, meaning that photosynthesis is heterogeneously distributed over leaves or organs over time. Such spatio-temporal variation has been reflected in previous modelling approaches, where regulatory properties, photosynthetic reactions and carbon assimilation potentials were simulated. Farguhar et  $al.^{307}$  proposed a C3 leaf photosynthesis mode, capturing the enzyme kinetics and electron transport and photosynthetic responses to multiple and interactive environmental variables. This model was further adapted by Collatz et al. <sup>308</sup> to formulate a leaf biochemical-intercellular transport model for C4 plants, where photosynthesis was expressed as a function of temperature, intercellular CO<sub>2</sub> partial pressure and incident solar radiation. In previous research on C3 and C4 pathways, gross photosynthesis and carbon assimilation have been estimated not only via correlations with crop physiological factors e.g. leaf area, assimilate allocation <sup>309</sup>, plant respiration <sup>310</sup>, nitrogen uptake <sup>311</sup>, but also *via* links with environmental drivers e.g. atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentration <sup>312</sup>, light interception <sup>310</sup> water and nutrient availability and stress, soil and ambient temperature <sup>311, 313, 314</sup>. Compared with C3 and C4 plants, CAM plants have received less systematic study. The net CO<sub>2</sub> uptake was often estimated based on the empirical environmental productivity index <sup>315, 316</sup>. A first order differential model proposed by Nungesser et al <sup>317</sup> formulated time-dependent concentration of metabolites as a function of atmospheric CO2 concentration and light, which was further modified to include other factors, i.e. light intensity and temperature effects <sup>317, 318</sup>. This model was further adapted by Owen and Griffiths <sup>319</sup> which led to a system dynamic model integrating biological constants (e.g. enzyme kinetics) and capturing four distinct CAM cycle phases. Modelling efforts have been also made to correlate water availability to C assimilation <sup>320</sup> and coupling CAM photosynthesis with wider environmental parameters. Recent work by Bartlett et al. <sup>321</sup> proposed a dynamic model incorporating a CAM leaf photosynthesis model adapted from a C3 model <sup>317</sup>, circadian C-flux dynamical model, stomatal conductance equation and soil-plant-atmosphere. Such photosynthesis models e.g. C3 model by
Farquhar et al. <sup>307</sup> have been widely used to model leaf biochemistry to canopy and ecosystem exchange in response to environmental change <sup>322, 323</sup> and constant/periodical environmental conditions <sup>324</sup>.

Particularly, C3 and C4 photosynthesis models have been incorporated into site-scale crop-growth or large-scale vegetation models <sup>325</sup> e.g. GECROS <sup>326</sup>, Agro-IBIS <sup>327</sup>, WIMOVAC <sup>328</sup>. In the crop models, subtracting the plant respiration <sup>310</sup> from gross photosynthesis, the derived net C assimilation can be partitioned between leaf, stem, grain, shoot and root <sup>311</sup> to project biomass growth. In fact, crop growth are closely related to wider environmental processes e.g. soil biogeochemical processes and hydraulic dynamics, and such complexity can be captured by terrestrial biogeochemical models linking crop physiological processes and soil biogeochemistry <sup>311</sup>. Publically available and crop specific crop and biogeochemical models are summarized in Table 6, which have been applied to simulate the biomass and C/N cycle dynamics or combined with remote sensing for aspiration of precision farming<sup>329, 330</sup>.

There are over 30 models <sup>331, 332</sup> that evaluate the carbon and nitrogen cycles and water flows that control the flows of nutrients in soil. These range from models that consider the decomposition of organic carbon in soils like the RothC<sup>333, 334</sup> and the cohort models developed by Bosatta and Ågren <sup>335-341</sup> and models that just consider the nitrogen cycle of nitrification/denitrification and plant uptake like Sundial <sup>342</sup> and hydrology models like SWAT <sup>343</sup> to models that include all processes like DayCent <sup>344</sup>, ECOSSE <sup>345, 346</sup> and DNDC <sup>347-350</sup>.

To take one model in more detail to understand how it evolved, DNDC is one of the most widely-used process-oriented biogeochemistry models and has been validated worldwide <sup>351-360</sup>. The DNDC (DeNitrification-DeComposition) model was first proposed by Li et al. <sup>347</sup>; over two-decade development, numerous changes have been implemented to DNDC model to bridge functional gaps and be adapted to region- or user-group specific versions UK-DNDC <sup>354</sup>, DNDC-Europe <sup>361</sup> forest-DNDC, manure-DNDC <sup>362</sup>. A schematic family tree has been reviewed and presented by Gilhespy et al. <sup>363</sup>. DNDC embed biogeochemical processes (e.g., plant growth, organic matter decomposition, fermentation, ammonia volatilization, nitrification, denitrification) to compute transport and transformations in plant-soil ecosystems. Specifically, DNDC has two components -1) soil climate, crop growth, and decomposition sub-models, converts primary drivers (e.g., climate, soil properties, vegetation, and anthropogenic activity) to soil environmental factors (e.g., temperature, moisture, pH, redox potential, and substrate concentration gradients); 2) nitrification, denitrification, and fermentation sub-models, simulates C and N transformations mediated by the soil microbes <sup>361</sup>. DNDC has been linked with economic model to simulate C N fluxes under the regional context of environmental and economic indicators <sup>364</sup>. Despite its original development for agricultural land and crop modelling (annual or perennial food crops), the plant growth sub-model was modified to enable DNDC to simulate the perennial plants (e.g. poplar) with woody stem or roots <sup>361</sup>. By linking with chemical engineering process design and life cycle assessment, DNDC has been applied to simulate biomass growth and carbon/nitrogen cycling in agro-ecosystems and their implications on bioproduct system sustainability <sup>361, 365</sup>. By adopting an integrated modelling approach, the performance of different species and genotypes in response to the future environmental changes can be projected and desirable traits can be highlighted that will pre-adapt species to future changes e.g. warmer, CO2-enriched environments. Such modelling research can provide scientific evidences to inform empirical efforts (e.g. breeding and genetic engineering) to improve the performance-limiting traits and set the performance targets.

The biogeochemical processes and involved C/N cycles are visualised in Figure 10. The biogeochemical process based models have been used to understand the nitrogen and carbon cycles that are observed in field experiments using eddy covariance flux and chamber measurements to understand the interaction of these processes with climate and the soil environment for different land uses from arable <sup>366</sup>, grassland <sup>367, 368</sup>, forest and peatlands <sup>369</sup>. In addition using carbon and nitrogen isotope measurements to identify the pathways for N16 labelled nitrogen amendment to soil and their partition into plants and N and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Similarly the fate of organic carbon additions to the soil have been modelled by tracking the radioisotopes of carbon C13 and also naturally occurring C12 and C14 isotopes, which occur in different proportions in C3 and C4 plants.

Coupling the biosphere modelling with atmospheric circulation models have attracted great research attention. Soil processes and plant growth cannot be considered in isolation so that there are several trials of coupling plant and soil processes models (called bottom up models) with atmospheric

circulation models (top down models) to look at the feedback and interaction of the emissions of the biosphere and albedo it creates with the atmospheric processes such as JULES <sup>370, 371</sup>. This represents the subject of ongoing research and future directions.

### 3.1.2.2 Models for aquatic biomass production

Research on terrestrial agriculture is more advanced than aquatic biomass farming in general. Compared with terrestrial modelling advances, aquatic model development and validation face the challenges in measurements (e.g. primary production), remote-sensing and scaling-up as well as the limitations led by decoupled modelling approaches.

Systems approaches have played an important role in aquatic phototroph metabolism and ecosystems research e.g. the mathematical models developed based on first-principles for predicting the growth of open-pond microalgae in response to weather variability <sup>372</sup>, computational fluid dynamic-based optimisation for algae growth simulation under photo bioreactors <sup>373</sup>. However, previous modelling efforts have mainly focused on monoculture metabolism at lab scale (e.g. photo bioreactor) rather than reflection of complexity in reality. The current dominant algal cultivation methods i.e. open pond system are highly susceptible to contamination where the dynamics of bacteria communities and their interaction with algal cultures are involved. To solve such complexity including the resourcecompetition, metabolism and related biogeochemistry trajectories of aquatic microbial ecosystems, a generalised optimisation model has been proposed based on the thermodynamic, kinetic and stoichiometric theories <sup>374</sup>. The models *via* parameterisations of aquatic ecosystem function primary production, nutrient recycling as a function of biotic/abiotic environmental parameters have been developed to determine the energy and nutrient and carbon mass flux <sup>375</sup>. Such a biogeochemical circulation approach was further incorporated into ecosystem models and combined with traits-based modelling which account for the bottom-up controls of phytoplankton community structure and composition as a consequence of ecological taxa selection <sup>376</sup>. Environmental Modelling Suite (EMS) presented by Australia's Commonwealth Science Industry and Research Organisation (CSIRO) is a good example, which formulates the traits and biogeography of aquatic macroautotrophs (macroalgae and seagrass) in response to bottom-up controls (light, nutrient, temperature) and project their biomass potentials and carbon cycles 377. The EMS-CSIRO model considers two absorbance-distinct photopigments Chl a and photosynthetic xanthophyll but with simplified physiological process <sup>377</sup>. As pointed out by Schartau et al., <sup>378</sup>, and Doney <sup>379</sup>, most of these published models are unrealistically simplified, meanwhile challenged by spatial/temporal-dependence parameterisation and crossvalidation issues, due to the limited observation data for scaling-up from laboratory to mesocosm experiments. Particularly, the underlying photosynthesis dynamics are often simplified by using 'black box' representations of organism eco-physiology e.g. parameterisation of a small number of traits for nutrient and light acquisition <sup>380</sup>, photosynthetic efficiency normalised to pigment Chl a concentrations and aggregated species into model functional groups <sup>378</sup>. Moreover, models based on the empirical description of organism traits are considered to present great uncertainties in the projection power and process-based understanding of the future responses to new environmental conditions (e.g. climate change) beyond historical envelope<sup>380</sup>.

Overall, the decoupling of phototroph metabolism traits from hydrodynamics, biochemical and sediment models in aquatic environments remains a research gap. The next generation models proposed by Mock et al. <sup>380</sup> and Welti et al. <sup>381</sup> could represent a research direction i.e. to adopt the process-based approaches across biochemistry, evolutionary ecology and integrate the interconnected omics data and environmental variables in food web ecosystem metabolism and aquatic biogeochemical modelling.



Figure 10 Biogeochemical cycles

# Table 6 Biogeochemical model overview

MODEL	PHOTOSYN THESIS	TEMPORA L- SPATIAL SCALE	SUB-MODELS	ENVIRONM VARIABLES	ENTAL S	BIOMASS		REFERE NCE
				Weather <sup>1</sup>	Soil <sup>2</sup>	Plant species	Parameter <sup>3</sup>	
DAYCENT	Degree day model	Site/region al/global, Monthly or daily	Biomass decomposition nitrification denitrification methanogenesis soil climate	AT, SR, Pre, WS	Multilayer PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, H- Con, Por	C3 and C4; terrestrial general	LAI, C-Par, C/N, WaD, N-Fix, ThD, Root, Op-T, FO-P, FO-T, FO- F, FO-I	344, 382
ECOSSE	Miami NPP model	Site/region al/global, Monthly or daily	Biomass decomposition nitrification denitrification methanogenesis soil climate	AT, SR, Pre, WS	Multilayer PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, H- Con, Por	C3 and C4; terrestrial general	C Par C/N	383
DNDC	Degree day model	site/regiona l/global; julian days	soil climate, crop growth, decomposition, nitrification, denitrification, fermentation	AT, SR, Pre, WS	PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, H-Con, Por	C3 and C4; terrestrial, crop specific	LAI, C-Par, C/N, WaD, N-Fix, ThD, Root, Op-T, FO-P, FO-T, FO- F, FO-I	347-350
MISCANFO R	Monteith – LAI – extinction coef – RUE modified for 40 áter 40 atura drought and nutrient stress	Site/region al,/global Monthly or daily	Biomass Decomposition soil wáter wáter use, LCA	AT, SR, Pre, ET, WS	PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, FC, Por	C4 grasses and Wood SRC genotype specific	LAI, C-Par, C/N, WaD, N-Fix, ThD, Root, Op-T, FO-P, FO-F, FO-I RUE, WUE	314

FORESTGR OWTH-SRC		Site/region al, (UK) Monthly or daily	Biomass soil 41 áter soil wa	AT, Pre, WS	SR, ET,	Multilayer PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, H- Con, Por	Wood SRC genotype specific	LAI, C-Par, C/N, WaD, N-Fix, ThD, Root, Op-T, FO-P, FO-F, FO-I RUE, WUE	301
CARBINE- ESC	Annual timestep growth curves	Site/Region al Anual (UK)	Surface biomass	AT, Pre, W	SR, S		Trees genotype specific	Par	384
SWAT	Degree days	Site/region al/global, Monthly or daily	Biomass nitrification Leaching soil climate Wáter erosion	AT, Pre, WS	SR, ET,	Multilayer PH, B-Den, In-N, WP, H-Con, Por	Trees/grass/a rable functional types	LAI Par, ThD C/N FO-I	385
PASIM	Leaf área and photsynthesis	Site/region al/global, Monthly or daily	Biomass decomposition nitrification denitrification methanogenesis Grazing soil climate	AT, Pre, WS	SR, ET,	Multilayer PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, H- Con, Por	Grass	LAI, C-Par, C/N, WaD, N-Fix, ThD, Op-T, FO-P, FO-F, FO-I RUE, WUE	386-390
ORCHIDEE	Leaf área and photsynthesis	Site/region al/global, Monthly or daily	Biomass decomposition nitrification denitrification methanogenesis? soil Climate feedback	AT, Pre, WS	SR, ET,	Multilayer PH, B-Den, Or-C, S-Tex, Slop, In-N, WP, H- Con, Por	Trees/grass/a rable functional types	LAI, C-Par, NPP N-Fix, WUE, Abido	386

1. AT=ambient temperature; SR=solar radiation; Pre=precipitation; WS=wind speed;

2. B-Den=bulk density, Or-C=organic C; S-Tex= soil texture (silt/clay/sand); In-N=initial Nitrogen (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>/NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>); WP=wilting point; FC=field capacity; H-Con=hydroconductivity; Por=porosity

3. LAI=leaf area index; C-Par = carbon partitioning; C/N=biomass C/N ratio; WaD=water demand; N-Fix=N fixation index; ThD=Thermal degree days for maturity; Root=Maximum root depth; Op-T=optimum temperature; FO-P=field operation planting; FO-T=Tillage; FO-F=fertilization; FO-I=irrigation. WUE=water use efficiency



B

C4 Plants



A



# Figure 11 Overview of empirical research advances on biomass conversion *via* chemical/physical (A) biological/biochemical (B) and thermochemical (C) routes (Supplementary Information SI-3)

Grey links indicate the availability of technology routes. Chem-1 = Esterification; Chem-2 = Ionic liquid pretreatment; Chem-3 = Acid treatment; Chem-4 = Alkaline pre-treatment; Chem-5 = Organic solvent; Physi-1 = Mechanochemical; Physi-2=Ultrasound; Physi-3=Microwave enhanced treatment; Thermal-1=Torrefaction; Thermal-2 = Pyrolysis; Thermal-3 = Gasification; Thermal-4 = Hydrothermal liquefaction; Thermal-5 = Hydrothermal carbonisation; Bio-1 = Anaerobic digestion; Bio-2 = Fermentation for bioethanol production; Bio-3 = Biobutanol fermentation; Bio-4 = Fermentation for lactic acid production; Bio-5 = Succinic acid bacteria fermentation; Bio-6 = Fungal fermentation for single cell protein production; Bio-7 = Acetone-butanol-ethanol fermentation; Bio-8 = Bioremediation by microbial cluster; Bio-9 = Phytoremediation by lignocellulosic plants; Bio-10 = Fermentation for hydrogen production.





# Figure 12 Biogeochemical modelling (A) and process simulation and supply chain optimisation research (B) (Supplementary Information SI-4) Bubble size indicates the number of studies.

R1 = Sorghum; R2 = Sugarcane; R3 = Corn; R4 = Miscanthus; R5 = Switchgrass; R6 = Wheat; R7 = Oil palm; R8 = Beech; R9 = Rice; R10 = Poplar; R11 = Willow; R12 = Barley; R13 = Soybean; R14 = Sugar beet; R15 = Rye; R16 = Sunflower; R17 = Bamboo; R18 = Eucalyptus.

Chem-1 = Esterification; Physi-1 = Mechanochemical; Physi-2 = Ultrasound; Physi-3 = Microwave enhanced treatment; Thermal-1 = Torrefaction; Thermal-2 = Pyrolysis; Thermal-3 = Gasification; Thermal-4 = Hydrothermal liquefaction; Thermal-5 = Hydrothermal carbonisation; Bio-1 = Anaerobic digestion; Bio-2 = Fermentation for bioethanol production; Bio-3 = Biobutanol fermentation; Bio-4 = Fermentation for lactic acid production; Bio-5 = Succinic acid bacteria fermentation; Bio-6 = Fungal fermentation for single cell protein production; Bio-7 = Acetone-butanol-ethanol fermentation; Bio-8 = Bioremediation by microbial cluster; Bio-9 = Phytoremediation by lignocellulosic plants; Bio-10 = Fermentation for hydrogen production.



Figure 13 Empirical research vs. process design (Supplementary Information SI-3)

Chem-1 = Esterification; Physi-1 = Mechanochemical; Physi-2 = Ultrasound; Bio-1 = Anaerobic digestion; Bio-2 = Fermentation for bioethanol production; Bio-3 = Biobutanol fermentation; Bio-4 = Fermentation for lactic acid production; Bio-5 = Succinic acid bacteria fermentation; Bio-6 = Fungal fermentation for single cell protein production; Bio-7 = Acetone-butanol-ethanol fermentation; Bio-8 = Bioremediation by microbial cluster; Bio-9 = Phytoremediation by lignocellulosic plants; Bio-10 = Fermentation for hydrogen production. Thermal-1 = Torrefaction; Thermal-2 = Pyrolysis; Thermal-3 = Gasification; Thermal-4 = Hydrothermal liquefaction; Thermal-5 = Hydrothermal carbonisation.



Figure 14 Multi-scale modelling framework



Figure 15 Biogenic carbon sinks and carbon emitters in biorenewable life cycle

## 3.2 Ecosystem services and sustainability evaluation

## 3.2.1 Ecosystem services

Landscapes generate a wide range of ecosystem services (ES) that provide benefits to human society <sup>391, 392</sup>. These services fall into four categories including - provisioning services such as biodiversity, food, materials and energy; regulating and supporting services such as climate and water regulation and waste recycling; and cultural services such as recreational value and symbolic meaning <sup>188</sup>. While the need of incorporating ES into decision-making at international, national and local levels is increasingly recognised <sup>393, 394</sup>, and ecosystem accounting is increasing employed in research, policy and decisionmaking {Lange, 2022 #834}, the value of ES is often overlooked in natural capital resource planning <sup>395</sup>, which underpins the development of the biorenewable sector. In the coming decades, changes in natural capital resources e.g. land use transitions could be expected to rise from the bio-renewable industry, which may occur against a backdrop of ongoing global degradation of ecosystem services as highlighted by the Millennium Ecosystem Assessment <sup>392</sup>. Given the importance of ES for humanwellbeing, their socio-economic values and whole-system relevance, ES provides a useful framework to examine biorenewable systems (e.g. bioenergy <sup>396</sup>) and the associated environmental, social and economic implications of deployment strategies. A range of ES evaluation frameworks have been proposed with no widely accepted approach <sup>397</sup> but they could be broadly classified as quantitative and semi-quantitative/qualitative approaches e.g. the matrix semi-quantitative approach proposed by Holland et al <sup>398</sup>, quantitative approaches with indices of bird population trends for bioenergy and biofuel evaluation <sup>399, 400</sup>. The ES research on biorenewable systems have focused on the biodiversity and climate regulation induced by bioenergy and biofuels with other ES categories and bio-sectors less addressed. In general, the ES footprints change are not only driven by the biorenewable technology penetration but also vary with the spatial distribution and development status of natural capital resources (e.g. initial land cover), regional climate and time horizon<sup>397</sup>. As concluded by Fargione et al. <sup>401</sup>, land use conversion from natural vegetation (e.g. rainforests) to 1G food-crop could generate bio-sector carbon debt in contrast to sustained GHG mitigation benefits offered by the waste-based bioeconomic systems developed on abandoned or degraded lands. In general, more positive effects of perennial 2G biomass on species and habitat diversity, and climate regulation have been observed 402-405 though the biodiversity implications could vary with the micro-management strategies in the fields <sup>406</sup>. Α comprehensive review carried out by Immerzeel et al. <sup>397</sup> highlighted the drivers and trends of biodiversity as a consequence of bioenergy crop production, where land use change was identified as the most important driving forces, producing direct and indirect effects on native habitat change. As demonstrated in Figure 14, different taxonomic groups (plants, invertebrates and vertebrates) have been proposed as biodiversity impact measures to indicate the species composition, richness, evenness and abundance in response to the ecosystem change (e.g. land use change) <sup>407, 408</sup>, where birds and beetles are the most studied taxonomic group <sup>397, 409-413</sup> with plant species biodiversity under-addressed. However, a recent global analysis shows that the ongoing extinction of plant species has been a missing biodiversity hotspot and deserves more efforts to achieve effective conservation planning <sup>414</sup>.

In addition to biodiversity and climate regulation, other water, soil-based regulating ES as well as supporting, cultural ES have been investigated such as water regulatory <sup>415-417</sup>, carbon and nutrient cycling <sup>416, 418, 419</sup>, pollination <sup>411</sup> and recreation <sup>420, 421</sup>. Some regional or national level ES evaluation tools have been developed e.g. the EU BioScore ES model (Biodiversity impact assessment using species sensitivity Scores) developed for policy impact assessment <sup>422</sup>, the UK national ecosystem assessment <sup>423</sup> and Intergovernmental Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES – http://www.ipbes.net). Such ES evaluation frameworks offer powerful tools, which are ready to be linked with other modelling platforms to map out the ecosystem services change in response to biorenewable sector development.

In previous research, ES trade-off has been included in landscape decision <sup>424</sup>. Several mitigation strategies for realising a green economy while delivering multiple ecosystem services were concluded from previous research, which demonstrated the mitigation potential of both supply and demand sides. Supply-side strategies include multi-functional landscape planning <sup>415</sup>, screening of resource-efficient and low-carbon biomass and technology, logistics and network design on degraded lands, closed-loop systems (e.g. pyrolysis biochar for enhancement of soil carbon sequestration); whereas the demand-side mitigation could be achieved via closed-loop economy (e.g. waste reduction) and shift in human behaviour and societal perception <sup>409, 425, 426</sup>. These supply-demand mitigation strategies offer promising strategic planning options, which could be explored in depth via softlinking ES evaluation tools with system optimisation approaches.

## 3.2.2 Life cycle sustainability assessment (LCSA)

LCSA refers to the evaluation of all environmental, social and economic impacts in decision-making processes towards more sustainable products throughout their life cycles <sup>427</sup>. Initiated from LCA, the life cycle thinking approach has been extended since 2002 to form a LCSA methodology framework, which consists of three pillars (Figure 14) - environmental life cycle assessment (LCA), life cycle costing (LCC) and social-LCA (SLCA) <sup>427</sup>. As a systematic and rigorous evaluation framework, LCSA provides integrative and holistic perspectives for multi-criteria decision on a given product system. As generalised in Eq. (1), LCSA accounts for all input-output flows occurring at each life cycle stage throughout the 'cradle-to-grave'. Formalised by the International Organization for Standardization <sup>428</sup>, E-LCA quantifies the environmental footprints associated with all stages of a product, service or process. LCC and SLCA examine the holistic economic aspects and social consequences respectively, evaluating the improvement opportunities of various product systems and processes including biorenewables.

$$EI_{kpi} = \sum_{r} \sum_{s} EIf_{r,kpi}^{in} X_{r,s}^{in} + \sum_{c} \sum_{s} EIf_{c,kpi}^{out} X_{c,s}^{out}$$
(1)

Where the variable  $EI_{kpi}$  denotes the total sustainability impacts of a given process (per functional unit) expressed as key performance indicator kpi (e.g. global warming potential and cost).  $EI_{kpi}$  is determined by the characterisation impact factors for input resource r ( $EIf_{r,kpi}^{in}$ ) or emitted compound c ( $EIf_{c,kpi}^{out}$ ) and the input or output flows ( $X_{r,s}^{in}$  or  $X_{c,s}^{out}$ ) at life cycle stage s.

#### 3.2.2.1 LCSA methodology and overview

Under the guiding principles (life cycle perspective, transparency and completeness)<sup>428</sup>, LCSA consists of four interactive phases (goal and scope definition, inventory analyses, impact assessment and interpretation)<sup>427</sup>, capturing every life stage from raw material acquisition to final disposal. The first LCSA phase scopes the fundamental modelling elements including the system boundaries and the functional unit, and defines the principles and methodologies to be applied. At the inventory stage, data are collected on a unit process basis within the system boundary and assessed against data-quality requirements. Inventories are associated with the impact categories at the assessment stage, which comprises the mandatory element of characterization and possibly other optional ones (normalization, weighting). Inventory outputs are converted to category indictors using defined characterization factors, which can be further linked to category endpoints defined as 'attribute or aspect of natural environment, human health or resources identifying an environmental issue' in the case of E-LCA <sup>429</sup>; the aggregated indicator results provide characterized profiles of the studied products, which can be normalized to give information on relative magnitude of each indicator result. Life cycle impact assessment (LCIA) outcomes are presented in the interpretation phase in accordance with the study goal and scope to reach conclusions and recommendations. Generally, two types of LCA have been distinguished: attributional LCA (ALCA) and consequential LCA (CLCA) approaches. The former is a descriptive hybrid approach, based on process and input-output, focusing on the environmentally relevant flows to and from a life cycle and its subsystems; the latter is change-oriented, aiming to understand how environmentally relevant flows change in response to possible decisions <sup>430</sup>. Such emerging concepts could be further extended to LCSA, to represent the retrospective (attributional) and prospective (consequential) sustainability aspects. Although SLCA and CLCA have gained increasing attention in last decade, research on the LCSA methodology and applications still remain as a challenge due to the trans-disciplinary nature of LCSA and lack of robustly applicable methods for certain impact categories <sup>431, 432</sup>. A thorough literature review suggests that very few published research articles focuses on the holistic LCSA of biorenewable systems 432-439 but environmental aspects have been widely investigated. Amongst the large number of published LCAs on biorenewables, gasification (syngas for biomethanol or electrification), pyrolysis (biocrude oil), anaerobic digestion (biogas for electricity) and fermentation (bioethanol as transport fuels) have been the main research focus (see summary in Figure 13). High-value bioproducts via biochemical routes (e.g. biohydrogen, biobutanol, succinic acid, single cell protein, see Figure 12 and Figure 13) and the biorenewables derived from microbial clusters (e.g. microalgae) remain a critical research gap due to the lack of comprehensive data <sup>440</sup>.

### 3.2.2.2 Biorenewable systems scope

LCSA is a relative approach with all the inputs-outputs and the environmental profiles generated being related to the functional unit; thus the functional unit forms the basis for LCSA evaluation particularly the comparison between counterparts. In biorenewable system, the functional unit could be defined as one-dimension (e.g. per energy or mass unit) or specified to reflect multi-dimensions (e.g. spatial and temporal, or other boundary dimensions). The former is a generally adopted approach in previous LCAs or LCSAs <sup>439, 441</sup>. Such one-dimensional physical measure-based unit generally reflects well the linear fossil economy nature. However it is not applicable to the multiple bio-product systems particularly those under circular bioeconomy, which concerns the natural capital resource flows, evolving multidimensional functions and closed-loop complexity.

The attributional static approach has been widely adopted in previous LCSAs on biorenewables. Few published studies expanded system boundaries accounting for implications of marginal variations (e.g. small-scale change of economic sector in response to demand change) <sup>442-446</sup> and effects of large-scale non-marginal variations (i.e. multi-market considering global equilibrium of all economic sectors) <sup>447-446</sup>. The latter expands consequential boundary further to account for the interactions and competition of multi-markets, multi-regions and capture wider socio-economic mechanisms; thus it represents an integrative tool placing regional decision-makers under a wider context and addressing the critical

biorenewable-food competition issues effectively. This can be achieved by combining economic equilibrium model with CLCA <sup>450, 451</sup>. Further exploratory research focused on consequential LCSA robustness and representativeness of operational equilibrium model (technology choices); Kätelhön et al. <sup>452</sup> introduced a stochastic optimisation model in a CLCA approach, which captures multi-market dynamics meanwhile calibrating the result robustness.

Analysing attributional LCSA, the system boundary defined in studies can be broadly categorised as cradle-to-grave, cradle-to-gate (e.g. well-to-tank) and cradle-to-use (e.g. well-to-wheel). Most of the LCAs on bioenergy and biofuels scoped the system boundaries as cradle-to-use whereas the studies on biomaterial and biochemicals reflect their cradle-to-grave life cycles. These modelling choices matter, as the modelling approach often plays an important role in determining the environmental impact of a product <sup>453</sup>. However, as pointed out by Muench et al.<sup>454</sup>, bioenergy systems involve three paths (biomass, conversion, distribution), thus a one-dimensional boundary definition overlooking certain path (e.g. electricity transition) is considered as insufficient for bioenergy evaluation. Similarly, a range of other biorenewables also involve multiple dimensions and even closed-loop issues e.g. waste-based biorenewable systems. As analysed in the previous section, carbon cycles underpin the biorenewable development. Therefore, a multi-dimensional boundary considering temporal and spatial scales and reflect the biorenewable system complexity and carbon circular nature from both attributional and consequential perspectives should be further explored.

## 3.2.2.3 Biorenewable carbon cycles and allocation approach

A range of carbon sinks and emitters are involved in biorenewable carbon cycles (presented in Figure 15), which can be summarised as below-

- The biorenewable resource production stage acts as a carbon sink sequestering biogenic carbon from the atmosphere into biomass and subsequent biorenewable products and accumulating soil carbon due to plant leaf litter and/or fine root biodegradation in soil.
- Carbon capture and storage (CCS) or utilisation processes involved in a biorefinery could potentially lead to biogenic carbon input flows e.g. the CCS capturing CO<sub>2</sub> emitted from fermentation of lignocellulosic feedstock.
- Biological or mechanical waste treatment options including anaerobic digestion or recycling for biopolymer disposal can also generate carbon sink effects by recovering biogenic carbon as biogas or petrochemical material substitution.
- The carbon sink effects of landfill depend on the temporal boundary (mid-term vs. infinite). Carbon emissions evolved at the resource production stage are mainly attributable to the agricultural field operations (fuel combustion and agricultural machinery inputs), agrochemical inputs and carbon released agricultural lands due to microbial soil respiration.
- Other carbon emitters including biorefining processes and disposal treatment also cause carbon release due to either chemical/biochemical/thermochemical reactions or operational inputs (including energy, chemical, and infrastructure inputs).

Handling such complex circular carbon systems remains as one of the controversial issues in LCAs <sup>455</sup> and can be a sensitive factor for LCSA allocation. For multiple-product systems, three allocation approaches are applicable to partition the material/energy flows and their associated sustainability impacts between the co-products i.e. allocation by physical relation (e.g. mass, volume etc.), allocation by economic values or system boundary expansion <sup>456, 457</sup>. In consequential studies, allocation by mass or economic values can be avoided by applying system boundary expansion <sup>430, 458</sup>. Although there is no universal consensus on the allocation methods in attributional LCSA/LCAs, the avoidance of allocation through system expansion (followed by physical-based allocation) has been indicated as the preferred approach for LCA in ISO LCA guidelines <sup>457, 459</sup> and PAS 2050 <sup>460</sup>. Literature reviews show that carbon neutral assumptions have been generally adopted for biomass and biorenewable system studies <sup>454, 461-464</sup>. However, assuming climate neutrality does not reflect the details of the biorenewable carbon cycles. Research efforts have been made to develop methods to assess biomass CO<sub>2</sub> climate impacts <sup>465</sup>. A stoichiometric carbon counting approach has been suggested to determine the effects of



carbon sinks and emitters along the biorenewable upstream and downstream systems <sup>365, 466</sup>. Figure 16 shows the carbon removal potential associated with different sources of biomass.

Figure 17: Carbon removal potential associated with different sources of biomass.

For reference, global anthropogenic CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, excluding land-use changes, were 36.1 GT in 2022 <sup>467</sup>. Figures refer to total available mass of carbon; many carbon removal technologies, such as biochar, have significant carbon losses <sup>468</sup>. Note some lignocellulosic waste is already used in ways that lead to some of the carbon being stored, such as biochar for soil improvement. Data from <sup>469</sup> (Supplementary Information), <sup>470</sup>. Calculations detailed in Supplementary Information SI-8.

### 3.2.2.4 LCSA criteria and impact assessment

In LCSA, the impact assessment methodologies can be categorised as midpoint ('problem-oriented') and endpoint-oriented ('damage approach') approaches <sup>471</sup>. The former is chosen along with environmental/economic/social mechanisms between the inventory results and damage-oriented endpoints <sup>429</sup> and the latter is defined at the level of protection areas <sup>430</sup>. These two approaches are differentiated by the way in which the sustainable relevance of category indicators is taken into account <sup>472</sup>. Unlike the midpoint approach with multiple environmental indicator results, at the end-point level the sustainable relevance of category indicators for decision-makers. But end-point results may be misinterpreted by overlooking the fact that single scores are subjective to the normalisation reference systems. Such a methodological choice can be a sensitivity parameter, which could be examined via data quality analysis <sup>473</sup>.

In the previous LCSAs of biorenewables, global warming potential, energy efficiency, eutrophication and acidification, water and land use are widely investigated environmental indicators with other impact categories often overlooked <sup>169, 173, 454, 474-480</sup>. The key socio-economic indicators concerned in the published studies include the costs for CO<sub>2</sub> mitigation, capital inputs and operations, and the overall profit analyses <sup>454</sup>, food and energy security, social-wellbeing (e.g. energy/facility accessibility, employment, poverty, work environment), social equality (e.g. human rights, corruption, education accessibility, community engagement) <sup>481-487</sup>. In comparison to LCA and LCC where quantitative characterisation models (e.g. CML, TRACI, Eco-Indicator, Recipe) are available and widely applicable, SLCA studies mostly were based on interviews and observations <sup>488</sup> without consensus on the impact assessment methodology. As pointed out by Robledo-Abad <sup>485</sup>, the advancement of LCSA knowledge vary with regions with better understanding on economic and environmental categories in developed regions in contrast to the emerging economy, where more LCSA attention has been paid to socio-

economic aspects. To determine whether biorenewables deliver progress in achieving sustainability goals, holistic and reproducible LCSA are needed to avoid inadvertent 'problem shifting' thus further research efforts are required on SLCA methodology development.

Climate, temporal and spatial variability in LCSA have been recognised as a research gap and as being critical for economic and environmental planning, regional evaluation of technology viability for biorenewables especially from spatially distributed resources (e.g. agriculture residue) 475, 489, 490. Particularly, spatial LCA models with region-representative data and characterisation indicators have been highlighted in UNEP-SETAC guidelines as a conceptual framework for LCA and ES. This is especially the case for the assessments for land use decision-support at global or regional scales with spatial diversity <sup>491</sup>. However, in comparison with the large number of LCSA studies adopting country/region/industrial average data inventory (e.g. NREL US LCI databases <sup>492</sup>, Plastics Europe <sup>493</sup>) , limited spatial or dynamic LCSA studies have been published on biorenewable systems so far with focus on the biodiversity, energy and GHG footprints in response to land use change or distributed resource use 474, 478, 479, 494. Humpenoder et al. 495 published a GIS based LandSHIFT model soft-linked with LCA to estimate spatially-explicit GHGs of LUC due to 1G biofuels in the EU considering the soil and climate variation. Gasol et al <sup>496</sup> studied the cradle-to-gate GHGs of electrical and thermal power derived from hardwood (poplar) at spatial scales accounting for climate variability. Roostaei and Zhang<sup>497</sup> proposed a HRSE-LCA framework integrating Geographic Information System (GIS)-based resource assessment and algal growth model with LCA to analyse the production potential, energy and GHG profiles of pyrolysis and HTL bio-fuels processed from wastewater-cultivated algae at USA national scale. In addition to the region-representative data, the regionalisation of characterization models and indicators are desirable for science-evidenced decision-making. Spatially-explicit LCA characterisation factors and indicators in water and land use, acidification and eutrophication have been studied <sup>498-501</sup> but are not yet included in the assessment literature <sup>502</sup>. Uncertainties at the methodological level remain a research challenge <sup>503</sup>. Overall, GIS-based LCSA approaches can be an effective tool for spatial-temporal sustainability assessment but need great research efforts at both the methodology and data levels.

Regardless of spatial variability, economic and technological impacts were more generally regarded as positive in previous research whereas the negative scores on most social and environmental aspects (except for GHG accounting for fossil substitution effects) were often reported for bioenergy and other value-added biorenewable systems <sup>485</sup>. For terrestrial resource-based biorenewables, the agriculture cultivation and biorefinery processing stages have been identified as hotspots, contributing significantly to the overall impacts <sup>439</sup>. For aquatic biomass or waste based biorenewables, conversion technologies dominate the overall impacts with the cultivation stage potentially bringing environmental savings (e.g. nutrient recovery and  $\dot{CO}_2$  sequestration) <sup>173</sup>. Due to such environmental savings, 3G biofuels have been indicated as superior systems over 1G and 2G on GHG balance and land use but 1G and 2G biofuels were evidenced as more efficient in terms of energy utilisation (energy ratio and energy return on investment as indicators) based on the previous research observations <sup>504</sup>. Moreover, the uncertainties in 3G biofuel scaling-up and its economic viability hinder the commercial progress <sup>504</sup>. Such trends could also represent the general comparison between 3G biorenewables and 1G/2G counterparts, with the exception of the high-value compounds potentially extracted from 3G resources (e.g. pigments, polyunsaturated fatty acids, anti-oxidants), which are still not well understood in terms of their sustainability performances <sup>504</sup>. The comparison between centralised and decentralised systems vary with the regional feedstock characteristics and synergies amongst technologies 505, 506. Studies carried out on lignocellulosic biofuel production systems concluded that decoupling the pretreatment from fermentation to densify the biomass locally via decentralised processing depots reduces the collection radius for bulky biomass and creates a local closed-loop system <sup>505</sup>. Thus depots could deliver better GHG and energy profiles than the centralised processing systems <sup>490, 505, 507</sup> but represent more economically viable solutions for perennial crops than for annual crops <sup>490, 508</sup>. Different conclusions were reached from waste recovery studies. Driven by conversion efficiency, centralised CHP systems outperformed the decentralised combustion technology in terms of sustainability for processing sugarcane residues or biogas <sup>509, 510</sup>; whereas decentralised anaerobic digestion (AD) system were reported as a more environmentally favourable choice than centralised system for OFMSW and sludge treatment <sup>511</sup>. The LCSA hotspot (also called contributional) analyses and comparison not only can inform decision-makers to set performance targets and identify improvement opportunities but also provide 'plug-and-play' input-output modules for system-level decision-making tool underpinned by life-cycle thinking.

### 3.2.2.5 LCA and planetary boundary

The planetary boundaries (PB) framework defines a safe operating space for humanity based on the biophysical processes that regulate the stability of the earth system <sup>512</sup>. Specifically, planetary boundaries were proposed for nine earth system processes - climate change, change in biosphere integrity (biodiversity), stratospheric ozone depletion, ocean acidification, biogeochemical P and N flows, land systems change, freshwater use, aerosol loading and introduction of novel entities (chemical pollution)<sup>8,9</sup>. While many studies focus on carbon footprint as a measure of environmental impact, Tulus et al. <sup>513</sup> found that for many chemical goods, carbon footprint correlates poorly with sustainability as assessed by the planetary boundary framework. Recent efforts have been placed on the methodology development to integrate LCA into the PB framework. These include the exploratory research to link LCIA characterisation models and impact categories with PB control variables <sup>514</sup>, and the introduction of the concept of absolute sustainability, an approach to LCA that aims to incorporate the planet's carrying capacity into LCA-based PBs indicators <sup>515, 516</sup>. The PB framework has been applied in previous research to address future sustainable food supply within four boundaries i.e. climate change, land-system change, freshwater use and biogeochemical N/P flows<sup>517, 518</sup>. Notably, despite twolevel hierarchy of boundaries has been proposed <sup>8,9</sup>, where climate change and biosphere integrity are recognised as core PB, the proposed boundaries are interdependent. In addition, the PB framework recognises an integrative approach coupling boundaries and highlights the importance of dynamics at Earth subsystem level on the functioning of whole Earth system. Although PB framework is not designed to be downscaled <sup>9</sup>, LCA research community explored the methods to disaggregate PB to sectoral and national levels by introducing allocation approach based on global demographic trends; further life cycle inventories was linked with planetary boundaries to investigate sustainable design of national energy systems <sup>519</sup>. Research was also published to integrate process design and LCA to quantify the contribution of biopolymer production <sup>520</sup> to mitigate climate change within PB boundary.

Since the LCA approach formalised in 1990s, numerous efforts have been placed to develop quantitative methods to characterise the environmental impacts and to build database representing the industrial/sectoral technologies and processes. Undoubtedly, LCA database and methodological advances offer powerful tools to support decision-making on sustainable development and design of biorenewables <sup>521</sup>. However, LCA framework only enables data analyse and evaluation functions but does not inform design problems within an Earth-system safe operating space, which consists of interactive environmental boundaries across regional and global scales. Methodology underpinned by LCA and PB framework offers a quantitative approach to develop fundamental understanding of the sustainability implications of biorenewable systems on the functioning of the Earth system. This represents a future research direction.

### 3.2.2.6 Deterministic vs. stochastic LCSA and dynamic LCSA

The majority of the LCSA studies reviewed above can be defined as deterministic LCSA, which does not take into account the data quality, stochastic and dynamic aspects of the systems under investigation. In contrast, the LCSA developed in a statistical framework can be classified as stochastic LCA <sup>522</sup>.

LCA data quality analyses include sensitivity and uncertainty analyses. Sensitivity analysis has been carried out in previous research to test system boundaries <sup>473, 523</sup>, temporal effects <sup>524-526</sup>, allocation approach <sup>527, 528</sup>, parameter values <sup>529-531</sup> and characterisation methods <sup>473, 532</sup>. Different sensitivity analyses techniques were proposed, amongst which scenario analysis is a widely applied method <sup>533</sup>. The method involves calculating different scenarios, to analyse the influence of input parameters on

either impact assessment indicator results or ranking; two types of possible analyses can be distinguished 1) contribution to variance to determine the implications of uncertain parameters to the output variance; 2) screening to identify the significant parameters <sup>534</sup>.

Another data quality analysis component - uncertainty analysis - is not commonly performed in the LCSA of biorenewables, <sup>535</sup> although research efforts have been made on the classification, definition, and sources of uncertainties as well as methodological aspects for expressing uncertainty <sup>522, 525</sup>. At the inventory level, the uncertainties are introduced into LCSA systems due to the cumulative effects of input uncertainty and inventory uncertainty sourced from data gaps, which can be evaluated via data quality indicators (temporal, geographical, or technological coverage, data reliability or completeness). A methodology framework combining statistical methods and pedigree matrix has been proposed to quantify the uncertainty in inventory and LCIA indicator results <sup>525</sup>. Under the framework, maximum likelihood estimation and goodness of fit were proposed for analysing the operational data with multiple measurements or simulated computational inventory containing variability parameters. Pedigree matrix originally developed Weidema and Wesnæs<sup>536</sup> and widely applied to the LCA database e.g. Eco-invent has been adopted to transform the data quality indicators to probability distributions ('default' lognormal distribution); whereas probabilistic Monte Carlo simulation was suggested to estimate the uncertainties of LCSA outcomes resulted from the statistical variability or temporal, geographical or technological gaps in the inventory <sup>532</sup>. Monte Carlo simulation combined with fuzzy datasets and pedigree matrix have been well demonstrated to quantify the uncertainties of biorenewable systems e.g. 2G and 3G biofuel <sup>535, 537-539</sup>. To overcome the limitation of Monte Carlo approach, that is the high computational time required due to searching the uncertainty space for all stochastic variables, other methods such as reliability approaches 522, 540, Latin Hypercube Sampling, and quasi Monte Carlo 541 have been proposed in stochastic LCA studies to approximate the LCSA decision confidence. A similar approach uses Sobol indices to identify the most sensitive parameters, which can then be used to simplify the uncertainty estimation <sup>542</sup>. However, such approaches have not been yet applied to biorenewable studies. As highlighted in previous research <sup>543</sup>, sensitivity analyses combined with uncertainty analyses can lead to an increase in confidence in the findings which suggest that LCSAs lacking explicit interpretation of the degree of uncertainty and/or sensitivities should not be used as robust evidence for decision or comparative assertions. Thereby, it is recommended to incorporate data quality evaluation into the future LCSAs of biorenewables and bridge the knowledge gaps.

Either deterministic or stochastic LCSAs reviewed above mainly focus on developed or steady-state products or systems; for emerging and evolving systems with complex and dynamic nature and great uncertainties due to incomplete inventory, several different modelling approaches including scenariobased, trend analysis and agent-based models (ABM) have been proposed for dynamic LCSA. Miller et al <sup>544</sup> presented a dynamic framework coupling ABM and ALCA, where the probabilistic behaviour of decision-makers e.g. technology developers were captured using a Bayesian statistical approach and a range of what if scenarios were investigated. Further exploration focused on the convergence of LCA with a complex economic model and agent-based simulation to capture the dynamic system driven by human behaviours <sup>435</sup>. Baustert and Benetto <sup>534</sup> reviewed the ABM and CLCA coupled models and addressed the uncertainty sources and system variability issues as well as methodologies in stochastic modelling. In addition, a Wright's law learning curve reflecting the relationship between technology costs and cumulative production has been incorporated into the dynamic LCSA framework to capture the 'learning-by-doing' effects on technology operation, economic and environmental performances and entire supply chains <sup>545-548</sup>. However, only very few biorenewables studies have adopted such dynamic LCSA approaches <sup>547, 549</sup>, which remain a critical research challenge.

### 3.3 Data model in geographic information systems

The use of geographic information system is recognized as an efficient approach to analyse complex spatial phenomena and has been used to model various applications at multi-levels spanning from biomass resources (e.g. waste resources potential) to conversion technologies (e.g. waste treatment). Despite of the capability of spatial data acquisition, storage, processing and analysis, GIS alone does

not allow for incorporating the decision maker's preferences and heuristics into the problem-solving process. Thus a range of GIS-aided methodologies e.g. multi-criteria decision analysis, fuzzy multicriteria decision making and mixed integer programming models have been developed and applied to spatial decision support in the waste sectors <sup>550-552</sup> (particularly in MSW collection and monitoring<sup>553</sup>), as well as the spatially-explicit evaluation, monitoring and planning of terrestrial and aquatic biomass <sup>497, 503, 554, 555</sup>. Since the 1990s, when a spatial LCA tool was proposed by Bengtsson et al. <sup>556</sup>, GIS coupled with LCA has been used to represent the specially-explicit LCA sub-system layers (technical, environmental and social) and applied to sustainable planning and analyses of biosectors, particularly those associated with uneven resource distribution (e.g. agro-residue derived bioenergy <sup>503</sup>) or bounded by the geographically differentiated factors (e.g. infrastructure <sup>557</sup>, climate<sup>558</sup>). The development of a leading platform Open-LCA reflects the GIS-aided LCA research advances in recent years. Open-LCA is an open-source Java application running on Eclipse Rich Client Platform. It enables LCA collaborative server and embeds GIS-aided LCA models. OpenLCA is the first and only LCA platform to enable database/model development in a distributed and paralleled collaboration manner across users, servers/repositories. In comparison with other widely adapted LCA software (e.g. Simapro and GaBi), very few studies have explored GIS-aided LCA using Open-LCA platform <sup>559</sup>.

Besides, GIS-aided LCA models have been presented for linear or non-linear ecosystem services assessment, especially provisioning, regulating ES impacts (e.g. biodiversity, erosion regulation) in response to the change in the natural capital resource patterns (e.g. water, land) <sup>407, 560-562</sup>. Considering the biorenewable system features (e.g. uneven distribution, linked with geographically varied ecological drivers), GIS coupled with remote sensing undoubtedly offers an effective way to acquire, process and analyse spatial data. One of the promising research directions lies in the GIS-aided model integration, covering the multi-geographical level decision-making (farm level combined with regional network) and linking the spatially-explicit ecosystems with biorenewable technosphere.

## 3.4. Process simulation and techno-economic evaluation

As highlighted in Figure 11 and Figure 12, process design and simulation studies are dominated by thermochemical routes (torrefaction, pyrolysis, gasification and hydrothermal liquefaction), fermentation (bioethanol, succinic acid, lactic acid) and anaerobic digestion. A significant modelling gap has been identified in high-value biorenewable conversion processes (especially new food/feed sourced from microbial fermentation). Via a review of state-of-the-art modelling approaches, the sections discuss the research opportunities in process simulation.

## 3.4.1. Kinetics vs. thermodynamic equilibrium models

Models for simulating biorenewable conversion technologies can be largely divided into two groups: kinetic and thermodynamic equilibrium models. The former is used to predict the progress and the product compositions along the reactions; whereas the latter also denoted as zero dimensional, can be used to project the theoretical efficiency and achievable yields of desired end-reaction products based on the assumption that reacting systems reach steady state with minimised Gibbs Free Energy (maximised entropy) <sup>563-565</sup>. Despite the simplified formulation and wide applicability, the latter is not capable of describing the instantaneous product distribution along with the geometric dimension, thus cannot be used for reactor analysis or design <sup>563, 564</sup>. Equilibrium modelling consists of two approaches–1) stoichiometric models which require well-defined reaction mechanisms, chemical reactions and species involved; 2) non-stoichiometric models, which are effective to identify the chemical compositions when the reaction paths are not yet known <sup>566</sup>. Both kinetic and equilibrium models have been embedded in commercial process simulators such as AspenTech modules (Aspen Plus or Hysys), where the physical relationships, thermodynamic equilibrium and rate equations have been built in to enable the process flowsheeting, plant-wide process behaviour projection.

## 3.4.2. Process simulation

Process simulation is a model-based representation of chemical, physical, biological, and other technical processes and unit operations in software. It is used for the design, development, analysis, and optimisation of biorenewable processes such as biomass plants, biomass thermochemical conversion processes, power station and biomass biological conversion processes.

The advantages of process simulation are to (a) reduce plant design time by allowing designers to quickly test various plant configurations (b) improve current processes by answering 'what if' questions, determining optimal process conditions within given constraints and assisting in locating the constraining parts of a process. The ultimate objectives of using process simulation are to realise faster troubleshooting, online performance monitoring and real-time optimisation.

A variety of modelling platforms e.g. Aspen Plus, Aspen Hysys, SuperPro Designer, Modelica, GPS-X (for Anaerobic digestion) provide a resource where researchers and engineers can model, simulate, design, optimise their processes; conversely, the outcomes (e.g. technical reports and publications) can enrich the platforms about biorenewable systems by sharing information of specific case studies, identifying the model limitations, and extending the model applicability.

The first challenge for researchers using modelling platforms is to identify the available physical and chemical properties in the database which include pure component and phase equilibrium data for conventional chemicals, solids and polymers. Subsequently, the additional data about thermodynamics and dynamics need to be added by researchers as biomass feedstocks and their intermediate and end products have a complex composition with sophisticated reaction path. For example, tar formation in biomass pyrolysis and gasification is complex. Mellin et al. <sup>567</sup> presented a comprehensive chemistry scheme (134 species and 4169 reactions) to describe tar formation using CHEMKIN. El Wajeh et al. <sup>568</sup> developed a mechanistic model with rigorous thermodynamics for biodiesel production.

The second challenge for researchers using modelling platforms is to integrate solids, batch and custom processing unit modelling. For example, fluidised beds of biomass gasification are used as a technical process, which has the ability to promote high levels of contact between gases and solids (e.g. biomass, sand and catalyst). However, there is a lack of a library model to simulate fluidized bed unit operation in widely used commercial platform (e.g. ASPEN PLUS). It is possible for users to input their own models, using FORTRAN codes nested within the ASPEN PLUS input file, to simulate operation of a fluidized bed<sup>569</sup>.

## 3.4.3. Computational Fluid Dynamics (CFD) for unit operation

CFD is a powerful tool which uses numerical analysis and data structures to model and analyse biomass conversion processes that involve complex multiphase fluid flows with mass, momentum and heat transfers. To simulate unit operation, CFD is the most-powerful numerical tool available, empowering researchers to achieve economic and environmental targets as they optimise reactor and product's performances. Widely used commercial software of CFD includes well-validated physical modelling capabilities to deliver fast, accurate results across the widest range of CFD and multiphysics applications. CFD modelling has been successfully implemented on various biorenewable systems e.g. pyrolysis <sup>570, 571</sup>, gasification <sup>572, 573</sup>, combustion <sup>574, 575</sup>, liquefaction <sup>576</sup>, anaerobic digestion <sup>577, 578</sup>, fermentation <sup>579</sup>. CFD can be used to model reactors across a wide array of physical scales, from milli-scale to full industrial scale <sup>577, 580</sup>.

CFD is a powerful tool which uses numerical analysis and data structures to model and analyse biomass conversion processes that involve complex multiphase fluid flows with mass, momentum and heat transfers. To simulate unit operation, CFD is the most-powerful numerical tool available, empowering researchers to achieve economic and environmental targets as they optimise reactor and product's performances. Widely used commercial software of CFD includes well-validated physical modelling capabilities to deliver fast, accurate results across the widest range of CFD and multiphysics applications. CFD modelling has been successfully implemented on various biorenewable systems e.g. pyrolysis <sup>581</sup> <sup>582</sup>, gasification <sup>583</sup> <sup>584</sup>, combustion <sup>585</sup> <sup>586</sup>, liquefaction <sup>587</sup>, anaerobic digestion <sup>588</sup> <sup>589</sup>, fermentation <sup>590</sup>.

The advantages of CFD modelling are to (a) reduce time and costs for new design of reactor; (b) analyse biorenewable problems when experiments are relatively difficult and dangerous (e.g. high temperature and pressure); (c) offer the capacity of studying biorenewable systems under extreme conditions over practical limitations. The disadvantages of CFD modelling are: (a) it is usually necessary to simplify mathematically the phenomenon (e.g. chemistry or turbulence) to facilitate calculus; thus the result accuracy depends on mathematical simplification; (b) there are several incomplete models to describe the turbulence, and multiphase phenomena; (c) untrained users of CFD have the tendency to believe that the output of the computer modelling is always accurate.

CFD model for liquid and gas phase in biorenewable problems are relatively robust. The promising future directions of CFD modelling on biorenewable problems are - to improve modelling accuracy of multiphase phenomenon, particularly for particle flows. There are two main methodologies, Eulerian and Lagrangian, to model particle flows in biorenewable problems. The Eulerian model of particle flow is a way of looking at particle motion that focuses on specific locations in the space, through which the particle flows as time passes. The Lagrangian model of particle flow is to investigate particle motion, where the observer follows an individual particle parcel as it moves through space and time. Xiong et al. <sup>591</sup> pointed out the improvement of particle flow modelling. The Eulerian method requires in-depth development on the effects of sub-grid structures such as particle clustering, size distribution, and temporal changes of particle size and shape. The Lagrangian method necessitates accurate but computationally efficient sub-models to consider the influence of intraparticle transport phenomena. Additionally, the high computational cost of CFD modelling is another conundrum when simulating large industrial scale systems, especially when the Lagrangian method is applied. Recently, advancements in supercomputing and parallel computing, and their wide connections to the field of research and development, mean that digital twins of large-scale unit operations using a CFD framework are becoming a more realistic prospect.

## 3.4.4. Multi-scale process simulation

Often, it is challenging to determine the correct scale to capture a phenomenon of interest as multiple phenomena interact at different scales. Multiscale modelling attempts to address this problem. Its importance as a tool in sustainable development was noted by Pistikopoulos et al. <sup>592</sup>. Multiscale process simulation and design of biorenewable systems are becoming more attractive, and the main challenge is to determine the models to run and how they iterate/interact. The fast and robust coupling approaches (manual or automated) are essential to advance the development of multiscale process simulation.

Abdelouahed et al. <sup>593</sup> proposed an approach to couple Aspen Plus and Fortan modules to include detailed chemical mechanisms in process simulators without thermodynamic equilibrium assumptions. Using CFD in conjunction with Aspen Plus has been suggested as an alternative approach i.e. CFD-generated residence time distribution curves were formulated as compartment model under Aspen Plus environment to derive process flowsheet configuration and mass/energy balances <sup>565, 594</sup>.

## 3.5 Process synthesis and planning

Process-synthesis and planning is a broad area in process system engineering (PSE), covering a wide range of design problems related to manufacturing from an enterprise-centric perspective. The key decision variables concerned in the biorenewable conversion systems can be summarised as follows:

• The decision on manufacturing process units and interconnection, unit operation configuration (e.g. temperature), input/output flows and composition;

- Strategic decisions e.g. investment in new facilities, plug-and-play solutions to existing facilities, closure of facilities, process repurposing or substituting;
- The location and logistics decisions, e.g. location of new facility, supply sourcing;
- Tactical planning on production, inventory and material flows;
- Operational decisions e.g. scheduling, batch vs. continuous processing.

This section will focus on two levels - single-site and multi-site optimisation.

#### 3.5.1 Conversion process synthesis

At single-site biomass conversion level, PSE has been playing significant roles in advancing the computer-aided process and reaction network design. Process synthesis determines the flowsheet and equipment for given feed and product streams. It is a highly complex problem, with a search space that can be very large <sup>595</sup>. Commonly applied techniques for synthesizing process flowsheet include knowledge-based systems/artificial intelligence, thermodynamic methods (e.g. pinch analysis, energy analysis), meta-heuristics, hierarchical design and superstructure-based optimisation 596-598. Knowledge-based systems have been applied to conventional waste treatment decision-support 599 but more exploration on artificial intelligence supported dynamic design has emerged as a new research direction. Other techniques including pinch analyses, energy analyses and hierarchical decomposition have been evidenced to be effective in process industrial applications <sup>596</sup> with the potential to contribute to sustainable bio-product synthesis <sup>600-602</sup>. These concepts were further combined with mathematical programming approaches to support process design. Under the mathematical programming framework, the representative superstructure-based synthesis problem is defined with given sets of feedstock and product streams and alternative processing units; a mathematical optimisation is further formulated to define the objective functions and a range of continuous and discrete variables. Such superstructurebased optimisation model often lead to mixed integer programming (MIP) problems, which can be generalised as follows -

$$Min \left( f_1(x, y) \dots \dots f_k(x, y) \right)$$
  
s.t.h(x, y) = 0  
$$g(x, y) \le 0$$
  
$$x \in \mathbb{R}^n$$
  
$$y \in \{0, 1\}^m$$

Where  $f_1(x, y) \dots f_k(x, y)$  denotes the objective functions consisting of conflicting multiple objectives. The continuous variables x are normally non-negative, presenting the input-output flows and compositions as well as certain design and operational decisions; discrete variables y define the selection of process units/locations etc. and their interconnections. Both continuous and discrete variables follow the equality constraints h(x, y) e.g. material balance and inequality constraints g(x, y) and satisfy the design specifications (e.g. production discharge allowance, physical operational limits and demands) and logical constraints.

In contrast to the conventional fossil-based processing industry, biorenewable conversion synthesis problems are characteristic of carbon flows from carbon sequestration via photosynthesis to carbon transformation to bioproducts. This has been captured in the published superstructure-based optimisation studies integrated with life cycle approach. Chen et al <sup>603</sup> presented a process synthesis optimisation problem for the poly-generation system using biomass and coal as feedstock for power, biofuel and chemical production. They explored the carbon taxation effects of the carbon capture and storage via biomass use. Wang et al <sup>604</sup> formulated a multi-objective mixed integer nonlinear programming (MINLP) model to investigate the trade-off between cost optimal and GHG minimised solutions for thermochemical conversion processes of lignocellulosic resources to hydrocarbons. In their study, the LCA end-point characterisation (Eco-indicator 99) method was introduced to set the

upper boundary for threshold constraints on gate-to-gate overall environmental impacts, with the carbon accounted for by using a carbon counting approach. Later, this attributional life cycle optimisation framework was expanded to include consequential perspectives, where a deterministic MINLP model was formulated to optimise the production network for microalgae biofuel and both GWP mid-point and Recipe end-point characterisation models were applied <sup>605</sup>. They adopted a system expansion allocation principle to account for the changes in environmental impacts caused by the system decision with boundary expanded to include the upstream and downstream markets change as a consequence of algae biofuel production. This represents an emerging research direction where a systematic comparison between attributional and consequential life cycle optimisation deserves further research attention.

Martin and Grossmann 606 formulated a MINLP superstructure optimisation model to derive energyoptimised solutions for switchgrass-based bioethanol via gasification route where the optimisation problem was decomposed to eight sub-problems and pinch analyses was applied for heat integration. A decomposition principle was introduced to another methodology study to decompose the biorefinery synthesis optimisation model into sub-problems to solve the possible pathways while considering global optimal solutions <sup>607</sup>. The research group from Texas A & M University employed a branchand-bound algorithm to solve a large-scale non-convex MINLP optimisation model and optimised a range of process synthesis problems on biofuel and bio-chemicals derived from MSW 608 wastewater and lignocellulosic biomass 609-611 via integrated thermochemical and biochemical routes. The studies reviewed above were based on deterministic optimisation frameworks with the processes formulated by adopting publically available results from either simulation (e.g. NREL studies) or laboratory work <sup>612</sup>, and the life cycle inventory retrieved from available databases e.g. Ecoinvent <sup>604</sup>. Puchongkawarin et al <sup>613, 614</sup> presented an integrated superstructure-based modelling framework for wastewater recovery process synthesis by incorporating process simulation, life cycle approach and optimisation. These authors proposed an iterative approach to 1) feed the surrogate models constructed from state-of-theart WWT simulators (GPS-X) and performance regression approximated from the techno-economic and LCA evaluation to the multi-objective MINLP optimisation model to generate the Pareto frontiers for the trade-offs between maximised net present value (NPV) and minimised GHG and eutrophication; 2) to refine and verify the process design by feeding back the optimal design solutions until model convergence.

In addition, mixed integer linear programming (MILP) models have been developed and applied for process synthesis particularly for metabolic pathways <sup>615</sup>. A reaction-network-flux analysis (RNFA) has been developed by a research group from RWTH University <sup>616</sup>. The MILP optimisation-based RNFA has been applied as a screening method for ranking and identifying optimal routes amongst a large number of alternative reaction pathways for a wide range of novel biofuels (e.g. furan, 2-methyfuran, butyllevulinate) generated from lignocellulosic biosynthesis <sup>612</sup>. The authors further extended RNFA to include sensitivity analyses to account for the parametric uncertainties in the reaction efficiency and achieved robust ranking <sup>617</sup>; their results highlighted promising alternatives to bioethanol (ethyllevulinate and 2-methyltetrahydrofuran) and concluded that lignin-based biofuel is considered as not competitive in terms of costs and environmental impacts (evaluated using end-point approach Ecoindicator 99). Kim et al <sup>618</sup> presented a superstructure-based MILP framework for biofuel conversion system configuration considering 1G and 2G biomass. In their study, the reaction network was explored from both bottom-up and top-down perspectives (i.e. optimal strategy for a desired product, optimal utilisation of a given feedstock). Bao et al <sup>619</sup> presented a MILP model to screen alternative reaction pathways and determine the biorefinery network configurations to meet a certain objective, where a case study is given considering thermal (gasification) and biochemical routes (AD and fermentation). In addition to reaction and process networks, MILP has also been introduced in the process configuration e.g. separation. Kong and Shah 620 presented a MILP optimisation approach for the conceptual design of an economic optimal reaction distillation system; this framework can be further expanded for the wider applications in biorefinery process design with multiple design criteria. The biorefinery process synthesis design problem is also one of three used by Martin et al.<sup>595</sup> to highlight the need for further development of computational design tools in process systems engineering in order to deliver on sustainable development objectives.

## 3.5.2 Enterprise-wide optimisation

At the multi-site level, wider temporal and spatial scales are involved; enterprise-wide optimisation (EWO) has emerged as an effective approach to solve the design problem. EWO involves optimising the operations of supply, manufacturing (batch or continuous) and distribution in an enterprise <sup>621</sup> with some overlap with the term 'supply chain management'. In contrast to supply chain modelling, EWO focuses more on the manufacturing stages of a process industry with emphasis on their planning, scheduling and control. This often involves nonlinear programming (e.g. MINLP) due to the realistic manufacturing presentation (e.g. capacity) <sup>596, 621</sup>, although Toorajipour et al. <sup>622</sup> noted an increase in academic research using AI-based methods . Compared with widely adopted supply chain optimisation, EWO applications in biorenewable system design are rather limited.

Sitting at the interface of PSE and operations research (OR), EWO has received increasing recent interest with many models developed for fossil-based process industry in both OR and PSE fields. Grossmann <sup>621</sup> reviewed the development and the challenges on multi-scale EWO, uncertainty and algorithms. The long-term strategy (e.g. investment) need to be coordinated with the medium-term tactical decisions (e.g. production, planning and material flows) and the short-term operational decisions (e.g. scheduling and control); uncertainties vary with different scales thus how to account for stochastic variations remains an unsolved issue. The author <sup>621</sup> pointed out the development of advanced computational algorithms and grid computing toolkit are needed for solving such large-scale EWO problems with uncertainties (e.g. demands, capital inputs). Later, Grossmann <sup>623</sup> presented a follow-up review of the mathematical programming techniques (e.g. MIP, stochastic programming and decomposition approach) applied to the EWO research and highlighted EWO features i.e. the integration of internet of things (IoT) data with decision-making across enterprise-centric multi-scale functions. The incorporation of economic and environmental sustainability criteria into multi-objective EWO was discussed by Grossmann and Guillén-Gosálbez <sup>596</sup> with an overview of the mathematical modelling techniques.

EWO applications so far range from petroleum industry <sup>624</sup> to pharmaceutical sectors <sup>625</sup>. Especially under the Industry 4.0 strategic initiative proposed in 2013 <sup>261</sup>, multi-scale EWO is expected to play a more significant role. Industry 4.0 envisages factories and supply chains where products and machines are all connected to achieve inter-connective communication, and smart collection and analyses of data, as well as the co-ordinated processes in a distributed fashion <sup>261</sup>. This industrial revolution is expected to bring new business models, enhanced collaboration across the supply chain and information-track capability for identifying individual resource and products <sup>626</sup>. Data-driven EWO can deal well with multi-scale optimisation problems, with van de Berg et al. <sup>627</sup> showing that distributed data-driven EWO can in some cases recover the performance of the centralized problem formulation. Thus EWO and data-driven integrated approaches can be used to bridge the long-term design problems (e.g. process and network design) with medium and short-term objectives (such as responsiveness and flexibility at operational level).

Several optimisation methods have been proposed for solving multi-scale problems in manufacturing systems. For process scheduling at multi-site, the existing scheduling formulation can be broadly classified into discrete-time and continuous-time approaches. The most generally-adopted unified frameworks for process representations (State-Task and Resource-Task Network (RTN)) have been developed based on discrete-time scheduling formulations <sup>628-630</sup>; this has been further explored to reduce computational time by deploying different optimisation techniques (e.g. linear programming relaxation of MILP) <sup>631</sup>. Later, the unified framework was extended to RTN-based rolling horizon algorithms, which enable to solve large-scale optimisation problems and reduce computational time <sup>632</sup>.

Due to the inherent limitations of the discrete-time approaches, significant research efforts were also devoted to develop continuous-time representations, <sup>633</sup>. To bridge multi-scale optimisation problem, Maravelias and Grossman <sup>634</sup> formulated a large-scale MILP model to optimise the short-term scheduling, process network design and capacity planning for batch manufacturing facilities, where the discrete uncertainties in raw material prices and final product demands were captured. The derived large-scale MILP model was solved using a Lagrangean decomposition heuristic algorithm <sup>634</sup>. Later

the simultaneous short-term batch scheduling and middle-term planning for a single-unit continuous multi-product system was optimised using a MILP model <sup>635</sup>. To improve the computational tractability, the authors proposed a bi-level decomposition algorithm to solve this MILP for large-scale design problem in a continuous plants with multiple units operated in parallel <sup>636</sup>. More recently, two algorithms (bi-level and Lagrangean decomposition) were compared <sup>637, 638</sup>; the results demonstrated bi-level decomposition as a superior approach in terms of computation time for solving the multi-period MILP model to achieve the simultaneous multi-site solutions for capacity transformation via reactor modification(or batch scheduling) and production-distribution network planning.

The optimisation frameworks reviewed above could potentially be applied to design the highly customised batch operation system under Industry 4.0, where the users can adjust smart factory configuration through remote/control terminals and data advances <sup>639</sup>. In addition to the supply side, EWO is also proposed to explore industrial demand side management across multi temporal and spatial scales such as 1-year electricity demand scheduling integrated with long-term procurement problem <sup>640</sup>. Compared with the petroleum industry, little research has been carried out on the applications of EWO in biorenewable multi-scale optimisation. A MILP model was presented to solve the bioethanol-gasoline integrated system, which bridged several level design problems including short-term scheduling (e.g. sales at retail centre and batch production), medium-term planning at biomass cultivation and fuel production sites (e.g. capacity, resource flows) and long-term strategy (e.g. location and capacity planning) <sup>641</sup>.

## 3.5.3 Research challenge

Overall, biorenewable production systems differ substantially from conventional petroleum chemical industry due to the carbon circular nature, underlying uncertainties and the digital transformation potential under Industry 4.0. There exist 'smart and circular manufacturing system' opportunities in biorenewable sectors where process synthesis and EWO are effective approaches for exploring enterprise-centric optimal configurations. The identified example systems and research opportunities include -

- Process synthesis for closed-loop systems with biorenewable production from waste resources to capture and fix atmospheric carbon dioxide and recover other pollutants;
- Biogenic carbon circular bio-refinery network design for phototrophic microbial carbon fixation and biorenewable synthesis;
- Operational decisions and tactical planning under digitalisation and industry 4.0 batch processing with optimised responsiveness, flexibility and resource-use efficiency;
- Strategic decisions on process/infrastructure repurposing or substituting to achieve the transition from petroleum to biorenewable production system;
- Multi-scale biorenewable enterprise optimisation problems to bridge the strategic and tactical planning with operational decisions and incorporate the stochastic variations.

## 3.6 Supply chain optimisation

As discussed in the previous reviews <sup>642, 643</sup>, supply chain (SC) optimisation concerns multi-site operational decisions on manufacturing and distribution, including upstream biomass cultivation, biomass and waste collection, pretreatment and conversion, downstream distribution and storage. Compared with the petroleum sector, biorenewable supply chains are complicated by their interconnection with ecosystems and built environments, and multi-echelon complexity with new agent groups and SC structure evolved from the bioeconomy transition. A number of excellent reviews have been published on supply chain optimisation <sup>643-647</sup>. Instead of a broad coverage of SC studies, this section reviews state-of-the-art model advances in multi-echelon and multi-scale biorenewable value chain design, analyses the biorenewable SC characteristics and proposes future research opportunities.

## 3.6.1 Overview of terrestrial/aquatic/waste supply chain optimisation

A number of biorenewable supply chain optimisation studies have been published with majority focusing on pyrolysis, gasification, bioethanol, anaerobic digestion, hydrogen production technologies (Figure 12B) and lignocellulosic feedstock sourced from terrestrial plants and agricultural/forests waste <sup>648</sup>. Aquatic phototrophs and waste value chain planning have attracted more research attention lately.

A microalgae based supply chain was modelled using spatial-temporal MILP under both deterministic <sup>649, 650</sup> and robust modes <sup>651</sup> to explore the cost optimal design for biodiesel under supply-demand variance and constraints. Both studies <sup>649, 651</sup> considered the supply chain integration i.e. the wastewater nutrient recovery via algae cultivation and carbon capture and utilisation cycles through microalgae photosynthesis and lipid-extraction and conversion at the refinery. The modelled systems were bounded by the logistics and capacity of the wastewater treatment facilities and pipelines. However, the important spatially-explicit abiotic environmental drivers (solar radiation and temperature) underpinning microalgae photosynthesis were only modelled in the study by Mohseni et al. <sup>651</sup>.

Due to the resource complexity and variability at spatial/temporal horizons, waste streams, particularly BFMSW, remain as a relatively untapped opportunity in supply chain optimisation <sup>652</sup>. A multiobjective MIP model was proposed accounting for the overall sustainability of multiple bio-solid waste streams throughout their cradle-to-grave life cycles <sup>653</sup>. The model was configured to consider the mechanical pre-treatment and energy conversation via incineration and anaerobic digestion of MSW, forestry and crop residuals and manure; through system boundary expansion, authors modelled the consequential LCA implications of product substitution on value chain design <sup>653</sup>. Santibañez-Aguilar et al. <sup>654</sup> formulated a multi-objective MILP model to investigate the stream-separated MSW value chain design across-cities to achieve the maximisation of profit and waste recovery. A follow-up study was performed to incorporate the sustainability and safety design criteria in the MILP framework for the strategic planning of MSW supply chains considering mechanical (e.g. recycling) and thermochemical (pyrolysis, gasification, combustion) routes <sup>655</sup>. Waste gas and water streams from various processing industries were addressed in supply chain planning but previous research often focused on single stream management rather than integrated multiple streams with diverse composition. As the diversified waste feedstocks increase the optimisation complexity significantly, bringing multiscale design problems, which need to consider both superstructure-based process synthesis and value chain planning. Gao and You 656 formulated a life cycle based MINLP model to design the network and management strategy of the wastewater stream from shale gas extraction; a MILP model was proposed to bridge the long-term supply chain planning and short-term batch scheduling problems for water management on shale gas sites considering environmental constraints 657, 658. Previous optimisation studies addressed carbon capture and storage or utilisation and its integration with algae biofuel value chains, where the spatial carbon sink and source effects over discrete time intervals were mapped <sup>650</sup>. <sup>659</sup>. A flare-gas to bio-butanol NLP model was presented to explore the trade-offs between NPV optimal and GHG minimisation, considering the spatially-explicit flare gas streams from multi-sites <sup>660</sup>.

Through an overview of biorenewable SC upstream and downstream optimisation studies, a range of promising supply chains have emerged, which deserve future research attention-

- demand-driven SC integration particularly biorenewable products (e.g. pyrolysis biocrude/bioethanol) with the functional-equivalent petroleum counterparts (e.g. petroleum oil/gasoline)<sup>641</sup>;
- supply-driven SC integration for multiple feedstock streams with similar processability e.g. 2G terrestrial biomass integration with 3G algae via HTL;
- centralised and decentralised SC integration for multiple bio-products from diversified feedstock such as the wastewater recovery network design for business parks with effluents from diverse processing industries<sup>661</sup>;
- waste value chain design under uncertainty considering the high variance in waste stream composition and supply<sup>662</sup>;

- sustainable value chain optimisation for new bio-clusters especially those with higher addedvalue but lower natural capital inputs such as the microbial single cell protein as resourceefficient food/feed sources;
- Research gaps on value-added biorenewables. As mapped out in



- Figure 11, considerable empirical research has been carried out on novel reaction routes and production pathways, which represents future interests e.g. lignocellulosic biochemicals derived from multi-functioning non-food crops (phytoremediation on degraded land).
- Optimisation studies typically have simplified bio-physical models with fixed exogenous pollution coefficients; knowledge gap emerged on optimisation with interlinked biophysical and supply-demand modelling.

## 3.6.2 Multi-echelon and multi-scale challenges in biorenewable supply chains

Five interconnected echelons can be generally associated with the biorenewable supply chains – resource supply and collection, manufacturing, storage, distribution and market <sup>645, 663</sup>. As demonstrated in Figure 14, each echelon concerns different decision spaces across temporal and spatial scales. Most long-term strategic optimisation studies reflect the decision region across supply-manufacturingdistribution echelons but in the short/mid-term SC operation, more optimisation effort has been placed on manufacturing decisions with a research gap identified on the operational decisions at supply echelons (e.g. biomass cultivation stage <sup>642</sup>). Supply chain optimisation under fixed echelon settings reflects a rigid network structure, focusing on the logistics, process capacity, transportation mode, inventory control, resource and product flow management. On the contrary, the complexity of the echelons, connectivity between adjacent echelons and functions of nodes are not defined a priori in flexible echelon supply chain design <sup>643</sup>. Tsiakis et al. <sup>664</sup> proposed an MILP framework for flexible multi-product multi-echelon network design with manufacturing, warehousing, distribution and market operated under uncertainty. Lima et al. 665 presented an MILP formulation for optimizing the design of a sugarcane-based bioethanol supply chain, comprising harvesting, production, storage, and distribution, under demand uncertainty. The sugarcane to bioethanol supply chain was also addressed by Wheeler et al. {Wheeler, 2021 #833}. This has been followed by a large amount of literature published on multiperiod spatially-explicit models for country/region-level multi-product supply chain design, where the

decomposition techniques (e.g. Lagrangean, Benders decomposition, bi-level decomposition) have been proposed to solve the large-scale models and enhance the computational performance <sup>641, 666-668</sup>. The flexible echelon optimisation framework has been widely applied in the biorenewable SC design, enabling systems to consider spatially-explicit natural capital resources (e.g. land use), which are essential ecological drivers interconnected with biomass <sup>669-671</sup>. The fixed-echelon concept was adopted for supply chain transition design to achieve repurposing or retrofitting existing facilities (e.g. petroleum <sup>672</sup> or paper pulp <sup>673</sup> retrofitted to biorefinery).

Multiple spatial and temporal scales need to be coordinated in biorenewable value chain decisionmaking, ranging from decisions across time steps (hour, day, month, year) to decisions on site location and network at each echelon. As the multi-scale effects relating to the manufacturing echelon have been well addressed in previous reviews <sup>645</sup>, our discussion focuses on the supply echelon. At the biomass supply stage, not only strategic planning on land use pattern (e.g. food vs. energy), crop rotation and resource flows, but also the short-term on-farm operational decisions (field operations, irrigation, agrochemical or fertiliser applications) are important. There have been some attempts to bring a PSE-style optimisation approach to operational decision-making in controlled-environment agriculture (such as <sup>674</sup> and <sup>675</sup>), and mathematical programming also has been widely applied to large-scale long-term agricultural land management; however, the decision variables relating to the operational management of conventional farms are rarely considered <sup>676</sup>. These variables (e.g. fertilization, irrigation, harvesting) not only affect the biomass yield and quality but also are highly related to biogeochemical cycles (e.g. carbon and nitrogen cycling), which impact the environmental performances of biomass and biorenewable systems (e.g. field emissions CO<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub>, N<sub>2</sub>O NH<sub>3</sub>, impacting eutrophication and global warming) <sup>532</sup>. In addition, biomass supply can be distributed over large spatial areas, where multiple layers are involved e.g. distribution and trading layer, biomass growth layer. The biomass plantation location and sizing selection highly depend on the soil and climate variables (e.g. temperature, solar radiation, soil texture and quality) across spatial scales, which are environmental drivers for biomass yields and influence biogeochemical processes. The response functions of biomass growth and agroecosystem C/N cycling to both operational and ecological factors could be captured by first-principle modelling (e.g. biogeochemical simulation) and incorporated into optimisation using surrogate models or discrete scenarios.

Surrogate modelling can be traced back to the end of 1980s. New research areas emerged to apply response surface model (RSM) to computer experiments and approximate functions to model and optimise complex systems. To reduce computational complexity using simulation, a 'black-box' approach can be applied to use the original simulator as a source of computational experiments to generate data points. The sampled input-output data can be fit into surrogate functions. Different sampling techniques have been explored such as Sobol' sequences techniques <sup>677</sup>, which provide good input space coverage in a minimum number of samples. Research also covered different RSM methods including noninterpolating (i.e. least squared error of some predetermined functional form) and interpolating (pass through all points e.g. Kriging interpolation) approaches. As applied in previous research <sup>678</sup>, Kriging interpolation method models the underlying function as a stochastic process and has the benefit of quantifying the uncertainty in the surrogate model predictions. However, the requirement for the inversion of a covariance matrix in the model formulation means high-dimensional problems can become computationally demanding. Alternatively, artificial neural networks (ANNs) or other metaheuristic algorithms can correlate multiple input-output relationships and derive a good degree of accuracy 679, 680. Recent advances in surrogate-based optimisation has been covered in a comprehensive review by Forrester and Keane<sup>681</sup> and surrogate-based optimisation advances in PSE is reviewed by Bhosekar and Ierapetritou<sup>682</sup>.

Despite the wide applications of surrogate modelling in modular flowsheet optimisation of chemical processes<sup>683</sup>, its application in soft-linking first-principle biogeochemical models with mathematical optimisation remains unexplored. By applying such meta-model approach, the derived surrogate models are expected to represent the accuracy of first-principle modelling and project the C/N cycling over continuous time. Integrating surrogate functions into whole system optimisation, the date-driven modelling techniques could enable computationally tractable decision based on accurate projection of

environmental process over temporal and spatial scales. Such data-driven optimisation can reflect the implications of the temporal and spatial-scale decisions on the wider biorenewable supply chain design.

Overall, the biorenewable complexity at multiple scales may result in large scale optimisation models thus the future research challenge in this highly cross-disciplinary field lies in the trade-offs between optimisation solution quality and computational complexity.

## 3.6.3 Natural capital and built environment resources

Biorenewable supply chains are interconnected with natural capital (e.g. land, water, air) and built environmental resources (e.g. electricity, infrastructure) and constrained by their capacities (e.g. land availability and electricity generation capacity) across spatial and temporal scales. These not only form the optimisation model exogenous constraints but also underpin the resource competition issues between multiple sectors (e.g. food vs. bioenergy, biorenewable vs. petroleum). The majority of the optimisation models define biomass availability as given parameters independent of natural capital resource e.g. land <sup>684</sup> and water <sup>685</sup>. Relatively different, few studies considered biorenewable value chain competition and decision variables on land use <sup>188, 686-688</sup>. Cobuloglu & Buyuktahtakin <sup>689</sup> formulated a deterministic MILP model to explore the arable land decisions on a switch grass-based biofuel and food competition at different spatial scales; the authors further proposed a stochastic MIP model to optimise food-biofuel competition considering the variance in biomass yield and price<sup>690</sup>. A Stackelberg–Nash game model was developed to study the effects of land use regulations on the food and biofuel balance<sup>688</sup>. Čuček <sup>687</sup> developed a multi-period MILP model to optimise the total land areas devoted for biofuel and food demands.

However, not all the land is suitable for biomass production due to soil and typographic constraints. Two land taxonomy systems arise here which are related to biomass optimisation problems – soil type and land cover. The former refers to different sizes of mineral particles (clay, silt, sand) in the soil samples, varying with countries e.g. the UK soil taxonomy with 10 major groups <sup>691</sup>; whereas the latter represents the observed biophysical cover on the earth's surface<sup>692</sup>, which has been developed at national or regional level e.g. UK land cover map <sup>693</sup> and EU CORINE (coordination of information on the environment) land cover classification <sup>694</sup>. Soil type as an important environmental driver has been taken into account in various biogeochemical models; spatial land cover and slope layers have been incorporated in national SC optimisation models to identify the optimal site location for PV water pumping systems in China <sup>695</sup> and to design UK spatial-temporal bioenergy supply chains accounting for the trade-offs of cost optimal and environmental targets <sup>696, 697</sup>. The UK national bioenergy model ETI-BVCM 696, 697 was formulated as a MILP optimisation, where the GHG and biomass yield derived from empirical models were embedded and initial land cover GIS layers were included; this model was further extended to incorporate spatially explicit land competition between bioenergy and non-energy systems over time at different land types (arable, grassland, forestry land etc.) and the ecosystem services impacts in response to the decisions on land use changes <sup>188</sup>. However, an overarching framework to integrate first-principle biogeochemical models (e.g. DNDC, ECOSSE) with multi-scale multi-echelon optimisation has not been explored and represents a promising research direction; this approach brings soil biogeochemical cycles and soil-plant interaction into the land use decision framework, which underpins the terrestrial biomass-dependent biorenewables and enables supply chain optimisation to account for soil and other environmental variables.

It is particularly interesting to model a range of land-use mitigation strategies e.g. land sharing and sparing schemes <sup>426, 698</sup> in the optimisation to shift the land competition to land-use integration or reconfigure the biorenewable systems via sustainable agriculture intensification <sup>698</sup>. In addition, land-sparing and land-sharing have emerged as alternative strategies to achieve both production and biodiversity conservation. <sup>699</sup>. Land-sparing involves specialization of land uses, setting aside lands for conservation and implies agriculture intensification somewhere else to compensate for a reduced area availability <sup>700</sup>. In contrast, land-sharing is defined as making production lands more conducive to biodiversity conservation to integrate food production with ecosystem services <sup>700</sup>.Both strategies require a financial concession to conservation ( i.e. opportunity cost), thus it is essential to identify the

cost-effective strategy for ecosystem services conservation <sup>701</sup>. Alternative land-sharing and land-sparing strategies, including mixed strategies, have been evaluated by integrating multi-objective integer programming with conservation planning in previous research <sup>702</sup>.

With the increasing concerns on the ongoing global degradation of natural capital, the competition issues on other resources especially water, and interaction of natural landscape and environment with biorenewable products deserve future research efforts. Substantial amounts of water are used and waterborne pollutants are discharged at multiple supply chain echelons (biomass cultivation, biorenewable conversion). The water-biorenewable nexus have been considered in several optimisation works. By bringing the water footprint into the objective function, Garcia and You<sup>703</sup> proposed a multi-objective MILP model for water-biofuel network design. Similarly, water resource use, regional watershed management and wastewater discharge were considered in the design criteria in the biorefinery supply chain model proposed by López-Díaz<sup>704</sup>, where the interaction of a watershed with the entire supply chain was characterised using material flows.

Another important natural capital is carbon dioxide assimilation. In contrast to linear supply chain optimisation problems, the carbon circular and waste-based biorenewable systems lead to closed-loop supply chain design. Closed-loop supply chain (CLSC) has been of great interest for mathematical modellers; an up-to-date review on the CLSC research can be found in <sup>705-707</sup>. The strategic (e.g. location), tactical and operational (e.g. inventory) decisions at multiple echelons have been modelled in multi-objective CLSC research considering social-economic-environmental criteria under uncertain environment with varying infrastructure, demand, costs, recycling and social impacts<sup>708-712</sup>. In contrast to the centralised supply chain design strategy, Nash equilibrium framework was adopted to formulate decentralised stochastic CLSC under demand and return uncertainties <sup>713-715</sup>. Applying CLSC design in biorenewables, the closed-loop biogenic carbon refinery supply chains (e.g. bio-based recyclable PET bottle) can be simulated to explore the potential contribution of such circular biorenewables to the global climate change mitigation.

Natural capital underpin ecosystem services, which are delivered to human wellbeing through the flows and interactions between natural capital assets, built capital (built environment) and human capital assets (people and society). Previous research has elaborated the interconnection between natural capital and built capital assets by examining ecosystem services trade-offs <sup>716</sup>. The evolvements of existing infrastructure and resource flows as part of the built environment (e.g. transportation, energy, waste treatment and water supply) can be defined as exogenous but uncertain parameters in optimisation models. Two types of supply chain risks arise from the uncertainty in built environment resources and infrastructure i.e. operational or disruption risks. The former refers to the fluctuation in the biorenewable supply chains due to the uncertainties in the supply and demand of the built environment resources; while the latter is associated with the external interruption in built environment (e.g. infrastructure failure) caused by natural or artificial extreme events (e.g. policy intervention, flooding, hurricane)<sup>717</sup>. The capacity, demand and interdependency of these infrastructures under future uncertainty can be captured via system simulation e.g. the UK ITRC national infrastructure modelling platform based on a system of systems approaches <sup>718</sup>. By adopting simulation parameters as exogenous boundary conditions, scenario-based stochastic optimisation can be used to explore biorenewable SC decision-making under built environment uncertainties and risks <sup>719</sup>.

## 3.6.4 Cooperative vs. non-cooperative supply chain strategies

Across five supply chain echelons, multiple interactive nodes are involved in the supply chain decisionmaking, where the nodes can compete in either cooperative or non-cooperative fashion. Unlike the centralised optimisation approach, competitive supply chain problems represent a decentralised system with each decision-maker taking their own strategies, which often conflict with each other. Different negotiation scenarios have been studied in optimisation - cooperative games with competition between groups of players <sup>720</sup>, non-cooperative games and standalone cases <sup>721</sup>. A scenario-based dynamic negotiation model was formulated by Hjaila et al. <sup>721</sup>, which enables leaders and followers to participate

in production-distribution decentralised networks and explore both cooperative/non-cooperative games under uncertainties. The cooperative mode was also modelled for decentralised water-use network <sup>722</sup>. In comparison, the non-cooperative game with *n* nodes underpinned by the Nash equilibrium concept <sup>723, 724</sup> is the most widely used methods of predicting the outcomes of a strategic interaction. Nash-type mathematical programming proposed by Gjerdrum et al.<sup>725, 726</sup> was a new method to model the interorganizational cooperation and information sharing mechanisms as well as profit distribution amongst nodes under a competitive environment. The authors formulated a deterministic MINLP model to determine the optimal transfer prices for n-node supply chain; MINLP functions were linearised using logarithmic differentiation and approximation. Yue and You<sup>727</sup> further studied the profit allocation in a non-cooperative supply chain by optimising transfer prices and revenue sharing, where a branch-andrefine algorithm developed by You and Grossmann<sup>728</sup> was applied to solve the model. Later on, the same authors proposed a bi-level optimisation model to explore competitive biofuel supply chain decisions following the Stackelberg leader-follower game theory <sup>729</sup>. To model the uncertainties in both leader and follower's problems under a non-cooperative and non-zero-sum Stackelberg game, Hjaila et al <sup>730</sup> proposed an integrated framework to solve the Stackelberg game by a MINLP tactical decision model and consider the competition between Stackelberg nodes and third parties in a Nash equilibrium model. By using Monte-Carlo simulation, the authors derived the pareto-frontier win-win solution set under uncertain competition conditions from both leader and follower perspectives. The Nash equilibrium state was also explored in the closed-loop supply chain optimisation problems using deterministic optimisation <sup>715</sup> and a stochastic model considering the demand and return variance <sup>713</sup>. CLSC Stackelberg leader-follower game was formulated as a multi-objective optimisation model and solved using genetic algorithms <sup>731</sup>.

These game-theory models were mostly based on fixed supply chain echelon models with exception of <sup>729</sup> and. <sup>732</sup>, where the flexible echelon based supply chain models were constructed with binary variables determining the candidate site selection and biorefinery capacity levels. Although land use competition has been recognised as a critical issue, facing triple challenges amongst food, bioproduct, and environmental conservation, only the Stackelberg-Nash game model formulated by Bai et al. 732 considered the strategic decisions on candidate biorefinery locations and land allocation for food and bioenergy crops while taking into account the non-cooperative gaming behaviours. The model was further enhanced by the authors <sup>733</sup> to simulate how the farmland use policy regulates food-biofuel production. However, as discussed in the previous section, interaction of land with biomass is dynamic. varying with land type. Thereby, one of the major challenges lies in how to simultaneously model the competitive n-node game and capture the type-specific natural capital allocation decisions for resourcecompeting biorenewable supply chains at fine spatial and temporal scales. An optimisation framework was proposed to incorporate crop simulators and multiple echelon supply chain competitive games to achieve the equilibrium solutions for multi-players (feedstock suppliers, existing industries, centralised/decentralised biorenewable operators, investors, and policy-makers)734. The land use allocation at four land types (arable, forestry, grassland and abandoned) for resource-competing systems and closed-loop waste recovery were modelled as decision variables; such modelling approach could be extended to simulate other innovative sectors under circular economy.

### 3.6.5 LCSA optimisation incorporating wider ecosystem services

By bringing life cycle thinking into the decision-making framework, the PSE research community proposed a life cycle optimisation (LCO) methodology and applied it to biorenewable multi-scale design problems <sup>596, 605, 646, 735-737</sup>. Earlier LCO models focused on the trade-off between economic and environmental criteria in biofuel supply chain planning from attributional perspectives over entire life cycle <sup>738</sup> or cradle-to-gate life stages <sup>739</sup>. Čuček et al. <sup>653</sup> considered sustainability in three pillars and extended the attributional LCO framework to social dimensions, which was followed by the multi-criteria models presented by You et al. <sup>737</sup> and Miret et al. <sup>736</sup>. They proposed to model direct and indirect job creation as social performance indicators, including the employment impacts reflected in biomass supply chain operation and infrastructure construction phases and the jobs resulting from local economy change throughout the biomass cradle-to-grave life cycle. The activities in local micro-economy

concerning multiple sectors and nodes were quantified using an input-output modelling approach <sup>737</sup>; in particular the 'induced' employment opportunities <sup>736</sup> resulted from the economic activities supported by the household expenditure spent by biorenewable sector-related employees have multiplier effects. Such effects in fact reflect the consequential impacts although were not discussed by the authors. Until recently, the consequential LCO concept was formulated as a global MINLP problem and introduced by Gong and You <sup>605</sup> to capture the changes to the upstream and downstream processes as a consequence of trade-off design for a algal biodiesel production network.

Landscapes generate a range of ecosystem services; the type, magnitude, and relative mix of services provided by ecosystems can vary with management interventions, where the ES trade-offs could occur at various spatial and temporal scales <sup>740</sup>. Although the importance to incorporate such ES into decisions at international, national, local and corporate scales is increasingly recognised <sup>393, 394</sup> especially for the natural capital-dependent biorenewables, their value is often overlooked in resource or biorenewable supply chain planning 395. By introducing the location-independent regulating ES impact factors into their MIP model, Hanes et al.<sup>741</sup> formulated an optimisation model to optimise the ES use sustainability with supply and demand balance accounted for. In this study, climate-regulation and air quality regulation impacts induced by farmland use change were quantified as  $CO_2$  eq and  $NO_2$  eq where the farming activities and carbon nitrogen balances were captured using a process-based model WinEPIC but soil drivers were excluded by assuming homogeneous soil type. Kovacs et al. <sup>742</sup> explored the implication of ES conservation policies on the trade-offs between ES and agricultural economic return optimal for landscape management. In a proposed bioenergy value chain optimisation framework <sup>188</sup>, spatially-explicit provisioning ES relating to the food bioenergy, livestock production from dedicated and competing land resources were considered quantitatively as is the regulating ES; a semi-quantified matrix was introduced as a synthetic measure to account for biodiversity and other ES as a consequence of land use transition across different land types. Under this framework, the authors proposed to implement quantitative approaches based on provisioning, regulating and cultural ecosystem services at various spatial and temporal scales to optimise the ES trade-offs for the bioenergy supply chain design. An interesting yet unexplored direction is to bring the ES supply-demand mitigation strategies into the LCO framework e.g. multi-functional landscape planning <sup>415</sup>, phytoremediation or bioremediation on degraded land.

Overall, life cycle underpinned optimisation offers a promising framework to inform decision-making towards biorenewable sustainability; several interesting yet challenging research directions lie in the methodological exploration for consequential LCO of closed-loop biorenewable supply chains (e.g. biogenic  $CO_2$  based recyclable plastic), spatially-explicit ES optimisation linked with eco-informatics and ES databank, LCO with wider quantitative social dimensions. These challenges can only be addressed via collaborative research efforts to bring together multidisciplinary expertise across Ecology, PSE and Social Sciences.

### 3.7 Multi-criteria challenge and supply chain simulation

### 3.7.1 Multi-criteria decision-making

Under each biorenewable supply chain echelon, multiple nodes are involved in the decision-making process, thereby the biorenewable system may lead to many-objective large scale optimisation problems. The term 'many-objective' refers to the optimising systems with four or more design objectives as introduced by Fleming et al.<sup>743</sup>, which could be expressed as -

$$\operatorname{Min} f(x) = \{f_1(x), f_2(x), \dots, f_k(x)\} \ x \in \mathbb{R}^n$$
$$f_{k \in [1,m]} := \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$$

Where the parameter vector  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  is subject to boundary constraints, forming the feasible space. The vector function f maps the objective space. The PSE literature reviewed above represents multiobjective optimisation problems with 2-3 design criteria, which are often resolved using *a priori* or

*posteriori* algorithms to find a whole set or a subset of non-dominated solutions. The former involves decision makers prior to the optimisation, considering multiple attributes in the form of a weighted sum in a single objective function, but it does not reveal the Pareto front supporting an informative decision making process and weights introduced for each criteria may change the dominance structure of the multi-objective problem and hinder the discovery of global optimum solutions<sup>744</sup>. The latter provides a set of solutions based on the trade-off between conflicting objectives and articulates the decisionmakers preference in searching optimal solutions in the objective space. However, because the complexity of multi-objective problems increases sharply increases with the number of objectives, {Weidner, 2022 #832} more than three conflicting objectives in *posteriori* approach are regarded as computationally intractable. Indeed, Weidner et al. {Weidner, 2022 #832} note that optimizing over all nine PBs would be highly computationally demanding. Instead of aggregating or omitting the objectives, an alternative approach is to reduce the objectives without losing information. Guillén-Gosálbez <sup>744</sup> introduced a *posteriori* algorithms based on a branch and bound technique to reduce the Pareto objective space; via iteration, a set of solutions will be derived until the termination criteria are satisfied. Different from both approaches, interactive optimisation represents a human-inthe-loop approach (Figure 14), aiming to turn efficient optimisation methods into effective decisionmaking tools <sup>745</sup>. The interactive methods articulate the dynamical preferences of multi decision-makers based on their gradually-built understanding of the optimisation topology and enables the solution search to be progressively refined and directed towards the regions of interest; thus this approach can outperform a black box optimisation methodology 746. Evolutionary algorithms e.g. genetic algorithm 747, particle swarm optimisation (PSO) <sup>748</sup> and other artificial intelligence (AI)-based methods e.g. fuzzy chance-constrained programming <sup>749</sup> have attracted great research attention; they were applied to solve many-objective engineering design problems including hybrid electricity and gas network <sup>750</sup>, renewable energy scheduling <sup>751</sup>, collaborative water supply planning <sup>747</sup>, and biochemical system design <sup>752</sup>. Research efforts has been also placed on interactive methods for multi-objective MIP; published description of methods on the interactive MIP can be found in the review conducted by Alves and Climaco 753.

Visualisation of high dimensional (four or more) objective or decision spaces is another challenge. Pryke et al.<sup>754</sup> presented a heatmap visualisation method and compared it with two other approaches (self-organising map and distance and distribution charts); a heatmap-based user interface was introduced to interactive PSO models <sup>755</sup>. Inselberg <sup>756</sup> proposed a parallel coordinates approach to visualise non-dominated candidate solutions; this method was combined with evolutionary algorithms <sup>743</sup> e.g. web-based PSO-based interactive many-objective optimisation and a scatter-plot to plot out any two parameter or objectives to facilitate decision-makers progressively articulating design preference <sup>757</sup>. Despite the fact that interactive optimisation has been successfully applied to engineering design e.g. aeronautics, the methodology and application research on many-objective biorenewable optimisation is still challenging due to the multi-scale, multi-echelon complexity, resource-competing issues concerned and the interaction with wider natural and built environments.

### 3.7.2 Stakeholder interaction and policy intervention

Amongst multiple decision-maker groups, governmental agencies, policy-makers and regulators play significant roles in the new biorenewable technology and supply chain deployment. The optimisation studies reported in the literature often focus on the market players but considered policy instruments as exogenously parameters (e.g. carbon trading price). It is important to account for the policy-makers in the modelled system as decision-makers, bring the governmental economic (e.g. budget) targets into the objective space and their deployment policy variables into design space. This could be achieved by introducing the policy stakeholders as key market regulators in the models, which enables them to explore the strategic planning options defining the macro economy boundary conditions, setting rules and implementing policies. Based on the IRN21, IPCC and IEA renewable energy deployment reports <sup>758-760</sup>, different deployment policies could be summarised and expressed as several key schemes (please see related material in the Supplementary Information SI-5) <sup>761</sup>. By bridging the dialogue barriers and engaging the stakeholder groups throughout model development, the academic community could scope the model functions from different user perspectives and formulate optimisation problems with user-

oriented architectures. Such a modelling strategy could more effectively inform the decision-making process to ensure the solutions are applicable for read-world problem-solving.

In addition to policy instruments, the governance and supply chain structure, node interaction and behaviours have proven to be important factors influencing bioproduct technology deployment <sup>762</sup>. These can be addressed by using agent-based modelling (ABM). ABM adopts a bottom-up approach considering each node to react autonomously and cognitively to environmental change<sup>406</sup>. It has been applied to investigate agriculture-level decision making <sup>406, 763</sup> as well as biofuel supply chain design <sup>549,</sup> <sup>764-767</sup> and carbon emission trading schemes <sup>768</sup>. The decisions and interactions of each node can be modelled simultaneously with solving the multi-scale design problems by using ABM and enabling dynamic simulation-optimisation loops in a complex system analysis. Singh et al. <sup>764</sup> combined ABM with a genetic algorithm to investigate how the node decisions at biomass-supply echelon under a foodbiorefinery competing market affect corn price and further influence the biofuel supply chain design. Delval et al.<sup>769</sup> formulated an ABM simulation-optimisation framework to simulate the node interaction at multiple levels (vertical and horizontal) based on behavioural diversity and optimise the sugarcane supply chain strategic design and each node's tactical planning simultaneously under the demographic evolving context over five decades in South Africa. Via soft-linking ABM with LCSA and ecosystem services, research has been carried out to evaluate the implications of farmers' decisions on the greenhouse gases and ecosystem services performances of bioenergy supply chains <sup>406, 770</sup>. Robust optimisation offers an alternative approach to supply chain optimisation, treating exogenous decisions, such as demand. as uncertainties <sup>771</sup>.

Employing systems approach, the simulation-optimisation-evaluation loops offer powerful modelling tools to explore the multi-scale, multi-echelon biorenewable system design space, interconnected with natural capital and built environment and accounting for multiple criteria from different decision-maker perspectives. However, all models introduce some form of approximation, uncertainty or assumptions. Citing George E.P.Box <sup>772</sup>and John Sterman <sup>773</sup> 'all models are wrong.' Biorenewables have inherent system complexity, which cannot be artificially divided into sub-systems or segments; thereby, it is very important to take a whole system approach and break down the disciplinary barriers. Forming a systematic cross-disciplinary modelling framework (Figure 14) offers a promising way to merge multi-level research questions and capture the dynamic interactions of biorenewable system components as well as their inter-linkage with the wider ecosystems, natural and built environments.

## 3.8 Optimisation under uncertainty

Following the taxonomy proposed by Piedro et al. <sup>774</sup>, this section addresses optimisation under uncertainty from three perspectives – uncertainty sources, problem types and modelling approaches.

Differing from petroleum based counterparts, biorenewable systems particularly those based on the terrestrial and aquatic phototrophs are highly dependent on the environmental and ecological drivers (e.g. climate, soil, water, vegetation). Thus, there are significant uncertainties e.g. feedstock quantity quality and seasonality, across the systems at multiple levels due to the temporal, spatial, environmental and socio-economic uncertainty and variance, which can be categorised following temporal-scale. As summaries in Table 7, in addition to the uncertainty associated with supply chain (demand, supply and process)<sup>774</sup>, uncertainty is also associated with exogenous factors due to environmental or socio-economic interventions (e.g. policy). The probability distribution of the ecology or environment related exogenous factors can be estimated either based on historical data (e.g. extreme events such as flooding earthquakes or meteorological data) or computer simulation (e.g. crop yield projection <sup>365</sup>); whereas the probability distribution of exogenous socio-economic drivers (e.g. market demand, technology evolution) could be obtained from system dynamic or economic model forecasts. Often, an optimisation problems with discrete (finite) probability spaces are derived for biorenewable systems particularly those combining multi-scale uncertainties which could result in intractable nonlinear problems if assuming continuous distributions <sup>775</sup>.

Previous studies proposed the classification of uncertainty modelling approaches into four groups <sup>774,</sup> <sup>776</sup> – analytical methods (e.g. robust optimisation, stochastic programming), simulation methods (e.g. discrete-event simulation, Monte Carlo simulation), artificial intelligence-based model (e.g. fuzzy programming, evolutionary programing, genetic algorithm), hybrid model (integration of analytical and simulation methods e.g. stochastic dynamic programming <sup>777</sup>). As recommended by Piedro et al.<sup>774</sup>, analytical approaches generally can be adapted to manage the random uncertainties while the simulation and AI-based models can be applicable to capture complex system behaviours. Specifically, stochastic programming presents a suitable method for biorenewable problems with uncertain parameters represented as a set of discrete scenarios with probability levels or a continuous projection ranges (e.g. temperature, yield); while robust optimisation could be suitable for the cases where the uncertain parameters are represented as uncertainty bounds (e.g. land availability) <sup>778</sup>.

Via literature review, the following points emerged which highlight potential opportunities (see Supplementary Information SI-6) -

- planning on upstream (cultivation <sup>779</sup>, production <sup>780</sup>), downstream distribution<sup>781</sup>, and demand side <sup>782</sup>.have been modelled under uncertain decision-making environment. The supply and demand flows and their market prices were widely addressed as uncertainty sources but process (e.g. technology evolution <sup>778</sup>) and other factors (e.g. policy, biomass quality<sup>780</sup>, climate <sup>783</sup>, land availability <sup>784, 785</sup>) were not commonly included;
- uncertainty-based optimisation studies focused on supply chain planning with very little research concerning the process synthesis <sup>786-788</sup>; planning across multi-period horizons is concerned in several studies e.g. <sup>651, 779, 789, 790</sup> but the incorporation of tactical, strategic, operational planning simultaneously in an uncertain decision-making environment is rarely investigated <sup>786</sup>;
- multiple biorenewable supply chain integration, resource-competing issues (food vs. biofuel), process repurposing and multi-echelon supply chain design under uncertainties still remains unexplored;
- the analytical and simulation methods along with fuzzy programming were commonly adopted approaches in previous research to solve the design problems whereas other AI-based models e.g. meta-heuristics approach are worth future research efforts;
- Benders decomposition was widely applied to solve the scenario-based stochastic optimisation programs but other applicable methods e.g. progressive hedging algorithm have not been explored in multi-stage stochastic optimisation <sup>774, 775</sup>.
- LCA-based optimisation under uncertainty was presented to solve multi-criteria design problems for biomass and biorenewables e.g. <sup>790-792</sup>, but social performance was often overlooked (e.g. job creation) <sup>793</sup>.
- Our review confirmed the statement of Govindan et al. <sup>775</sup> that the systematic comparison between different modelling approaches deserve further research attention.

Linking uncertainty concepts with the biorenewable system design, three performance indicators emerged - robustness, responsiveness and resilience <sup>794</sup>. The solution robustness determines the extent to which the system can carry out its functions under a variety of future scenarios; as proposed by Klibi et al. <sup>794</sup> weighted scenarios based on random, and worst discrete events should be integrated and accounted for in stochastic programming to measure the robustness. System responsiveness provides a matrix to evaluate how the system performs in response to short-term variations in system inherent operational risks (fluctuation in supply and demand)<sup>717</sup>; resilience evaluates the system capacity (e.g. structure and resources) to quickly recover, adapt and grow facing the unexpected external disruption risks caused by natural and artificial disasters <sup>3, 717, 794</sup>. Deterministic optimisation approaches applied in majority of biorenewable systems are not capable of capturing these indicators but uncertainty is particularly important for biorenewable system design, which faces higher levels of operational and disruption risks than petroleum counterparts (e.g. feedstock supply interruption due to natural disaster).

Few studies addressed this topic. Pishvaee et al. <sup>795</sup> presented a robust linear optimisation model to address multi-echelon logistic network operational design, considering conflicting cost and responsiveness objectives. Network responsiveness was also concerned in closed-loop supply chain decisions under uncertainty <sup>796-798</sup>, where metaheuristic approach (fuzzy genetic programming, PSO)

were proposed to solve the optimisation problems. At the manufacturing level, responsiveness is also important design criterion in particular for assemble-to-order production models <sup>799</sup>. The resilient supply chain as an emerging field has not attracted attention until very recently, when pre-disaster planning and infrastructure retrofit decision elucidated the concerns on resilience <sup>800-802</sup>. Huang and Pang <sup>719</sup> proposed a multi-objective stochastic MIP model for biofuel infrastructure design; the model accounted for the conflicting cost and four resilience measures i.e. robustness, rapidity as the inherent resistance measures in the infrastructure change to extreme events, and redundancy and resourcefulness as the system stability indicators to recover functionality from the supply/demand changes. However, the multi-scale, multi-echelon responsiveness and resilience in biorenewable system design has not yet been explored; by integrating the risk mitigation and resilience-building measures into the stochastic spatial-temporal optimisation models, this complex area presents a potential future research direction.
Table 7 Overview of the optimisation under uncertainty

STAKEHOLDERS	SHORT-TERM OPERATIONAL UNCERTAINTY	MID-TERM TACTICAL PLANNING UNCERTAINTY	LONG-TERM STRATEGIC UNCERTAINTY
BIOMASS CULTIVATION AND COLLECTION	<ul> <li>biomass yields due to meteorological and soil condition change</li> <li>agrochemical supply</li> <li>biomass demand</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>new genotype</li> <li>new crop introduction</li> <li>field management</li> <li>facility interruption due to extreme events</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>policy change,</li> <li>land use change</li> <li>cooperative or non- cooperative (e.g. contract) strategy of other enterprise across supply chains</li> </ul>
BIORENEWABLE TECHNOLOGY OPERATION	<ul> <li>Batch and transport scheduling</li> <li>Biomass price and quality uncertainty</li> <li>Biorenewable demands uncertainty</li> <li>Operational condition</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>capacity planning</li> <li>inventory management</li> <li>pollution control</li> <li>seasonal biomass availability</li> <li>market uncertainty</li> <li>policy change</li> <li>facility interruption due to extreme events</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Investment strategy and location selection</li> <li>customer preference change</li> <li>policy change</li> <li>market and global trading</li> <li>technology evolution</li> <li>built environment (e.g. energy-water infrastructure).</li> </ul>
CURRENT PETROLEUM INDUSTRIAL SECTORS			• Reconfiguration and expansion of existing facilities, process repurposing due to uncertain biorenewable sectors.
DISTRIBUTION CENTRES	<ul> <li>inventory management due to the unpredictable supply and demand;</li> <li>Transportation scheduling</li> </ul>		• contract decision affected by the uncertainties in market and other stakeholders involved in the supply chain.
GOVERNMENT, POLICY-MAKERS AND REGULATORS			• policy and subsidy strategies due to unpredictable weather, environmental change (e.g. climate change) and natural extreme events (e.g. flooding).
FINANCE SYSTEMS		• Investment led by the change and weather and environmen	s in market supply-demand and government policies tal unpredictability.

#### 3.9 Technology learning curves

Understanding how technology performance evolves over time is the key for multi-level decisionmaking on biorenewables and underlines the projections on costs of achieving sustainability targets. Different hypotheses on endogenous learning-diffusion have been proposed and tested in previous research e.g. Moore's law<sup>803</sup>, Wright's law<sup>804</sup>, Goddard learning curve<sup>805</sup>, SKC curve<sup>806</sup>, Nordhaus logarithmic function<sup>807</sup> (equations presented in Supplementary Information SI-7). Previous statistical analyses with tests of over 60 technologies demonstrate Wright's and Moore's laws outperforming other approaches <sup>808</sup>; the authors concluded that information technologies tend to follow the Wright's law whereas Moore's law represents better the patterns of other technologies like fermentation although with slower improvement trends. Wright's law generalised as an experience curve  ${}^{809}Y_t = aX_t^{\ b}$ , represents the 'learning-by-doing' phenomenon observed in the manufacturing industries and forecasts the unit costs  $Y_t$  at a cumulative production level  $X_t$  over time t. Parameters a and b denote the unit cost of the first production unit and the rate of cost reduction, respectively <sup>810</sup>. Extending to a class of technologies, e.g. energy power plants, the independent variable  $X_t$  reflects all experience factors affecting the cost trajectory <sup>811</sup>. It is the most often adopted learning function in energy systems including bioenergy, biofuels <sup>812-814</sup>. One factor experience curves were further expanded to multi-factor models, component-based learning curves (see Supplementary Information SI-7) to account for other endogenous technology factors (learning-by-researching, knowledge shock etc.) and exogenous changes <sup>809, 815-817</sup>. In particular the component-based learning hypothesis has been further expanded to model design complexity (interconnectivity of sub-components)<sup>816</sup> and entire supply chains with decomposed technology learning 545, where four types of learning effects were differentiated i.e. endogenous labour-associated learning, endogenous input learning, exogenous supply chain learning (labour and input). Such expansion and decomposition enable system optimisation models to capture the learning implications for economic and environmental objectives 545, 546.

Although the exogenous learning curve-derived parameters were introduced in previous studies e.g. bottom-up model MARKAL and TIMES (The Integrated MARKAL-EFOM System)<sup>818, 819</sup>, the deterministic optimisation approach is not capable of capturing the uncertainty associated with technology evolution. Stochastic and dynamic programing are promising methods to incorporate technology learning curves into optimisation frameworks <sup>813, 820-822</sup>. In both methods, two types of variables can be distinguished-decision variables controlled by decision-makers and state variables used to describe the mathematical state of a dynamic system at stage n, which is indirectly determined by decision variables at the previous stage n-1 and influence the decision variables at a later stage  $n + 1^{813}$ . Chen et al. <sup>820</sup> used exogenous approach (i.e. externally determined boundary conditions) and adopted stochastic optimisation with discrete scenarios to model the cost reduction in response to evolving biofuel technologies. An exogenous approach has been also applied in the stochastic MILP study on carbon capture technologies where the future cost parameters were determined by Wright's curve <sup>822</sup>. A similar method was used in renewable energy production network design by Cong <sup>823</sup>. Chen et al.<sup>813</sup> later explored endogenous methods applying multi-stage dynamic optimisation to build a learning-by-doing function in the model and investigate from a regulator perspective how the cumulative production interacts with the inter-temporal strategic planning. They set the cumulative production of 2G biofuel at each stage n as a state variable, which determines the unit cost of the given biofuel following Wright's law, and defined the production of other competing fuels as decision variables; the model was lower bounded by the total fuel demands. Stochastic and dynamic programming can be further expanded to 1) incorporate the multi-factor environmental learning curves e.g. carbon intensity abatement and derive the trade-off solutions between conflicting objectives; or 2) formulate the value chain learning in the time-dependent system design from both centralised and distributed perspectives (e.g. equilibrium system with competing nodes). The accuracy and representativeness of the learning coefficients underlying the optimisation model is the key for obtaining robust decision-making support, which could be estimated using various methods e.g. PSO algorithm<sup>824</sup>; thus how to integrate the learning curve simulation of biorenewable technologies with multi-scale decision-making within an dynamic optimisation framework worth research efforts. However, this highly dynamic topic remains unexplored.

# 3.10 Modelling research frontier beyond state-of-the-art

Overall, terrestrial, aquatic biomass and waste resources can be converted into value-added biorenewables, which are regarded as highly complex systems of flows that are subject to nonlinearity, sensitivity and uncertainty. Take terrestrial C3/C4 higher plant species as an example. Their carbon sequestration and composition are regulated by physiological traits, photosynthesis pathways and environmental variables. Thus the resulting chemical compositions vary with species and show spatial-temporal variation, which further affect downstream biorenewable manufacturing. Decoupled modelling approaches (e.g. first-principles modelling, empirical modelling) have been developed to advance fundamental understanding and design new solutions to biorenewable subsystems. However, this increases computational complexity and brings challenges to model the whole biorenewable system in a unifying framework.

State-of-the-art computational methods have been reviewed in this study. Coupling these modelling methods leads to a multi-scale modelling framework (Figure 14), which offers a potential approach to tackle the biorenewable system complexity. Such multi-scale modelling framework represents a highly cross-disciplinary approach, which can link inherently the biorenewable subsystems (natural capital resources, agro-ecosystems, refinery manufacturing, waste and pollutant fate and treatment, transport and network). Specifically, metabolic modelling can advance the understanding of the phototrophic microbial cluster in biological carbon sequestration and cycling and catalyse aspiration towards photosynthetic microbial refineries. Biogeochemical models combined with process simulation enable to simulate agro-ecosystem complexity (e.g. biogeochemical cycles and environmental interaction with higher plant species) and biorefinery processes and compute resource flows and carbon and nitrogen transport and transformation across biorenewable whole systems. Coupling LCSA, ecosystem services and PB framework not only provides quantitative approaches to evaluate the holistic sustainability of biorenewables, but also offers a systematic tool to investigate the implications of biorenewable on wider ecosystems and planetary boundaries. Further, the GIS-aided model integration brings multi-spatial scales into the framework and links spatially-explicit ecosystems with biorenewable manufacturing; whereas the advanced mathematical optimisation research offers a way to design complex biorenewable systems with conflicting decision criteria. Overall, our literature review suggested a range of emerging modelling gaps in multi-scale biorenewable systems modelling, which represent frontier research directions beyond the state-of-the-art and can be summarised as follows-

- Coupling data advances (remote sensing) and modelling (e.g. machine learning, GIS-aided tools and biogeochemical simulation) to understand availability of terrestrial, aquatic biomass and waste resources and project their chemical composition in response to environmental variables, socio-economic and demographical changes.
- Simulation and design of integrative CO<sub>2</sub> biorefinery based on empirical research advances on designed versatile microbial consortia and technologies to convert higher plant species to value-added biorenewables.
- Methods to optimise biorenewable recovery from waste resources to transform CO<sub>2</sub> from a pollutant to a resource and converge zero-carbon technologies and resource-circular biorefining towards a zero-waste, zero-pollution biorenewable system.
- Approaches to tackle the varied non-linearity and sensitivities of numerical models and combine different computational methods and models into an integrative framework.
- Mathematical modelling approaches to bridge ecosystem and biorenewable manufacturing design spaces and capture dynamic feedbacks and interdependencies (e.g. interdependence of biorenewable and natural capital) to enable computationally trackable optimisation from whole systems perspective.
- Mathematical optimisation development to optimise flows and decision spaces across spatial and temporal scales e.g. bridge agricultural operation scheduling and value chain planning.
- Optimisation framework development to design biorenewable flows and interaction with natural capital and built capital assets to achieve ecosystem services trade-offs.

- User-interactive optimisation model with module-oriented architectures and preferencelearning interface to enable decision-makers to articulate the preferences of multiple decision criteria, define the feasible spaces and feedback objectives and decision spaces.
- Mathematical theories and techniques for improving the model performances (e.g. precision and responsive decision) in response to big data advances e.g. trade-offs between solution quality and model complexity reduction.
- Advanced cross-platform life cycle optimisation software underpinned by collaborative data value chains and server platform to support real-time database update and responsive decision-making.
- Stochastic optimisation with risk mitigation and resilience-building measures to optimise multiscale, multi-echelon biorenewable supply chain under uncertainty.

# 4. Final remark

Increasing environmental stress coupled with expanding population bring challenges to sustainable development of ecosystems and wellbeing. The transformation to a resource-circular bio-economy offers a mechanism to tackle environmental changes and degradation. As advanced bioeconomy components, biorenewables are expected to play significant roles over the next decades. This comprehensive review reflects the empirical advances in upstream and downstream processes and highlights the system perspectives of biorenewable, which are subject to nonlinearity, complexity and variability. From a whole systems perspective, biorenewables feature biogenic carbon flows and resource circularity. Upstream phototrophs and the related terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems represent carbon sinks for atmospheric  $CO_2$  capture and fixation; whereas at downstream stages, emerging technologies to enable carbon utilisation and waste-sourced biorenewables have potentials to catalyse a low-carbon and resource circular bioeconomy. The biorenewable system complexity spans from resource-environment interaction underpinned by photosynthesis and biogeochemical cycles to the interlinked subsystems across upstream ecosystems and downstream manufacturing. Upstream resources e.g. terrestrial and aquatic plant species are regulated by environmental drivers whereas their availabilities are constrained by capacities and boundaries of natural and built capital assets; thereby, the downstream technology solutions may vary at different spatial and temporal scales due to the variability in resource quality and quantity. Unlocking complex resource-biorenewable-waste systems is mandatory to catalyse a sustainable circular bio-economy transition. By reviewing the state-of-theart computational methods, this study presents a whole systems approach where spatial data analyses, advanced statistical methods, first principle models, quantitative evaluation of sustainability and mathematical optimisation are coupled and integrated into a multi-scale modelling framework. This framework inherently links the processes and subsystems across ecosystems and biorenewable manufacturing. Reflecting the fundamental computational methods and modelling advances, our study provides insights into the emerging opportunities and highlights the identified frontier research directions to unlock the complexity of biorenewable systems.

## Acknowledgement

MG would like to acknowledge the UK Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC) for providing financial support for EPSRC Fellowship 'Resilient and Sustainable Biorenewable Systems Engineering Model' [EP/N034740/1].

## References

1. W. Marquardt, A. Harwardt, M. Hechinger, K. Kraemer, J. Viell and A. Voll, *AIChE Journal*, 2010, **56**, 2228-2235.

- 2. IEA, *Resources to Reserves 2013*, International Energy Agency, 2013.
- 3. Green Alliance, *Resource resilient UK*, 2013.
- 4. IPCC, *Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report*, Geneva, Switzerland., 2014.
- 5. Science and Technology Committee, *Journal*, 2014.
- 6. A. Bauen, G. Chambers, M. Houghton, B. Mirmolavi, S. Nair, L. Nattrass, J. Phelan and M. Pragnell, *Evidencing the Bioeconomy*, Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council, 2016.
- 7. E. a. I. S. Department for Business, *Journal*, 2018.
- J. Rockström, W. Steffen, K. Noone, Å. Persson, F. S. Chapin Iii, E. F. Lambin, T. M. Lenton, M. Scheffer, C. Folke, H. J. Schellnhuber, B. Nykvist, C. A. de Wit, T. Hughes, S. van der Leeuw, H. Rodhe, S. Sörlin, P. K. Snyder, R. Costanza, U. Svedin, M. Falkenmark, L. Karlberg, R. W. Corell, V. J. Fabry, J. Hansen, B. Walker, D. Liverman, K. Richardson, P. Crutzen and J. A. Foley, *Nature*, 2009, **461**, 472.
- 9. W. Steffen, K. Richardson, J. Rockström, S. E. Cornell, I. Fetzer, E. M. Bennett, R. Biggs, S. R. Carpenter, W. de Vries, C. A. de Wit, C. Folke, D. Gerten, J. Heinke, G. M. Mace, L. M. Persson, V. Ramanathan, B. Reyers and S. Sörlin, *Science*, 2015, **347**, 1259855.
- 10. FAO, The state of the world's land and water resources for food and agriculture (SOLAW) Managing systems at risk, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, , Rome and Earthscan, London., 2011.
- 11. FAO, Journal, 2016.
- 12. M. Balat and G. Ayar, *Energy Sources*, 2005, **27**, 931-940.
- 13. S. V. Vassilev, D. Baxter, L. K. Andersen and C. G. Vassileva, *Fuel*, 2010, **89**, 913-933.
- 14. Industry and Parliament Trust, *Reselient Future: Energy*, 2015.
- 15. B. Vanholme, T. Desmet, F. Ronsse, K. Rabaey, F. V. Breusegem, M. D. Mey, W. Soetaert and W. Boerjan, *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 2013, **4**, 174.
- 16. S. Venkata Mohan, J. A. Modestra, K. Amulya, S. K. Butti and G. Velvizhi, *Trends in Biotechnology*, 2016, **34**, 506-519.
- 17. A. Bar-Even, E. Noor, N. E. Lewis and R. Milo, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2010, **107**, 8889-8894.
- 18. C. R. Slack and M. D. Hatch, *Biochemical Journal*, 1967, **103**, 660-665.
- 19. W. Yamori, K. Hikosaka and D. A. Way, *Photosynth. Res.*, 2014, **119**, 101-117.
- 20. C. A. Raines, *Plant Physiology*, 2011, **155**, 36-42.
- 21. C. A. Raines, *Photosynth Res*, 2003, **75**, 1-10.
- 22. C. A. Raines, *New Phytol*, 2022, **236**, 350-356.
- 23. X. Johnson and J. Alric, *Eukaryot Cell*, 2013, **12**, 776-793.
- 24. X. Ma, Y. Mi, C. Zhao and Q. Wei, *Sci Total Environ*, 2022, **806**, 151387.
- 25. A. R. Portis and M. A. J. Parry, *Photosynth. Res.*, 2007, **94**, 121-143.
- 26. H. Poorter and M.-L. Navas, *New Phytologist*, 2003, **157**, 175-198.
- 27. R. F. Sage, New Phytologist, 2004, **161**, 341-370.
- 28. C. Wang, L. Guo, Y. Li and Z. Wang, *BMC Systems Biology*, 2012, **6**, S9.
- 29. R. F. Sage, T. L. Sage and F. Kocacinar, in *Annual Review of Plant Biology, Vol 63*, ed. S. S. Merchant, Annual Reviews, Palo Alto, 2012, vol. 63, pp. 19-47.
- 30. C. P. Osborne, A. Salomaa, T. A. Kluyver, V. Visser, E. A. Kellogg, O. Morrone, M. S. Vorontsova, W. D. Clayton and D. A. Simpson, *New Phytologist*, 2014, **204**, 441-446.
- 31. W. Majeran, G. Friso, L. Ponnala, B. Connolly, M. Huang, E. Reidel, C. Zhang, Y. Asakura, N. H. Bhuiyan, Q. Sun, R. Turgeon and K. J. van Wijk, *The Plant Cell*, 2010, **22**, 3509-3542.
- 32. A. M. Borland, H. Griffiths, J. Hartwell and J. A. C. Smith, *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 2009, **60**, 2879-2896.
- 33. L. L. Escamilla-Treviño, *BioEnergy Research*, 2012, **5**, 1-9.
- 34. X. H. Yang, J. C. Cushman, A. M. Borland, E. J. Edwards, S. D. Wullschleger, G. A. Tuskan, N. A. Owen, H. Griffiths, J. A. C. Smith, H. C. De Paoli, D. J. Weston, R. Cottingham, J. Hartwell, S. C.

Davis, K. Silvera, R. Ming, K. Schlauch, P. Abraham, J. R. Stewart, H. B. Guo, R. Albion, J. M. Ha, S. D. Lim, B. W. M. Wone, W. C. Yim, T. Garcia, J. A. Mayer, J. Petereit, S. S. Nair, E. Casey, R. L. Hettich, J. Ceusters, P. Ranjan, K. J. Palla, H. F. Yin, C. Reyes-Garcia, J. L. Andrade, L. Freschi, J. D. Beltran, L. V. Dever, S. F. Boxall, J. Waller, J. Davies, P. Bupphada, N. Kadu, K. Winter, R. F. Sage, C. N. Aguilar, J. Schmutz, J. Jenkins and J. A. M. Holtum, *New Phytologist*, 2015, **207**, 491-504.

- 35. P. M. Mason, K. Glover, J. A. C. Smith, K. J. Willis, J. Woods and I. P. Thompson, *Energy & Environmental Science*, 2015, **8**, 2320-2329.
- 36. C. B. Osmond, Annual Review of Plant Physiology, 1978, **29**, 379-414.
- 37. J. A. M. Holtum, J. A. C. Smith and H. E. Neuhaus, *Funct. Plant Biol.*, 2005, **32**, 429-449.
- 38. K. Winter, M. Garcia and J. A. M. Holtum, *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 2008, **59**, 1829-1840.
- 39. R. Hill and F. A. Y. Bendall, *Nature*, 1960, **186**, 136-137.
- 40. S. Wilson, M. P. Johnson and A. V. Ruban, *Plant Physiol*, 2021, **187**, 263-275.
- 41. M. T. Juergens, R. R. Deshpande, B. F. Lucker, J.-J. Park, H. Wang, M. Gargouri, F. O. Holguin, B. Disbrow, T. Schaub, J. N. Skepper, D. M. Kramer, D. R. Gang, L. M. Hicks and Y. Shachar-Hill, *Plant Physiology*, 2015, **167**, 558-573.
- 42. B. Hankamer, E. Morris, J. Nield, C. Gerle and J. Barber, *Journal of Structural Biology*, 2001, **135**, 262-269.
- 43. P. Joliot and G. N. Johnson, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2011, **108**, 13317-13322.
- 44. G. N. Johnson, *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Bioenergetics*, 2011, **1807**, 906-911.
- 45. A. H. Mehler, *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 1951, **33**, 65-77.
- 46. J. A. Bassham, A. A. Benson and M. Calvin, *J Biol Chem*, 1950, **185**, 781-787.
- 47. G. N. Johnson, *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 2011, **3**, 384-389.
- 48. X. Johnson and J. Alric, *J Biol Chem*, 2012, **287**, 26445-26452.
- 49. B. H. Kim and G. M. Gadd, *Bacterial Physiology and Metabolism*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2008.
- 50. J. Overmann and F. Garcia-Pichel, in *The Prokaryotes*, Springer, 2013, pp. 203-257.
- 51. R. Goericke, *Limnology and oceanography*, 2002, **47**, 290-295.
- 52. Z. S. Kolber, F. Gerald, A. S. Lang, J. T. Beatty, R. E. Blankenship, C. L. VanDover, C. Vetriani, M. Koblizek, C. Rathgeber and P. G. Falkowski, *Science*, 2001, **292**, 2492-2495.
- 53. L. Loyola, J. Borquez, G. Morales, J. Araya, J. Gonzalez, I. Neira, H. Sagua and A. San-Martin, *Phytochemistry*, 2001, **56**, 177-180.
- 54. J. A. Raven, *Aquatic Microbial Ecology*, 2009, **56**, 177-192.
- 55. F. Gan and D. A. Bryant, *Environmental Microbiology*, 2015, **17**, 3450-3465.
- 56. H. Miyashita, in *Springer Handbook of Marine Biotechnology*, ed. S.-K. Kim, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2015, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-53971-8\_3, pp. 27-34.
- 57. L. Dall'Osto, R. Bassi and A. Ruban, in *Plastid Biology*, eds. S. M. Theg and F.-A. Wollman, Springer New York, New York, NY, 2014, DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4939-1136-3\_15, pp. 393-435.
- 58. T. Mirkovic, E. E. Ostroumov, J. M. Anna, R. van Grondelle, Govindjee and G. D. Scholes, *Chem. Rev.*, 2017, **117**, 249-293.
- 59. R. Y. Stanier, *Bacteriological Reviews*, 1961, **25**, 1-17.
- 60. R. Saini, R. Kapoor, R. Kumar, T. O. Siddiqi and A. Kumar, *Biotechnology Advances*, 2011, **29**, 949-960.
- 61. A. Grostern and L. Alvarez-Cohen, *Environmental Microbiology*, 2013, **15**, 3040-3053.
- 62. P. Flombaum, J. L. Gallegos, R. A. Gordillo, J. Rincón, L. L. Zabala, N. Jiao, D. M. Karl, W. K. W. Li, M. W. Lomas, D. Veneziano, C. S. Vera, J. A. Vrugt and A. C. Martiny, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2013, **110**, 9824-9829.
- 63. Y. Wang, D. J. Stessman and M. H. Spalding, *The Plant Journal*, 2015, **82**, 429-448.
- 64. A. Ghosh and B. Kiran, *Trends in Biotechnology*, 2017, **35**, 806-808.

- 65. B. M. Long, B. D. Rae, V. Rolland, B. Förster and G. D. Price, *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 2016, **31**, 1-8.
- 66. J. Beardall and J. A. Raven, in *The Physiology of Microalgae*, eds. M. A. Borowitzka, J. Beardall and J. A. Raven, Springer International Publishing, Cham, 2016, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-24945-2\_4, pp. 89-99.
- D. R. Ort, S. S. Merchant, J. Alric, A. Barkan, R. E. Blankenship, R. Bock, R. Croce, M. R. Hanson, J. M. Hibberd, S. P. Long, T. A. Moore, J. Moroney, K. K. Niyogi, M. A. J. Parry, P. P. Peralta-Yahya, R. C. Prince, K. E. Redding, M. H. Spalding, K. J. van Wijk, W. F. J. Vermaas, S. von Caemmerer, A. P. M. Weber, T. O. Yeates, J. S. Yuan and X. G. Zhu, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2015, **112**, 8529-8536.
- 68. G. D. Price, J. J. L. Pengelly, B. Forster, J. Du, S. M. Whitney, S. von Caemmerer, M. R. Badger, S. M. Howitt and J. R. Evans, *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 2013, **64**, 753-768.
- 69. M. T. Meyer, A. J. McCormick and H. Griffiths, *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 2016, **31**, 181-188.
- 70. M. Hagemann and W. R. Hess, *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, 2018, **49**, 94-99.
- 71. G. D. Price, *Photosynth. Res.*, 2011, **109**, 47-57.
- 72. E. V. Kupriyanova, M. A. Sinetova, S. M. Cho, Y.-I. Park, D. A. Los and N. A. Pronina, *Photosynth. Res.*, 2013, **117**, 133-146.
- 73. W. Bonacci, P. K. Teng, B. Afonso, H. Niederholtmeyer, P. Grob, P. A. Silver and D. F. Savage, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2012, **109**, 478-483.
- 74. B. D. Rae, B. M. Long, B. Förster, N. D. Nguyen, C. N. Velanis, N. Atkinson, W. Y. Hee, B. Mukherjee, G. D. Price and A. J. McCormick, *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 2017, erx133.
- 75. M. T. Lin, A. Occhialini, P. J. Andralojc, M. A. J. Parry and M. R. Hanson, *Nature*, 2014, **513**, 547-550.
- M. T. Madigan and D. O. Jung, in *The Purple Phototrophic Bacteria*, eds. C. N. Hunter, F. Daldal, M. C. Thurnauer and J. T. Beatty, Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 2009, DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4020-8815-5\_1, pp. 1-15.
- 77. J. F. Imhoff, in *The Prokaryotes: Other Major Lineages of Bacteria and The Archaea*, eds. E. Rosenberg, E. F. DeLong, S. Lory, E. Stackebrandt and F. Thompson, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2014, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-38954-2 142, pp. 501-514.
- 78. M. T. Madigan, N. A. Vander Schaaf and W. M. Sattley, in *Modern Topics in the Phototrophic Prokaryotes*, Springer, 2017, pp. 139-161.
- 79. S. Hanada, in *The Prokaryotes*, Springer, 2014, pp. 515-532.
- 80. I. A. Berg, O. I. Keppen, E. N. Krasil'nikova, N. V. Ugol'kova and R. N. Ivanovsky, *Microbiology*, 2005, **74**, 258-264.
- 81. S. Hanada, S. Takaichi, K. Matsuura and K. Nakamura, *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 2002, **52**, 187-193.
- M. T. J. van der Meer, C. G. Klatt, J. Wood, D. A. Bryant, M. M. Bateson, L. Lammerts, S. Schouten, J. S. S. Damsté, M. T. Madigan and D. M. Ward, *Journal of bacteriology*, 2010, **192**, 3033-3042.
- 83. N.-U. Frigaard and C. Dahl, *Advances in microbial physiology*, 2008, **54**, 103-200.
- A. Oren, in *Polyextremophiles: Life Under Multiple Forms of Stress*, eds. J. Seckbach, A. Oren and H. Stan-Lotter, Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 2013, DOI: 10.1007/978-94-007-6488-0\_24, pp. 531-548.
- 85. M. F. Hohmann-Marriott and R. E. Blankenship, in *Photosynthesis: Plastid Biology, Energy Conversion and Carbon Assimilation*, eds. J. J. Eaton-Rye, B. C. Tripathy and T. D. Sharkey, Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 2012, DOI: 10.1007/978-94-007-1579-0\_1, pp. 3-32.
- 86. Y. Cohen and M. Gurevitz, in *The prokaryotes*, Springer, 2006, pp. 1074-1098.
- 87. D. Lindell, in *The Prokaryotes*, Springer, 2014, pp. 829-845.
- 88. S. J. Biller, P. M. Berube, D. Lindell and S. W. Chisholm, *Nat Rev Micro*, 2015, **13**, 13-27.
- 89. P. Loughlin, Y. Lin and M. Chen, *Photosynth. Res.*, 2013, **116**, 277-293.

- 90. P. Kuczynska, M. Jemiola-Rzeminska and K. Strzalka, *Marine Drugs*, 2015, **13**.
- 91. M. Kitano, R. Matsukawa and I. Karube, *Journal of Applied Phycology*, 1997, **9**, 559-563.
- 92. M. C. Ceron Garcia, F. G. Camacho, A. S. Mirón, J. M. F. Sevilla, Y. Chisti and E. M. Grima, *Journal of microbiology and biotechnology*, 2006, **16**, 689.
- 93. X. Liu, S. Duan, A. Li, N. Xu, Z. Cai and Z. Hu, Journal of Applied Phycology, 2009, **21**, 239-246.
- 94. I. Moro, N. La Rocca and N. Rascio, in *Handbook of Photosynthesis, Third Edition*, CRC Press, 2016, DOI: doi:10.1201/b19498-27
- 10.1201/b19498-27, pp. 349-367.
- 95. T. Gallardo, in Marine Algae, CRC Press, 2014, DOI: doi:10.1201/b17540-2
- 10.1201/b17540-2, pp. 1-67.
- 96. K. Olrik, in Phytoplankton and Trophic Gradients: Proceedings of the 10th Workshop of the International Association of Phytoplankton Taxonomy & Ecology (IAP), held in Granada, Spain, 21–29 June 1996, eds. M. Alvarez-Cobelas, C. S. Reynolds, P. Sánchez-Castillo and J. Kristiansen, Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 1998, DOI: 10.1007/978-94-017-2668-9\_28, pp. 329-338.
- 97. P. B. Heifetz, B. Förster, C. B. Osmond, L. J. Giles and J. E. Boynton, *Plant Physiology*, 2000, **122**, 1439.
- 98. A. W. Larkum, in *The Physiology of Microalgae*, eds. M. A. Borowitzka, J. Beardall and J. A. Raven, Springer International Publishing, Cham, 2016, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-24945-2\_3, pp. 67-87.
- 99. *Phytoplankton Pigments: Characterization, Chemotaxonomy and Applications in Oceanography*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2011.
- F. Creutzig, N. H. Ravindranath, G. Berndes, S. Bolwig, R. Bright, F. Cherubini, H. Chum, E. Corbera, M. Delucchi, A. Faaij, J. Fargione, H. Haberl, G. Heath, O. Lucon, R. Plevin, A. Popp, C. Robledo-Abad, S. Rose, P. Smith, A. Stromman, S. Suh and O. Masera, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2015, 7, 916-944.
- 101. M. S. Verlinden, L. S. Broeckx, D. Zona, G. Berhongaray, T. De Groote, M. Camino Serrano, I. A. Janssens and R. Ceulemans, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2013, **56**, 412-422.
- 102. F. Krausmann, K. H. Erb, S. Gingrich, H. Haberl, A. Bondeau, V. Gaube, C. Lauk, C. Plutzar and T. D. Searchinger, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, 2013, **110**, 10324-10329.
- 103. M. Guo, W. Song and J. Buhain, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2015, **42**, 712-725.
- 104. R. Rafique, F. Zhao, R. de Jong, N. Zeng and G. Asrar, *Remote Sensing*, 2016, **8**, 177.
- 105. C. C. Cleveland, B. Z. Houlton, W. K. Smith, A. R. Marklein, S. C. Reed, W. Parton, S. J. Del Grosso and S. W. Running, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, 2013, **110**, 12733-12737.
- 106. Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL) and National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), *Top Value Added Chemicals from Biomass*, 2004.
- 107. Energy research Centre of the Netherlands, *Journal*, 2017.
- 108. F. H. Isikgor and C. R. Becer, *Polymer Chemistry*, 2015, **6**, 4497-4559.
- 109. A. D. Basche, S. V. Archontoulis, T. C. Kaspar, D. B. Jaynes, T. B. Parkin and F. E. Miguez, *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment*, 2016, **218**, 95-106.
- 110. C. K. Nitsos, T. Choli-Papadopoulou, K. A. Matis and K. S. Triantafyllidis, *ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering*, 2016, **4**, 4529-4544.
- 111. C. Ververis, K. Georghiou, D. Danielidis, D. G. Hatzinikolaou, P. Santas, R. Santas and V. Corleti, *Bioresource Technology*, 2007, **98**, 296-301.
- 112. B. MIN, 2017.
- 113. N. Gaurav, S. Sivasankari, G. S. Kiran, A. Ninawe and J. Selvin, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **73**, 205-214.

- 114. Chen. S., W. Liao, Liu. C., Z. Wen, R. L. Kincaid, J. H. Harrison, D. C. Elliott, M. D. Brown, A. E. Solana and D. J. Stevens, *Value-Added Chemicals from Animal Manure*, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, 2003.
- 115. WRAP, Food Waste Chemical Analysis, 2010.
- 116. A. Florentinus, C. Hamelinck, S. de Lint and S. van Iersel, *Worldwide Potential Of Aquatic Biomass*, Ecofys the Netherlands BV, 2014
- 117. J. Popp, Z. Lakner, M. Harangi-Rákos and M. Fári, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2014, **32**, 559-578.
- 118. E. M. W. Smeets, A. P. C. Faaij, I. M. Lewandowski and W. C. Turkenburg, *Progress in Energy and Combustion Science*, 2007, **33**, 56-106.
- 119. S. Searle and C. Malins, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2015, **7**, 328-336.
- 120. N. D. Mueller, J. S. Gerber, M. Johnston, D. K. Ray, N. Ramankutty and J. A. Foley, *Nature*, 2012, **490**, 254-257.
- 121. D. K. Ray, N. D. Mueller, P. C. West and J. A. Foley, *PLOS ONE*, 2013, **8**, e66428.
- 122. W. Mauser, G. Klepper, F. Zabel, R. Delzeit, T. Hank, B. Putzenlechner and A. Calzadilla, *Nat. Commun.*, 2015, **6**, 11.
- 123. D. Tilman, C. Balzer, J. Hill and B. L. Befort, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2011, **108**, 20260-20264.
- 124. G. Galán, M. Martín and I. E. Grossmann, *Sustainable Production and Consumption*, 2023, **37**, 78-95.
- 125. J. E. Campbell, D. B. Lobell, R. C. Genova and C. B. Field, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2008, **42**, 5791-5794.
- 126. M. M. Mekonnen and A. Y. Hoekstra, *Ecological Indicators*, 2014, **46**, 214-223.
- 127. C.-H. Zhou, X. Xia, C.-X. Lin, D.-S. Tong and J. Beltramini, *Chemical Society Reviews*, 2011, **40**, 5588-5617.
- 128. J. B. Binder and R. T. Raines, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2010, **107**, 4516-4521.
- 129. D. Mohan, C. U. Pittman and P. H. Steele, *Energy & Fuels*, 2006, **20**, 848-889.
- 130. G. de Gonzalo, D. I. Colpa, M. H. M. Habib and M. W. Fraaije, *Journal of Biotechnology*, 2016, **236**, 110-119.
- 131. M. Jahirul, M. Rasul, A. Chowdhury and N. Ashwath, *Energies*, 2012, **5**, 4952.
- 132. R. Lopez-Mondejar, D. Zuhlke, D. Becher, K. Riedel and P. Baldrian, *Sci Rep*, 2016, 6, 25279.
- 133. A. M. Abdel-Hamid, J. O. Solbiati and I. K. O. Cann, *Advances in Applied Microbiology*, 2013, **82**, 1-28.
- 134. L. Pollegioni, F. Tonin and E. Rosini, *FEBS Journal*, 2015, **282**, 1190-1213.
- 135. R. Ma, Y. Xu and X. Zhang, ChemSusChem, 2015, 8, 24-51.
- 136. R. Rinaldi, R. Jastrzebski, M. T. Clough, J. Ralph, M. Kennema, P. C. A. Bruijnincx and B. M. Weckhuysen, *Angewandte Chemie International Edition*, 2016, **55**, 8164-8215.
- 137. F. Jerome, G. Chatel and K. De Oliveira Vigier, *Green Chemistry*, 2016, **18**, 3903-3913.
- 138. BIS, Journal, 2015.
- 139. United Nations World Water Assessment Programme, *The United Nations World Water Development Report 2017 -Wastewater The Untapped Resources*, United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organisation, , 2017.
- 140. D. Hoornweg and P. Bhada-Tata, *What a Waste A Global Review of Solid Waste Management*, World Bank, 2012.
- 141. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, *Journal*, 2017.
- 142. R. L. Sinsabaugh, S. Manzoni, D. L. Moorhead and A. Richter, *Ecol. Lett.*, 2013, **16**, 930-939.
- 143. Y. Yang, Z. Wang, J. Li, C. Gang, Y. Zhang, I. Odeh and J. Qi, *Acta Oecologica*, 2017, **81**, 22-31.
- 144. A. A. Bloom, J. F. Exbrayat, I. R. van der Velde, L. Feng and M. Williams, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A., 2016, **113**, 1285-1290.

- 145. Y. Zhang, G. Yu, J. Yang, M. C. Wimberly, X. Zhang, J. Tao, Y. Jiang and J. Zhu, *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 2014, **23**, 144-155.
- 146. S. Vicca, S. Luyssaert, J. Peñuelas, M. Campioli, F. S. Chapin, P. Ciais, A. Heinemeyer, P. Högberg, W. L. Kutsch, B. E. Law, Y. Malhi, D. Papale, S. L. Piao, M. Reichstein, E. D. Schulze and I. A. Janssens, *Ecol. Lett.*, 2012, **15**, 520-526.
- 147. U.S. Department of Energy and B. J. S. M. H. Langholtz, and L. M. Eaton (Leads), , 2016 Billion-Ton Report: Advancing Domestic Resources for a Thriving Bioeconomy, Volume 1: Economic Availability of Feedstocks., Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, 2016.
- 148. T. Suganya, M. Varman, H. H. Masjuki and S. Renganathan, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2016, **55**, 909-941.
- 149. G. C. Dismukes, D. Carrieri, N. Bennette, G. M. Ananyev and M. C. Posewitz, *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, 2008, **19**, 235-240.
- 150. E. J. S. Graham, C. A. Dean, T. M. Yoshida, S. N. Twary, M. Teshima, M. A. Alvarez, T. Zidenga, J. M. Heikoop, G. B. Perkins, T. A. Rahn, G. L. Wagner and P. M. Laur, *Algal Res.*, 2017, **24**, 492-504.
- 151. G. M. Gadd, J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol., 2009, 84, 13-28.
- 152. L. Evans, S. J. Hennige, N. Willoughby, A. J. Adeloye, M. Skroblin and T. Gutierrez, *Algal Res.*, 2017, **24**, 368-377.
- 153. K. S. Kumar, H. U. Dahms, E. J. Won, J. S. Lee and K. H. Shin, *Ecotox. Environ. Safe.*, 2015, **113**, 329-352.
- 154. R. Dixit, Wasiullah, D. Malaviya, K. Pandiyan, U. B. Singh, A. Sahu, R. Shukla, B. P. Singh, J. P. Rai, P. K. Sharma, H. Lade and D. Paul, *Sustainability*, 2015, **7**, 2189-2212.
- 155. K. C. Dipesh, R. E. Will, T. C. Hennessey and C. J. Penn, New For., 2015, 46, 267-281.
- 156. M. D. Scherer, A. C. de Oliveira, F. J. C. Magalhaes, C. M. L. Ugaya, A. B. Mariano and J. V. C. Vargas, *Clean Technol. Environ. Policy*, 2017, **19**, 1745-1759.
- 157. Y. Yang, Z. Q. Wang, J. L. Li, C. C. Gang, Y. Z. Zhang, I. Odeh and J. G. Qi, *Acta Oecol.-Int. J. Ecol.*, 2017, **81**, 22-31.
- 158. International Solid Waste Association, *ISWA Guidelines: Waste to Energy in Low and Middle Incom*

, 2013.

- 159. C. Couhert, J.-M. Commandre and S. Salvador, *Fuel*, 2009, **88**, 408-417.
- 160. W. Yang, A. Ponzio, C. Lucas and W. Blasiak, *Fuel Processing Technology*, 2006, **87**, 235-245.
- 161. S. D. Stefanidis, K. G. Kalogiannis, E. F. Iliopoulou, C. M. Michailof, P. A. Pilavachi and A. A. Lappas, *Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis*, 2014, **105**, 143-150.
- 162. M. P. Pandey and C. S. Kim, *Chemical Engineering & Technology*, 2011, **34**, 29-41.
- 163. M. Kaldstrom, N. Meine, C. Fares, R. Rinaldi and F. Schuth, *Green Chemistry*, 2014, **16**, 2454-2462.
- 164. M. J. Bussemaker and D. Zhang, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2013, **52**, 3563-3580.
- 165. J. Pan, J. Fu, S. Deng and X. Lu, *Energy & Fuels*, 2014, **28**, 1380-1386.
- 166. M. Koch, G. Bowes, C. Ross and X.-H. Zhang, *Global Change Biology*, 2013, **19**, 103-132.
- 167. J. Benemann, *Energies*, 2013, **6**, 5869.
- 168. L. Brennan and P. Owende, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2010, **14**, 557-577.
- 169. A. Singh and S. I. Olsen, *Appl. Energy*, 2011, **88**, 3548-3555.
- 170. J. Singh and S. Cu, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2010, **14**, 2596-2610.
- 171. M. Rehmanji, S. Suresh, A. A. Nesamma and P. P. Jutur, in *Microbial and Natural Macromolecules*, 2021, DOI: 10.1016/b978-0-12-820084-1.00027-2, pp. 689-731.
- 172. A. Singh, A. Kushwaha, S. Goswami, A. Tripathi, S. M. Bhasney, L. Goswami and C. M. Hussain, in *Emerging Trends to Approaching Zero Waste*, 2022, DOI: 10.1016/b978-0-323-85403-0.00006-2, pp. 339-360.

- 173. B. Patel, M. Guo, A. Izadpanah, N. Shah and K. Hellgardt, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **199**, 288-299.
- 174. V. Bhola, F. Swalaha, R. R. Kumar, M. Singh and F. Bux, *Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 2014, **11**, 2103-2118.
- 175. J. R. Benemann, *Energy Conversion and Management*, 1997, **38, Supplement**, S475-S479.
- 176. A. Maghzian, A. Aslani and R. Zahedi, *Energy Reports*, 2022, **8**, 3337-3349.
- 177. A. M. Miranda, F. Hernandez-Tenorio, D. Ocampo, G. J. Vargas and A. A. Saez, *Molecules*, 2022, **27**.
- 178. M. Aresta, A. Dibenedetto and G. Barberio, *Fuel Processing Technology*, 2005, **86**, 1679-1693.
- 179. W. Farooq, W. I. Suh, M. S. Park and J. W. Yang, *Bioresource Technology*, 2015, **184**, 73-81.
- 180. J. Yang, M. Xu, X. Z. Zhang, Q. A. Hu, M. Sommerfeld and Y. S. Chen, *Bioresource Technology*, 2011, **102**, 159-165.
- 181. D. Y. Mu, M. Min, B. Krohn, K. A. Mullins, R. Ruan and J. Hill, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2014, **48**, 11696-11704.
- 182. W. A. V. Stiles, D. Styles, S. P. Chapman, S. Esteves, A. Bywater, L. Melville, A. Silkina, I. Lupatsch, C. Fuentes Grunewald, R. Lovitt, T. Chaloner, A. Bull, C. Morris and C. A. Llewellyn, *Bioresour Technol*, 2018, **267**, 732-742.
- 183. A. F. Clarens, E. P. Resurreccion, M. A. White and L. M. Colosi, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2010, **44**, 1813-1819.
- 184. P. K. Campbell, T. Beer and D. Batten, *Bioresource Technology*, 2011, **102**, 50-56.
- 185. DEFRA, Journal, 2012.
- 186. Wasted: European's Untapped Resource, 2014.
- 187. V. Daioglou, E. Stehfest, B. Wicke, A. Faaij and D. P. van Vuuren, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2016, **8**, 456-470.
- 188. M. Guo, G. M. Richter, R. A. Holland, F. Eigenbrod, G. Taylor and N. Shah, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2016, **91**, 392-406.
- 189. F. Santos Dalólio, J. N. da Silva, A. C. Carneiro de Oliveira, I. d. F. Ferreira Tinôco, R. Christiam Barbosa, M. d. O. Resende, L. F. Teixeira Albino and S. Teixeira Coelho, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **76**, 941-949.
- 190. E. Adeogba, P. Barty, E. O'Dwyer and M. Guo, *ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering*, 2019, DOI: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.9b00821.
- 191. R. Muzyka, E. Misztal, J. Hrabak, S. W. Banks and M. Sajdak, *Energy*, 2023, 263, 126128.
- 192. C. B. Felix, W.-H. Chen, A. T. Ubando, Y.-K. Park, K.-Y. A. Lin, A. Pugazhendhi, T.-B. Nguyen and C.-D. Dong, *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 2022, **445**, 136730.
- 193. J. Ni, L. Qian, Y. Wang, B. Zhang, H. Gu, Y. Hu and Q. Wang, *Fuel*, 2022, **327**, 125135.
- 194. J. Du, B. Dou, H. Zhang, K. Wu, D. Gao, Y. Wang, H. Chen and Y. Xu, *Carbon Capture Science & Technology*, 2023, **6**, 100097.
- 195. M. F. Zulkornain, A. H. Shamsuddin, S. Normanbhay, J. Md Saad, Y. S. Zhang, S. Samsuri and W. A. Wan Ab Karim Ghani, *Carbon Capture Science & Technology*, 2021, **1**, 100014.
- 196. Z. Ge, X. Cao, Z. Zha, Y. Ma, M. Zeng, Y. Wu and H. Zhang, *Bioresource Technology*, 2022, **358**, 127403.
- 197. M. Kumar, A. Olajire Oyedun and A. Kumar, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, DOI: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.05.270</u>.
- 198. P. Giudicianni, G. Cardone, G. Sorrentino and R. Ragucci, *Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis*, 2014, **110**, 138-146.
- 199. C. Wu, Z. Wang, V. Dupont, J. Huang and P. T. Williams, *Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis*, 2013, **99**, 143-148.
- 200. A. V. Bridgwater, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2012, **38**, 68-94.
- 201. S. Wang, G. Dai, H. Yang and Z. Luo, *Progress in Energy and Combustion Science*, 2017, **62**, 33-86.

- 202. C. Wu, L. Wang, P. T. Williams, J. Shi and J. Huang, *Applied Catalysis B: Environmental*, 2011, **108**, 6-13.
- 203. A. A. P. Susastriawan, H. Saptoadi and Purnomo, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **76**, 989-1003.
- 204. S. Qiu, X. Guo, Y. Huang, Y. M. Fang and T. W. Tan, *Chemsuschem*, 2019, **12**, 944-954.
- 205. T. Renders, S. Van den Bosch, S. F. Koelewijn, W. Schutyser and B. F. Sels, *Energy & Environmental Science*, 2017, **10**, 1551-1557.
- 206. J. Kohnke, N. Gierlinger, B. P. Mateu, C. Unterweger, P. Solt, A. K. Mahler, E. Schwaiger, F. Liebner and W. Gindl-Altmutter, *BioResources*, 2019, **14**, 1091-1109.
- 207. H. B. Aditiya, T. M. I. Mahlia, W. T. Chong, H. Nur and A. H. Sebayang, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2016, **66**, 631-653.
- 208. G. Kumar, P. Sivagurunathan, A. Pugazhendhi, B. D. T. Ngoc, G. Y. Zhen, K. Chandrasekhar and A. Kadier, *Energy Conversion and Management*, 2017, **141**, 390-402.
- 209. H. Zabed, J. N. Sahu, A. N. Boyce and G. Faruq, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2016, 66, 751-774.
- P. Sivagurunathan, G. Kumar, A. Mudhoo, E. R. Rene, G. D. Saratale, T. Kobayashi, K. Q. Xu, S. H. Kim and D. H. Kim, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2017, 77, 28-42.
- 211. H. B. Aditiya, T. M. I. Mahlia, W. T. Chong, H. Nur and A. H. Sebayang, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2016, **66**, 631-653.
- 212. A. A. Modenbach and S. E. Nokes, *Biomass Bioenerg.*, 2013, 56, 526-544.
- 213. W. Zhang, T. Zhang, B. Jiang and W. Mu, *Biotechnology Advances*, 2017, **35**, 267-274.
- 214. E. Nevoigt, *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 2008, **72**, 379-412.
- 215. J. J. Bozell and G. R. Petersen, *Green Chemistry*, 2010, **12**, 539-554.
- 216. LBNet Network, UKBIOCHEM10 THE TEN GREEN CHEMICALS WHICH CAN CREATE GROWTH, JOBS AND TRADE FOR THE UK, 2018.
- 217. M. G. Wiebe, Appl Microbiol Biotechnol, 2002, 58, 421-427.
- 218. G. Garcia-Garcia, E. Woolley, S. Rahimifard, J. Colwill, R. White and L. Needham, *Waste Biomass Valorization*, 2017, **8**, 2209-2227.
- 219. A. P. J. Trinci, *Mycological Research*, 1992, **96**, 1-13.
- 220. P. J. Strong, S. Xie and W. P. Clarke, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2015, **49**, 4001-4018.
- 221. I. Bogdahn, Agriculture-independent, sustainable, fail-safe and efficient food production by autotrophic single-cell protein, 2015.
- 222. A. Ritala, S. T. Hakkinen, M. Toivari and M. G. Wiebe, *Front Microbiol*, 2017, **8**, 2009.
- 223. M. Anitha, S. K. Kamarudin and N. T. Kofli, *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 2016, **295**, 119-130.
- 224. H. H. Chen, D. Zhou, G. Luo, S. C. Zhang and J. M. Chen, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2015, **47**, 427-437.
- 225. P. Gallezot, *Chemical Society Reviews*, 2012, **41**, 1538-1558.
- 226. S. E. Hosseini and M. A. Wahid, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2016, **57**, 850-866.
- 227. N. Antoniou, F. Monlau, C. Sambusiti, E. Ficara, A. Barakat and A. Zabaniotou, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2019, **209**, 505-514.
- 228. C. A. Takaya, L. A. Fletcher, S. Singh, K. U. Anyikude and A. B. Ross, *Chemosphere*, 2016, **145**, 518-527.
- 229. G. Tommaso, W.-T. Chen, P. Li, L. Schideman and Y. Zhang, *Bioresource Technology*, 2015, **178**, 139-146.
- 230. S. Wainaina, I. S. Horváth and M. J. Taherzadeh, *Bioresource Technology*, 2018, 248, 113-121.
- 231. P. Kumar, D. M. Barrett, M. J. Delwiche and P. Stroeve, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2009, **48**, 3713-3729.
- 232. H. Zabed, J. N. Sahu, A. N. Boyce and G. Faruq, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2016, **66**, 751-774.
- 233. J. S. Kim, Y. Y. Lee and T. H. Kim, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **199**, 42-48.
- 234. M. J. Taherzadeh and K. Karimi, *BioResources*, 2007, **2**, 472-499.

- 235. L. J. Jönsson and C. Martín, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **199**, 103-112.
- 236. K. Wu, T. Ju, Y. Deng and J. Xi, *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 2017, 66, 166-175.
- 237. A. A. Elgharbawy, M. Z. Alam, M. Moniruzzaman and M. Goto, *Biochem. Eng. J.*, 2016, **109**, 252-267.
- 238. M. Mora-Pale, L. Meli, T. V. Doherty, R. J. Linhardt and J. S. Dordick, *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*, 2011, **108**, 1229-1245.
- 239. S. Peleteiro, S. Rivas, J. L. Alonso, V. Santos and J. C. Parajo, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **202**, 181-191.
- 240. M. J. Taherzadeh and K. Karimi, *International journal of molecular sciences*, 2008, **9**, 1621-1651.
- 241. P. Zhao, Y. Shen, S. Ge, Z. Chen and K. Yoshikawa, Appl. Energy, 2014, 131, 345-367.
- 242. E. Shirkavand, S. Baroutian, D. J. Gapes and B. R. Young, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2016, **54**, 217-234.
- 243. L. J. Jonsson, B. Alriksson and N. O. Nilvebrant, Biotechnology for Biofuels, 2013, 6.
- 244. R. Sindhu, P. Binod and A. Pandey, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **199**, 76-82.
- 245. K. Karimi and M. J. Taherzadeh, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **200**, 1008-1018.
- 246. R. A. Voloshin, M. V. Rodionova, S. K. Zharmukhamedov, T. Nejat Veziroglu and S. I. Allakhverdiev, *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, 2016, **41**, 17257-17273.
- 247. O. Nechyporchuk, M. N. Belgacem and J. Bras, *Industrial Crops and Products*, 2016, **93**, 2-25.
- 248. P. Sivagurunathan, G. Kumar, A. Mudhoo, E. R. Rene, G. D. Saratale, T. Kobayashi, K. Xu, S.-H. Kim and D.-H. Kim, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **77**, 28-42.
- 249. M. A. Z. Bundhoo and R. Mohee, *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, 2016, **41**, 6713-6733.
- 250. F. X. Xin, W. L. Dong, W. M. Zhang, J. F. Ma and M. Jiang, *Trends in Biotechnology*, 2019, **37**, 167-180.
- 251. C. Xue, J. B. Zhao, L. J. Chen, S. T. Yang and F. W. Bai, *Biotechnology Advances*, 2017, **35**, 310-322.
- 252. W. R. d. S. Trindade and R. G. d. Santos, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **69**, 642-651.
- 253. N. PNNL, . EERE, Top Value Added Chemicals from Biomass 2004, 2007.
- 254. S. Kwak and Y. S. Jin, *Microb. Cell. Fact.*, 2017, **16**, 15.
- 255. T. Finnigan, M. Lemon, B. Allan and I. Paton, *Mycoprotein, life cycle analysis and the food* 2030 challenge, 2010.
- 256. S. F. S. Reihani and K. Khosravi-Darani, *Electron. J. Biotechnol.*, 2019, 37, 34-40.
- 257. A. Ritala, S. T. Hakkinen, M. Toivari and M. G. Wiebe, Front. Microbiol., 2017, 8, 18.
- 258. X. B. Zhao, F. Qi, C. L. Yuan, W. Du and D. H. Liu, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2015, 44, 182-197.
- 259. J. Y. Xu, W. Du, X. B. Zhao, G. L. Zhang and D. H. Liu, *Biofuels Bioproducts & Biorefining-Biofpr*, 2013, **7**, 65-77.
- 260. D. Li, H. Xin, X. Z. Du, X. L. Hao, Q. X. Liu and C. W. Hu, Science Bulletin, 2015, 60, 2096-2106.
- 261. *Recommendations for implementing the strategic initiative INDUSTRIE 4.0,* National Academy of Science and Engineering, 2013.
- 262. Stockholm Resilience Centre, What is Resilience, 2014.
- 263. X. Fang, C. J. Lloyd and B. O. Palsson, *Nat Rev Microbiol*, 2020, **18**, 731-743.
- 264. V. Vidova and Z. Spacil, Anal Chim Acta, 2017, 964, 7-23.
- 265. D. J. Beale, F. R. Pinu, K. A. Kouremenos, M. M. Poojary, V. K. Narayana, B. A. Boughton, K. Kanojia, S. Dayalan, O. A. H. Jones and D. A. Dias, *Metabolomics*, 2018, **14**, 152.
- 266. F. J. Bruggeman and H. V. Westerhoff, *Trends in Microbiology*, 2007, **15**, 45-50.
- 267. A. da Silva Lima and F. Segato, in *Production of Top 12 Biochemicals Selected by USDOE from Renewable Resources*, 2022, DOI: 10.1016/b978-0-12-823531-7.00015-9, pp. 151-173.
- 268. D. Machado, R. Costa, M. Rocha, E. Ferreira, B. Tidor and I. Rocha, AMB Express, 2011, 1, 45.

- 269. H. Resat, L. Petzold and M. F. Pettigrew, *Methods in molecular biology (Clifton, N.J.)*, 2009, **541**, 311-335.
- 270. K. Baghalian, M.-R. Hajirezaei and F. Schreiber, *The Plant Cell*, 2014, **26**, 3847-3866.
- K. Smallbone, H. L. Messiha, K. M. Carroll, C. L. Winder, N. Malys, W. B. Dunn, E. Murabito, N. Swainston, J. O. Dada, F. Khan, P. Pir, E. Simeonidis, I. Spasic, J. Wishart, D. Weichart, N. W. Hayes, D. Jameson, D. S. Broomhead, S. G. Oliver, S. J. Gaskell, J. E. McCarthy, N. W. Paton, H. V. Westerhoff, D. B. Kell and P. Mendes, *FEBS Lett*, 2013, **587**, 2832-2841.
- 272. L. J. Sweetlove, K. F. Beard, A. Nunes-Nesi, A. R. Fernie and R. G. Ratcliffe, *Trends Plant Sci*, 2010, **15**, 462-470.
- 273. X. G. Zhu, Y. Wang, D. R. Ort and S. P. Long, *Plant Cell Environ*, 2013, **36**, 1711-1727.
- 274. M. C. Sargent, *Plant Physiology*, 1940, **15**, 275-290.
- 275. G. Steinberg-Yfrach, J. L. Rigaud, E. N. Durantini, A. L. Moore, D. Gust and T. A. Moore, *Nature*, 1998, **392**, 479-482.
- 276. C. P. Osborne, B. G. Drake, J. LaRoche and S. P. Long, *Plant Physiology*, 1997, **114**, 337-344.
- 277. H. V. Westerhoff, C. Winder, H. Messiha, E. Simeonidis, M. Adamczyk, M. Verma, F. J. Bruggeman and W. Dunn, *FEBS Letters*, 2009, **583**, 3882-3890.
- 278. J. D. Orth, I. Thiele and B. O. Palsson, Nat Biotech, 2010, 28, 245-248.
- 279. F. Santos, J. Boele and B. Teusink, in *Methods in Enzymology*, eds. M. V. Daniel Jameson and V. W. Hans, Academic Press, 2011, vol. Volume 500, pp. 509-532.
- 280. K. Yizhak, T. Benyamini, W. Liebermeister, E. Ruppin and T. Shlomi, *Bioinformatics*, 2010, **26**, i255-i260.
- 281. C. S. Henry, M. D. Jankowski, L. J. Broadbelt and V. Hatzimanikatis, *Biophys J*, 2006, **90**, 1453-1461.
- 282. C. J. Kennedy, P. M. Boyle, Z. Waks and P. A. Silver, *Genetics*, 2009, 183, 385-397.
- 283. F. Matsuda, C. Furusawa, T. Kondo, J. Ishii, H. Shimizu and A. Kondo, *Microb Cell Fact*, 2011, **10**, 1475-2859.
- 284. C. G. Dal'Molin, L. E. Quek, R. W. Palfreyman and L. K. Nielsen, *BMC Genomics*, 2011, **22**, 1471-2164.
- 285. A. Varma and B. O. Palsson, *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 1994, **60**, 3724-3731.
- 286. S. Gudmundsson and I. Thiele, BMC Bioinformatics, 2010, 11, 489.
- 287. S. A. Becker, A. M. Feist, M. L. Mo, G. Hannum, B. O. Palsson and M. J. Herrgard, *Nat Protoc*, 2007, **2**, 727-738.
- 288. A. Ebrahim, J. A. Lerman, B. O. Palsson and D. R. Hyduke, *BMC Systems Biology*, 2013, 7, 74.
- M. Conway, fbar: An Extensible Approach to Flux Balance Analysis, <u>http://maxconway.github.io/fbar/, https://github.com/maxconway/fbar</u>, (accessed 18 August, 2023).
- 290. M. L. Jenior, E. M. Glass and J. A. Papin, *Bioinformatics*, 2023, **39**.
- 291. M. Durot, P.-Y. Bourguignon and V. Schachter, *Fems Microbiology Reviews*, 2009, **33**, 164-190.
- T. T. Vu, S. M. Stolyar, G. E. Pinchuk, E. A. Hill, L. A. Kucek, R. N. Brown, M. S. Lipton, A. Osterman, J. K. Fredrickson, A. E. Konopka, A. S. Beliaev and J. L. Reed, *PLoS Comput Biol*, 2012, 8, 5.
- 293. C. G. de Oliveira Dal'Molin, L. E. Quek, R. W. Palfreyman, S. M. Brumbley and L. K. Nielsen, *Plant Physiol*, 2010, **152**, 579-589.
- 294. R. Saha, P. F. Suthers and C. D. Maranas, *PLoS ONE*, 2011, **6**, 6.
- 295. R. L. Chang, L. Ghamsari, A. Manichaikul, E. F. Hom, S. Balaji, W. Fu, Y. Shen, T. Hao, B. O. Palsson, K. Salehi-Ashtiani and J. A. Papin, *Mol Syst Biol*, 2011, **7**, 52.
- 296. N. R. Boyle and J. A. Morgan, *BMC Systems Biology*, 2009, **3**, 4-4.
- 297. N. R. Boyle and J. A. Morgan, *BMC Syst Biol*, 2009, **3**, 4.
- 298. S. P. Chapman, M. Trindade Dos Santos, G. N. Johnson, M. V. Kritz and J. M. Schwartz, *Biosystems*, 2017, **162**, 119-127.

- 299. M. Saint-Sorny, P. Brzezowski, S. Arrivault, J. Alric and X. Johnson, *Front Plant Sci*, 2022, **13**, 876439.
- 300. A. Hastings, J. Clifton-Brown, M. Wattenbach, C. P. Mitchell, P. Stampfl and P. Smith, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2009, **1**, 180-196.
- 301. M. J. Tallis, E. Casella, P. A. Henshall, M. J. Aylott, T. J. Randle, J. I. L. Morison and G. Taylor, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2013, **5**, 53-66.
- 302. A. Hastings, M. J. Tallis, E. Casella, R. W. Matthews, P. A. Henshall, S. Milner, P. Smith and G. Taylor, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2014, **6**, 108-122.
- 303. A. Hastings, M. J. Tallis, E. Casella, R. W. Matthews, P. A. Henshall, S. Milner, P. Smith and G. Taylor, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2014, **6**, 108-122.
- 304. P. N. Edwards and J. M. Christie, *Yield Models for Forest Management. Forestry Commission*, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh., 1981.
- 305. G. Pyatt, D. Ray and D. Fletcher, *An Ecological Site Classification for Forestry in Great Britain*, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh, 2001.
- 306. R. F. Sage and D. S. Kubien, *Plant, Cell & Environment*, 2007, **30**, 1086-1106.
- 307. G. D. Farquhar, S. von Caemmerer and J. A. Berry, *Planta*, 1980, **149**, 78-90.
- 308. G. J. Collatz, M. Ribas-Carbo and J. A. Berry, Aust. J. Plant Physiol., 1992, 19, 519-538.
- 309. C. J. T. Spitters, *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology*, 1986, **38**, 231-242.
- 310. F. W. T. Penning de Vries, D. M. Jansen, H. F. M. ten Berge and A. Bakema, *Simulation of ecophysiological processes of growth in several annual crops*, Pudoc, Wageningen, 1989.
- 311. Y. Zhang, C. Li, X. Zhou and B. Moore, *Ecological Modelling*, 2002, **151**, 75-108.
- 312. J. Goudriaan, *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology*, 1986, **38**, 249-254.
- 313. A. D. Robertson, C. A. Davies, P. Smith, M. Dondini and N. P. McNamara, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2015, **7**, 405-421.
- 314. A. Hastings, J. Clifton-Brown, M. Wattenbach, C. P. Mitchell and P. Smith, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2009, **1**, 154-170.
- 315. P. S. Nobel, *Environmental biology of agaves and cacti*, Cambridge University Press, 2003.
- 316. E. Garcia-Moya, A. Romero-Manzanares and P. S. Nobel, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2011, **3**, 4-14.
- 317. D. Nungesser, M. Kluge, H. Tolle and W. Oppelt, *Planta*, 1984, **162**, 204-214.
- 318. B. Blasius, F. Beck and U. Lüttge, *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, 1997, **184**, 345-351.
- 319. N. A. Owen and H. Griffiths, *New Phytol*, 2013, **200**, 1116-1131.
- 320. H. N. Comins and G. D. Farquhar, Journal of Theoretical Biology, 1982, 99, 263-284.
- 321. M. S. Bartlett, G. Vico and A. Porporato, *Plant and Soil*, 2014, **383**, 111-138.
- 322. S. von Caemmerer and G. D. Farquhar, *Planta*, 1981, **153**, 376-387.
- 323. S. P. Long, Plant, Cell & Environment, 1991, 14, 729-739.
- 324. S. Hartzell, M. S. Bartlett, L. Virgin and A. Porporato, *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, 2015, **368**, 83-94.
- 325. X. Yin and P. C. Struik, NJAS Wageningen Journal of Life Sciences, 2009, 57, 27-38.
- 326. X. Yin and H. H. v. Laar, *Crop Systems Dynamics: an ecophysiological simulation model for genotype-by-environment interactions*, Wageningen Academic Publishers, Wageningen, 2005.
- 327. J. A. Foley, I. C. Prentice, N. Ramankutty, S. Levis, D. Pollard, S. Sitch and A. Haxeltine, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 1996, **10**, 603-628.
- 328. S. W. Humphries and S. P. Long, *Comput Appl Biosci*, 1995, **11**, 361-371.
- 329. M. Spiliotopoulos, A. Loukas and N. Mylopoulos, in *Third International Conference on Remote Sensing and Geoinformation of the Environment*, eds. D. G. Hadjimitsis, K. Themistocleous, S. Michaelides and G. Papadavid, 2015, vol. 9535.
- 330. A. H. El Nahry, R. R. Ali and A. A. El Baroudy, *Agricultural Water Management*, 2011, **98**, 517-531.
- 331. L. Brilli, L. Bechini, M. Bindi, M. Carozzi, D. Cavalli, R. Conant, C. D. Dorich, L. Doro, F. Ehrhardt, R. Farina, R. Ferrise, N. Fitton, R. Francaviglia, P. Grace, I. Iocola, K. Klumpp, J.

Léonard, R. Martin, R. S. Massad and G. Bellocchi, *Review and analysis of strengths and weaknesses of agro-ecosystem models for simulating C and N fluxes*, 2017.

- 332. M. Peltoniemi, E. Thürig, S. Ogle, T. Palosuo, M. Schrumpf, T. Wutzler, K. Butterbach-Bahl, O. Chertov, A. Komarov, A. Mikhailov, A. Gärdenäs, C. Perry, J. Liski, P. Smith and R. Mäkipää, *Models in Country Scale Carbon Accounting of Forest Soils*, 2007.
- 333. K. Coleman, D. S. Jenkinson, G. J. Crocker, P. R. Grace, J. Klir, M. Korschens, P. R. Poulton and D. D. Richter, *Geoderma*, 1997, **81**, 29-44.
- 334. D. S. Jenkinson and K. Coleman, *Eur. J. Soil Sci.*, 2008, **59**, 400-413.
- 335. E. Bosatta and G. I. Ågren, *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 1996, **28**, 1523-1531.
- 336. E. Bosatta and F. Berendse, *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 1984, **16**, 63-67.
- 337. E. BOSATTA and G. I. ÅGREN, *Eur. J. Soil Sci.*, 1995, **46**, 109-114.
- 338. E. Bosatta and G. I. Ågren, *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 1994, **26**, 143-148.
- 339. E. Bosatta and G. I. Ågren, *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 1985, **17**, 601-610.
- 340. E. Bosatta and G. I. Ågren, *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 1999, **31**, 1889-1891.
- 341. E. Bosatta and G. I. Agren, *The American Naturalist*, 1991, **138**, 227-245.
- 342. N. J. Bradbury, A. P. Whitmore, P. B. S. Hart and D. S. Jenkinson, *The Journal of Agricultural Science*, 1993, **121**, 363-379.
- 343. G. K. Devia, B. P. Ganasri and G. S. Dwarakish, Aquatic Procedia, 2015, 4, 1001-1007.
- 344. W. J. Parton, M. Hartman, D. Ojima and D. Schimel, *Glob. Planet. Change*, 1998, **19**, 35-48.
- J. Smith, P. Gottschalk, J. Bellarby, S. Chapman, A. Lilly, W. Towers, J. Bell, K. Coleman, D. Nayak, M. Richards, J. Hillier, H. Flynn, M. Wattenbach, M. Aitkenhead, J. Yeluripati, J. Farmer, R. Milne, A. Thomson, C. Evans, A. Whitmore, P. Falloon and P. Smith, *Clim. Res.*, 2010, 45, 179-192.
- 346. J. Smith, P. Gottschalk, J. Bellarby, S. Chapman, A. Lilly, W. Towers, J. Bell, K. Coleman, D. Nayak, M. Richards, J. Hillier, H. Flynn, M. Wattenbach, M. Aitkenhead, J. Yeluripati, J. Farmer, R. Milne, A. Thomson, C. Evans, A. Whitmore, P. Falloon and P. Smith, *Clim. Res.*, 2010, 45, 193-205.
- 347. C. Li, S. Frolking and T. A. Frolking, *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres*, 1992, **97**, 9759-9776.
- 348. C. S. Li, Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 2000, 58, 259-276.
- 349. C. Li, N. Farahbakhshazad, D. B. Jaynes, D. L. Dinnes, W. Salas and D. McLaughlin, *Ecological Modelling*, 2006, **196**, 116-130.
- 350. C. Li, S. Frolking and R. Harriss, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 1994, **8**, 237-254.
- 351. Y. P. Wang, C. P. Meyer, I. E. Galbally and C. J. Smith, *J. Geophys. Res.-Atmos.*, 1997, **102**, 28013-28024.
- 352. K. Butterbach-Bahl, F. Stange, H. Papen and C. S. Li, *J. Geophys. Res.-Atmos.*, 2001, **106**, 34155-34166.
- 353. W. N. Smith, R. L. Desjardins, B. Grant, C. Li, R. Lemke, P. Rochette, M. D. Corre and D. Pennock, *Can. J. Soil Sci.*, 2002, **82**, 365-374.
- 354. L. Brown, B. Syed, S. C. Jarvis, R. W. Sneath, V. R. Phillips, K. W. T. Goulding and C. Li, *Atmospheric Environment*, 2002, **36**, 917-928.
- 355. Z. C. Cai, T. Sawamoto, C. S. Li, G. D. Kang, J. Boonjawat, A. Mosier, R. Wassmann and H. Tsuruta, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 2003, **17**, 10.
- 356. K. Butterbach-Bahl, M. Kesik, P. Miehle, H. Papen and C. Li, *Plant and Soil*, 2004, **260**, 311-329.
- 357. B. Grant, W. N. Smith, R. Desjardins, R. Lemke and C. Li, Beijing, PEOPLES R CHINA, 2004.
- 358. Y. J. Babu, C. Li, S. Frolking, D. R. Nayak and T. K. Adhya, *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 2006, **74**, 157-174.
- 359. D. Beheydt, P. Boeckx, S. Sleutel, C. S. Li and O. Van Cleemput, *Atmospheric Environment*, 2007, **41**, 6196-6211.

- 360. M. Abdalla, M. Wattenbach, P. Smith, P. Ambus, M. Jones and M. Williams, *Geoderma*, 2009, **151**, 327-337.
- 361. M. Guo, C. Li, G. Facciotto, S. Bergante, R. Bhatia, R. Comolli, C. Ferré and R. Murphy, *Biotechnology for Biofuels*, 2015, **8**, 1-21.
- 362. C. Li, W. Salas, R. Zhang, C. Krauter, A. Rotz and F. Mitloehner, *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 2012, **93**, 163-200.
- S. L. Gilhespy, S. Anthony, L. Cardenas, D. Chadwick, A. del Prado, C. Li, T. Misselbrook, R. M. Rees, W. Salas, A. Sanz-Cobena, P. Smith, E. L. Tilston, C. F. E. Topp, S. Vetter and J. B. Yeluripati, *Ecological Modelling*, 2014, **292**, 51-62.
- 364. A. Leip, G. Marchi, R. Koeble, M. Kempen, W. Britz and C. Li, *Biogeosciences*, 2008, 5, 73-94.
- 365. M. Guo, C. Li, J. N. B. Bell and R. J. Murphy, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2012, **46**, 320-330.
- 366. M. Wattenbach, O. Sus, N. Vuichard, S. Lehuger, P. Gottschalk, L. Li, A. Leip, M. Williams, E. Tomelleri, W. L. Kutsch, N. Buchmann, W. Eugster, D. Dietiker, M. Aubinet, E. Ceschia, P. Béziat, T. Grünwald, A. Hastings, B. Osborne and P. Smith, *The carbon balance of European croplands: A cross-site comparison of simulation models*, 2019.
- 367. J. F. Soussana, K. Klumpp and F. Ehrhardt, *The role of grassland in mitigating climate change*, 2014.
- 368. K. Klumpp, T. Tallec, N. Guix and J.-F. Soussana, *Global Change Biology*, 2011, **17**, 3534-3545.
- 369. M. Abdalla, A. Hastings, M. Bell, J. U. Smith, M. Richards, M. B. Nilsson, M. Peichl, M. O. Löfvenius, M. Lund, C. Helfter, E. Nemitz, M. A. Sutton, M. Aurela, A. Lohila, T. Laurila, H. Dolman, L. Belelli Marchesini, M. Pogson, E. Jones and P. Smith, *Simulation of CO2 and Attribution Analysis at Six European Peatland Sites Using the ECOSSE Model*, 2014.
- M. J. Best, M. Pryor, D. B. Clark, G. G. Rooney, R. L. H. Essery, C. B. Ménard, J. M. Edwards, M. A. Hendry, A. Porson, N. Gedney, L. M. Mercado, S. Sitch, E. Blyth, O. Boucher, P. M. Cox, C. S. B. Grimmond and R. J. Harding, *Geosci. Model Dev.*, 2011, 4, 677-699.
- 371. D. B. Clark, L. M. Mercado, S. Sitch, C. D. Jones, N. Gedney, M. J. Best, M. Pryor, G. G. Rooney, R. L. H. Essery, E. Blyth, O. Boucher, R. J. Harding, C. Huntingford and P. M. Cox, *Geosci. Model Dev.*, 2011, 4, 701-722.
- 372. A. Malek, L. C. Zullo and P. Daoutidis, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2016, **55**, 3327-3337.
- 373. J. D. Smith, A. A. Neto, S. Cremaschi and D. W. Crunkleton, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2013, **52**, 7181-7188.
- 374. R. A. Payn, A. M. Helton, G. C. Poole, C. Izurieta, A. J. Burgin and E. S. Bernhardt, *Ecological Modelling*, 2014, **294**, 1-18.
- 375. A. Ridgwell, J. C. Hargreaves, N. R. Edwards, J. D. Annan, T. M. Lenton, R. Marsh, A. Yool and A. Watson, *Biogeosciences*, 2007, **4**, 87-104.
- 376. M. J. Follows and S. Dutkiewicz, *Annual Review of Marine Science*, 2011, **3**, 427-451.
- 377. M. E. Baird, M. P. Adams, J. Andrewartha, N. Cherukuru, M. Gustafsson, S. Hadley, M. Herzfeld, E. Jones, N. Margvelashvili, M. Mongin, J. Parlsow, P. J. Ralph, E. Rizwi, B. Robson, U. Rosebrock, P. Sakov, T. Schroeder, J. Skerratt, Steven, Andrew D. L., and Wild-Allen, Karen A., , CSIRO Environmental Modelling Suite: Scientific description of the optical, carbon chemistry and biogeochemical models (BGC1p0), 2017.
- 378. M. Schartau, P. Wallhead, J. Hemmings, U. Loptien, I. Kriest, S. Krishna, B. A. Ward, T. Slawig and A. Oschlies, *Biogeosciences*, 2017, **14**, 1647-1701.
- 379. S. C. Doney, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 1999, **13**, 705-714.
- 380. T. Mock, S. J. Daines, R. Geider, S. Collins, M. Metodiev, A. J. Millar, V. Moulton and T. M. Lenton, *Global Change Biology*, 2016, **22**, 61-75.
- 381. N. Welti, M. Striebel, A. J. Ulseth, W. F. Cross, S. DeVilbiss, P. M. Glibert, L. Guo, A. G. Hirst, J. Hood, J. S. Kominoski, K. L. MacNeill, A. S. Mehring, J. R. Welter and H. Hillebrand, *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 2017, 8.

- 382. W. J. Parton, E. A. Holland, S. J. Del Grosso, M. D. Hartman, R. E. Martin, A. R. Mosier, D. S. Ojima and D. S. Schimel, *J. Geophys. Res.-Atmos.*, 2001, **106**, 17403-17419.
- 383. J. Smith, P. Gottschalk, J. Bellarby, S. Chapman, A. Lilly, W. Towers, J. Bell, K. Coleman, D. Nayak, M. Richards, J. Hillier, H. Flynn, M. Wattenbach, M. Aitkenhead, J. Yeluripati, J. Farmer, R. Milne, A. Thomson, C. Evans, A. Whitmore, P. Falloon and P. Smith, *Clim. Res.*, 2010, **45**, 179-192.
- 384. E. Casella and H. Sinoquet, *Tree Physiol*, 2003, **23**, 1153-1170.
- 385. K. Douglas-Mankin, R. Srinivasan and J. Arnold, *Soil and Water Assessment Tool (SWAT) Model: Current Developments and Applications*, 2010.
- 386. G. Krinner, N. Viovy, N. de Noblet-Ducoudré, J. Ogée, J. Polcher, P. Friedlingstein, P. Ciais, S. Sitch and I. C. Prentice, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 2005, **19**.
- 387. N. Vuichard, P. Ciais, N. Viovy, P. Calanca and J.-F. Soussana, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 2007, **21**.
- 388. J. Chang, N. Viovy, N. Vuichard, P. Ciais, M. Campioli, K. Klumpp, R. Martin, A. Leip and J.-F. Soussana, *PLOS ONE*, 2015, **10**, e0127554.
- 389. N. Vuichard, J.-F. Soussana, P. Ciais, N. Viovy, C. Ammann, P. Calanca, J. Clifton-Brown, J. Fuhrer, M. Jones and C. Martin, *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 2007, **21**.
- 390. M. Riedo, D. Gyalistras, A. Fischlin and J. Fuhrer, *Global Change Biology*, 1999, **5**, 213-223.
- 391. G. M. Mace, K. Norris and A. H. Fitter, *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 2012, **27**, 19-26.
- 392. MillenniumEcosystemAssessment, *Ecosystems and Human Well-being: Synthesis*, Island Press, Washington, DC., 2005.
- 393. G. C. Daily and P. A. Matson, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A., 2008, 105, 9455-9456.
- 394. E. Gómez-Baggethun and M. Ruiz-Pérez, *Progress in Physical Geography*, 2011, **35**, 613-628.
- I. J. Bateman, A. R. Harwood, G. M. Mace, R. T. Watson, D. J. Abson, B. Andrews, A. Binner, A. Crowe, B. H. Day, S. Dugdale, C. Fezzi, J. Foden, D. Hadley, R. Haines-Young, M. Hulme, A. Kontoleon, A. A. Lovett, P. Munday, U. Pascual, J. Paterson, G. Perino, A. Sen, G. Siriwardena, D. van Soest and M. Termansen, *Science*, 2013, **341**, 45-50.
- 396. A. Gasparatos, P. Stromberg and K. Takeuchi, *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 2011, **142**, 111-128.
- 397. D. J. Immerzeel, P. A. Verweij, F. van der Hilst and A. P. C. Faaij, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2014, **6**, 183-209.
- 398. R. A. Holland, F. Eigenbrod, A. Muggeridge, G. Brown, D. Clarke and G. Taylor, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2015, **46**, 30-40.
- 399. M. Rivas Casado, A. Mead, P. J. Burgess, D. C. Howard and S. J. Butler, *Science of The Total Environment*, 2014, **476**, 7-19.
- 400. I. Munoz, K. Flury, N. Jungbluth, G. Rigarlsford, L. M. I. Canals and H. King, *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, 2014, **19**, 109-119.
- 401. J. Fargione, J. Hill, D. Tilman, S. Polasky and P. Hawthorne, *Science*, 2008, **319**, 1235-1238.
- 402. P. E. Bellamy, P. J. Croxton, M. S. Heard, S. A. Hinsley, L. Hulmes, S. Hulmes, P. Nuttall, R. F. Pywell and P. Rothery, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2009, **33**, 191-199.
- 403. J. Dauber, M. B. Jones and J. C. Stout, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2010, **2**, 289-309.
- 404. S. Baum, A. Bolte and M. Weih, *Bioenergy Research*, 2012, **5**, 573-583.
- 405. D. Felten, N. Froba, J. Fries and C. Emmerling, *Renew. Energy*, 2013, 55, 160-174.
- 406. E. E. Guillem, D. Murray-Rust, D. T. Robinson, A. Barnes and M. D. A. Rounsevell, *Agric. Syst.*, 2015, **137**, 12-23.
- 407. L. de Baan, R. Alkemade and T. Koellner, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2013, **18**, 1216-1230.
- 408. D. J. Gonthier, K. K. Ennis, S. Farinas, H.-Y. Hsieh, A. L. Iverson, P. Batáry, J. Rudolphi, T. Tscharntke, B. J. Cardinale and I. Perfecto, *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 2014, **281**.

- 409. A. Gasparatos, C. N. H. Doll, M. Esteban, A. Ahmed and T. A. Olang, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **70**, 161-184.
- 410. R. Sauerbrei, B. Aue, C. Krippes, E. Diehl and V. Wolters, *J. Environ. Manage.*, 2017, **187**, 311-319.
- B. P. Werling, T. L. Dickson, R. Isaacs, H. Gaines, C. Gratton, K. L. Gross, H. Liere, C. M. Malmstrom, T. D. Meehan, L. L. Ruan, B. A. Robertson, G. P. Robertson, T. M. Schmidt, A. C. Schrotenboer, T. K. Teal, J. K. Wilson and D. A. Landis, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, 2014, 111, 1652-1657.
- 412. M. Emmerson, M. B. Morales, J. J. Onate, P. Batry, F. Berendse, J. Liira, T. Aavik, I. Guerrero, R. Bommarco, S. Eggers, T. Part, T. Tscharntke, W. Weisser, L. Clement and J. Bengtsson, in Advances in Ecological Research, Vol 55: Large-Scale Ecology: Model Systems to Global Perspectives, eds. A. J. Dumbrell, R. L. Kordas and G. Woodward, Elsevier Academic Press Inc, San Diego, 2016, vol. 55, pp. 43-97.
- 413. D. Bourke, D. Stanley, E. O'Rourke, R. Thompson, T. Carnus, J. Dauber, M. Emmerson, P. Whelan, F. Hecq, E. Flynn, L. Dolan and J. Stout, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2014, **6**, 275-289.
- 414. A. M. Humphreys, R. Govaerts, S. Z. Ficinski, E. Nic Lughadha and M. S. Vorontsova, *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, 2019, DOI: 10.1038/s41559-019-0906-2.
- 415. S. D. Shifflett, A. Culbreth, D. Hazel, H. Daniels and E. G. Nichols, *Science of The Total Environment*, 2016, **571**, 1262-1270.
- 416. K. H. Orwin, B. A. Stevenson, S. J. Smaill, M. U. F. Kirschbaum, I. A. Dickie, B. E. Clothier, L. G. Garrett, T. J. van der Weerden, M. H. Beare, D. Curtin, C. A. M. de Klein, M. B. Dodd, R. Gentile, C. Hedley, B. Mullan, M. Shepherd, S. A. Wakelin, N. Bell, S. Bowatte, M. R. Davis, E. Dominati, M. O'Callaghan, R. L. Parfitt and S. M. Thomas, *Global Change Biology*, 2015, **21**, 2844-2860.
- 417. D. Styles, P. Borjesson, T. D'Hertefeldt, K. Birkhofer, J. Dauber, P. Adams, S. Patil, T. Pagella, L. B. Pettersson, P. Peck, C. Vaneeckhaute and H. Rosenqvist, *Ambio*, 2016, **45**, 872-884.
- R. E. Creamer, S. E. Hannula, J. P. V. Leeuwen, D. Stone, M. Rutgers, R. M. Schmelz, P. C. d. Ruiter, N. B. Hendriksen, T. Bolger, M. L. Bouffaud, M. Buee, F. Carvalho, D. Costa, T. Dirilgen, R. Francisco, B. S. Griffiths, R. Griffiths, F. Martin, P. M. d. Silva, S. Mendes, P. V. Morais, C. Pereira, L. Philippot, P. Plassart, D. Redecker, J. Römbke, J. P. Sousa, M. Wouterse and P. Lemanceau, *Applied Soil Ecology*, 2016, **97**, 112-124.
- 419. M. Schrama, B. Vandecasteele, S. Carvalho, H. Muylle and W. H. van der Putten, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2016, **8**, 136-147.
- 420. A. Stens, T. Bjarstig, E. M. Nordstrom, C. Sandstrom, C. Fries and J. Johansson, *Ambio*, 2016, **45**, S87-S99.
- 421. K. Hansen and M. Malmaeus, *Scand. J. Forest Res.*, 2016, **31**, 626-640.
- 422. PBL, Wagenningen Environmental Research, Sapienza Università di Roma, Sovonm and De Vlinderstichting, BioScore (Biodiversity impact assessment using species sensitivity Scores), <u>https://www.synbiosys.alterra.nl/bioscore/aboutBioScore2.html</u>).
- 423. UNEP World Conservation Monitoring Centre, UK National Ecosystem Assessment Follow-on: Synthesis of Key Findings 2014.
- 424. J. H. Goldstein, G. Caldarone, T. K. Duarte, D. Ennaanay, N. Hannahs, G. Mendoza, S. Polasky, S. Wolny and G. C. Daily, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2012, **109**, 7565-7570.
- 425. H. Blanco-Canqui, Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J., 2016, 80, 845-858.
- P. Smith, H. Haberl, A. Popp, K.-h. Erb, C. Lauk, R. Harper, F. N. Tubiello, A. de Siqueira Pinto, M. Jafari, S. Sohi, O. Masera, H. Böttcher, G. Berndes, M. Bustamante, H. Ahammad, H. Clark, H. Dong, E. A. Elsiddig, C. Mbow, N. H. Ravindranath, C. W. Rice, C. Robledo Abad, A. Romanovskaya, F. Sperling, M. Herrero, J. I. House and S. Rose, *Global Change Biology*, 2013, 19, 2285-2302.

- 427. UNEP/SETAC Life Cycle Initiative, Journal, 2011.
- 428. ISO, Journal, 2006.
- 429. ISO, Journal, 2000, 28.
- 430. G. Finnveden, M. Z. Hauschild, T. Ekvall, J. Guinee, R. Heijungs, S. Hellweg, A. Koehler, D. Pennington and S. Suh, *J. Environ. Manage.*, 2009, **91**, 1-21.
- 431. J. B. Guinee, R. Heijungs, G. Huppes, A. Zamagni, P. Masoni, R. Buonamici, T. Ekvall and T. Rydberg, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2011, **45**, 90-96.
- 432. H. Keller, N. Rettenmaier and G. A. Reinhardt, *Appl. Energy*, 2015, **154**, 1072-1081.
- 433. L. Stamford and A. Azapagic, *Energy for Sustainable Development*, 2014, **23**, 194-211.
- 434. O. Arodudu, K. Helming, H. Wiggering and A. Voinov, *Environ. Impact Assess. Rev.*, 2017, **62**, 61-75.
- 435. A. Halog and Y. Manik, *Sustainability*, 2011, **3**, 469-499.
- 436. Q. Jin, Y. Yang, A. M. Li, F. Q. Liu and A. D. Shan, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2017, **148**, 245-253.
- 437. C. Nzila, J. Dewulf, H. Spanjers, D. Tuigong, H. Kiriamiti and H. van Langenhove, *Appl. Energy*, 2012, **93**, 496-506.
- 438. M. Hingsamer and G. Jungmeier, *Papers of the 22nd European Biomass Conference: Setting the Course for a Biobased Economy*, 2014, 1356-1358.
- 439. R. Parajuli, T. Dalgaard, U. Jørgensen, A. P. S. Adamsen, M. T. Knudsen, M. Birkved, M. Gylling and J. K. Schjørring, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2015, **43**, 244-263.
- 440. M. K. Lam and K. T. Lee, *Biotechnology Advances*, 2012, **30**, 673-690.
- 441. A. B. Saraiva, Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol., 2017, 14, 435-452.
- 442. J. H. Schmidt and B. P. Weidema, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2007, **13**, 235.
- 443. J. Reinhard and R. Zah, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2009, **17**, S46-S56.
- 444. L. Hamelin, U. Jørgensen, B. M. Petersen, J. E. Olesen and H. Wenzel, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2012, **4**, 889-907.
- 445. D. Styles, J. Gibbons, A. P. Williams, H. Stichnothe, D. R. Chadwick and J. R. Healey, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2015, **7**, 1034-1049.
- 446. D. Styles, J. Gibbons, A. P. Williams, J. Dauber, H. Stichnothe, B. Urban, D. R. Chadwick and D. L. Jones, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2015, **7**, 1305-1320.
- 447. T. Dandres, C. Gaudreault, P. Tirado-Seco and R. Samson, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2011, **15**, 3121-3132.
- 448. D. Rajagopal, J. Ind. Ecol., 2017, **21**, 261-271.
- 449. T. Dandres, C. Gaudreault, P. Tirado-Seco and R. Samson, *Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev.*, 2012, **16**, 1180-1192.
- 450. I. Vazquez-Rowe, A. Marvuglia, S. Rege and E. Benetto, *Science of the Total Environment*, 2014, **472**, 78-89.
- 451. J. M. Earles and A. Halog, Int. J. Life Cycle Assess., 2011, 16, 445-453.
- 452. A. Kätelhön, A. Bardow and S. Suh, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2016, **50**, 12575-12583.
- 453. M. Brandão, E. Azzi, R. M. L. Novaes and A. Cowie, *Cleaner Environmental Systems*, 2021, 2.
- 454. S. Muench and E. Guenther, *Appl. Energy*, 2013, **112**, 257-273.
- 455. J. B. Guinée, R. Heijungs and E. van der Voet, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2009, **14**, 328-339.
- 456. L. Luo, E. van der Voet, G. Huppes and H. A. U. de Haes, *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, 2009, **14**, 529-539.
- 457. ISO, Journal, 2006.
- 458. B. Weidema, J. Ind. Ecol., 2000, 4, 11-33.
- 459. ISO, Journal, 1998, 31.
- 460. BSI, *Journal*, 2011.

- 461. M. B. Shemfe, C. Whittaker, S. Gu and B. Fidalgo, *Appl. Energy*, 2016, **176**, 22-33.
- 462. T. Helin, L. Sokka, S. Soimakallio, K. Pingoud and T. Pajula, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2013, **5**, 475-486.
- 463. F. Cherubini, G. P. Peters, T. Berntsen, A. H. Stromman and E. Hertwich, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2011, **3**, 413-426.
- 464. E. Johnson, *Environ. Impact Assess. Rev.*, 2009, **29**, 165-168.
- 465. F. Cherubini, G. P. Peters, T. Berntsen, A. H. StrØMman and E. Hertwich, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2011, **3**, 413-426.
- 466. M. Guo, D. C. Stuckey and R. J. Murphy, *Green Chemistry*, 2013, **15**, 706-717.
- 467. Z. Liu, Z. Deng, S. Davis and P. Ciais, *Nat Rev Earth Environ*, 2023, 4, 205-206.
- 468. D. Woolf, J. E. Amonette, F. A. Street-Perrott, J. Lehmann and S. Joseph, *Nat Commun*, 2010, 1, 56.
- 469. E. Piercy, W. Verstraete, P. R. Ellis, M. Banks, J. Rockström, P. Smith, O. C. Witard, J. Hallett, C. Hogstrand, G. Knott, A. Karwati, H. F. Rasoarahona, A. Leslie, Y. He and M. Guo, *Green Chemistry*, 2023, **25**, 808-832.
- 470. I. B. Arzeno-Soltero, B. T. Saenz, C. A. Frieder, M. C. Long, J. DeAngelo, S. J. Davis and K. A. Davis, *Communications Earth & Environment*, 2023, **4**.
- 471. PRéConsultants, Simapro 7.0 Database Manual Methods library, 2004.
- 472. J. Bare, P. Hofstetter, D. Pennington and H. de Haes, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2000, **5**, 319-326.
- 473. M. Guo, J. Littlewood, J. Joyce and R. Murphy, *Green Chemistry*, 2014, **16**, 4680-4695.
- 474. O. Arodudu, K. Helming, H. Wiggering and A. Voinov, *Environ. Impact Assess. Rev.*, 2017, **62**, 61-75.
- 475. D. R. Shonnard, B. Klemetsrud, J. Sacramento-Rivero, F. Navarro-Pineda, J. Hilbert, R. Handler, N. Suppen and R. P. Donovan, *Environmental Management*, 2015, **56**, 1356-1376.
- 476. D. L. Medeiros, E. A. Sales and A. Kiperstok, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2015, **96**, 493-500.
- 477. F. Cherubini and A. H. Strømman, *Bioresource Technology*, 2011, **102**, 437-451.
- 478. I. Gelfand, R. Sahajpal, X. Zhang, R. C. Izaurralde, K. L. Gross and G. P. Robertson, *Nature*, 2013, **493**, 514-517.
- 479. E. R. Venteris, R. L. Skaggs, A. M. Coleman and M. S. Wigmosta, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2013, **47**, 4840-4849.
- 480. S. Pfister, S. Vionnet, T. Levova and S. Humbert, *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, 2016, **21**, 1349-1360.
- 481. R. A. Efroymson, V. H. Dale and M. H. Langholtz, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2017, **9**, 1005-1023.
- 482. I. Mukherjee and B. K. Sovacool, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2014, **37**, 1-12.
- 483. C. I. Lim and W. Biswas, *Sustainability*, 2015, **7**, 16561-16587.
- 484. C. Valente, R. Spinelli and B. G. Hillring, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2011, **19**, 1931-1938.
- C. Robledo-Abad, H.-J. Althaus, G. Berndes, S. Bolwig, E. Corbera, F. Creutzig, J. Garcia-Ulloa, A. Geddes, J. S. Gregg, H. Haberl, S. Hanger, R. J. Harper, C. Hunsberger, R. K. Larsen, C. Lauk, S. Leitner, J. Lilliestam, H. Lotze-Campen, B. Muys, M. Nordborg, M. Ölund, B. Orlowsky, A. Popp, J. Portugal-Pereira, J. Reinhard, L. Scheiffle and P. Smith, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2017, 9, 541-556.
- 486. C. Cambero and T. Sowlati, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2014, **36**, 62-73.
- 487. L. Čuček, J. J. Klemeš and Z. Kravanja, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2012, **34**, 9-20.
- 488. J. van Eijck, H. Romijn, A. Balkema and A. Faaij, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2014, **32**, 869-889.
- 489. J. Reap, F. Roman, S. Duncan and B. Bras, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2008, **13**, 374.
- 490. P. L. Eranki and B. E. Dale, *GCB Bioenergy*, 2011, **3**, 427-438.

- 491. T. Koellner, L. de Baan, T. Beck, M. Brandão, B. Civit, M. Margni, L. M. i Canals, R. Saad, D. M. de Souza and R. Müller-Wenk, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2013, **18**, 1188-1202.
- 492. NREL, Journal, 2004.
- 493. I. Boustead, Journal, 2005.
- 494. J. Roostaei and Y. Zhang, *Algal Research*, 2017, **24**, 395-402.
- 495. F. Humpenöder, R. Schaldach, Y. Cikovani and L. Schebek, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2013, **56**, 166-178.
- 496. C. M. Gasol, X. Gabarrell, M. Rigola, S. González-García and J. Rieradevall, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2011, **35**, 2975-2985.
- 497. J. Roostaei and Y. L. Zhang, *Algal Res.*, 2017, **24**, 395-402.
- 498. P.-O. Roy, L. B. Azevedo, M. Margni, R. van Zelm, L. Deschênes and M. A. J. Huijbregts, *Science of The Total Environment*, 2014, **500**, 270-276.
- 499. L. de Baan, C. L. Mutel, M. Curran, S. Hellweg and T. Koellner, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2013, **47**, 9281-9290.
- 500. F. Verones, D. Saner, S. Pfister, D. Baisero, C. Rondinini and S. Hellweg, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2013, **47**, 12248-12257.
- 501. L. B. Azevedo, A. D. Henderson, R. van Zelm, O. Jolliet and M. A. J. Huijbregts, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2013, **47**, 13565-13570.
- 502. Z. J. N. Steinmann, A. M. Schipper, M. Hauck and M. A. J. Huijbregts, *Environmental Science* & *Technology*, 2016, **50**, 3913-3919.
- 503. M. Hiloidhari, D. C. Baruah, A. Singh, S. Kataki, K. Medhi, S. Kumari, T. V. Ramachandra, B. M. Jenkins and I. S. Thakur, *Bioresource Technology*, 2017, **242**, 218-226.
- 504. M. L. N. M. Carneiro, F. Pradelle, S. L. Braga, M. S. P. Gomes, A. R. F. A. Martins, F. Turkovics and R. N. C. Pradelle, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **73**, 632-653.
- 505. P. L. Eranki, B. D. Bals and B. E. Dale, *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*, 2011, 5, 621-630.
- 506. L. Iglesias, A. Laca, M. Herrero and M. Diaz, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2012, **37**, 162-171.
- 507. A. Egbendewe-Mondzozo, S. M. Swinton, B. D. Bals and B. E. Dale, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2013, **47**, 1695-1703.
- 508. S. Kim and B. E. Dale, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2015, **74**, 135-147.
- 509. M. Ali Mandegari, S. Farzad and J. F. Görgens, *Bioresource Technology*, 2017, **224**, 314-326.
- 510. T. Patterson, S. Esteves, R. Dinsdale and A. Guwy, *Bioresource Technology*, 2011, **102**, 7313-7323.
- 511. S. Righi, L. Oliviero, M. Pedrini, A. Buscaroli and C. Della Casa, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2013, **44**, 8-17.
- 512. A. Ferretto, R. Matthews, R. Brooker and P. Smith, Anthropocene, 2022, 39.
- 513. V. Tulus, J. Perez-Ramirez and G. Guillen-Gosalbez, *Green Chem*, 2021, **23**, 9881-9893.
- 514. M. W. Ryberg, M. Owsianiak, J. Clavreul, C. Mueller, S. Sim, H. King and M. Z. Hauschild, *Science of the Total Environment*, 2018, **634**, 1406-1416.
- 515. I. Ioannou, A. Galan-Martin, J. Perez-Ramirez and G. Guillen-Gosalbez, *Energy Environ Sci*, 2023, **16**, 113-124.
- 516. S. Sala, E. Crenna, M. Secchi and E. Sanye-Mengual, *J Environ Manage*, 2020, **269**, 110686.
- 517. A. Parodi, A. Leip, I. J. M. De Boer, P. M. Slegers, F. Ziegler, E. H. M. Temme, M. Herrero, H. Tuomisto, H. Valin, C. E. Van Middelaar, J. J. A. Van Loon and H. H. E. Van Zanten, *Nat. Sustain.*, 2018, **1**, 782-789.
- 518. M. Springmann, M. Clark, D. Mason-D'Croz, K. Wiebe, B. L. Bodirsky, L. Lassaletta, W. de Vries, S. J. Vermeulen, M. Herrero, K. M. Carlson, M. Jonell, M. Troell, F. DeClerck, L. J. Gordon, R. Zurayk, P. Scarborough, M. Rayner, B. Loken, J. Fanzo, H. C. J. Godfray, D. Tilman, J. Rockström and W. Willett, *Nature*, 2018, **562**, 519-525.
- 519. I. M. Algunaibet, C. Pozo, A. Galan-Martin, M. A. J. Huijbregts, N. Mac Dowell and G. Guillen-Gosalbez, *Energy & Environmental Science*, 2019, **12**, 1890-1900.

- 520. A. Durkin, I. Taptygin, Q. Y. Kong, M. Resul, A. Rehman, A. M. L. Fernandez, A. P. Haryey, N. Shah and M. Guo, *ChemistryOpen*, 2019, **8**, 668-688.
- 521. W. T. França, M. V. Barros, R. Salvador, A. C. de Francisco, M. T. Moreira and C. M. Piekarski, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2021, **26**, 244-274.
- 522. W. Wei, P. Larrey-Lassalle, T. Faure, N. Dumoulin, P. Roux and J.-D. Mathias, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2016, **50**, 2272-2280.
- 523. L. Lijo, S. Gonzalez-Garcia, J. Bacenetti, M. Fiala, G. Feijoo, J. M. Lema and M. T. Moreira, *Renew. Energy*, 2014, **68**, 625-635.
- 524. A. Pinsonnault, P. Lesage, A. Levasseur and R. Samson, *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, 2014, **19**, 1843-1853.
- 525. M. Guo and R. J. Murphy, Science of The Total Environment, 2012, 435–436, 230-243.
- 526. G. Finnveden, *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 1999, **26**, 173-187.
- 527. R. Piastrellini, A. P. Arena and B. Civit, *Energy*, 2017, **126**, 13-20.
- 528. L. Y. Chen, R. E. O. Pelton and T. M. Smith, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2016, **137**, 667-676.
- 529. C. Valente, R. Spinelli and B. G. Hillring, J. Clean Prod., 2011, **19**, 1931-1938.
- 530. J. Barlow, R. C. Sims and J. C. Quinn, *Bioresource Technology*, 2016, **220**, 360-368.
- 531. A. Santos, A. Carvalho and A. Barbosa-Póvoa, *Sustainable Production and Consumption*, 2022, **33**, 1018-1030.
- 532. M. Guo, Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) of Light-weight Eco-composites, Springer 2012.
- 533. A. Björklund, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2002, **7**, 64-72.
- 534. P. Baustert and E. Benetto, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2017, **156**, 378-394.
- 535. N. Rajagopalan, R. Venditti, S. Kelley and J. Daystar, *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*, 2017, **11**, 269-280.
- 536. B. P. Weidema and M. S. Wesnæs, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 1996, **4**, 167-174.
- 537. R. R. Tan, A. B. Culaba and M. R. I. Purvis, *International Journal of Energy Research*, 2002, **26**, 737-745.
- 538. D. L. Sills, V. Paramita, M. J. Franke, M. C. Johnson, T. M. Akabas, C. H. Greene and J. W. Tester, *Environmental Science & Technology*, 2013, **47**, 687-694.
- 539. S. Pfister and L. Scherer, *Energy, Sustainability and Society*, 2015, **5**, 30.
- 540. Z. Wang and W. Chen, *Reliability Engineering & System Safety*, 2016, **152**, 166-175.
- 541. E. A. Groen, R. Heijungs, E. A. M. Bokkers and I. J. M. de Boer, *Environmental Modelling & Software*, 2014, **62**, 316-325.
- 542. R. Jolivet, J. Clavreul, R. Brière, R. Besseau, A. Prieur Vernat, M. Sauze, I. Blanc, M. Douziech and P. Pérez-López, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2021, **26**, 2457-2471.
- 543. M. Guo and R. J. Murphy, Science of The Total Environment, 2012, 435, 230-243.
- 544. S. A. Miller, S. Moysey, B. Sharp and J. Alfaro, J. Ind. Ecol., 2013, **17**, 352-362.
- 545. J. D. Bergesen and S. Suh, *Appl. Energy*, 2016, **169**, 721-728.
- 546. S. Gavankar, S. Suh and A. A. Keller, J. Ind. Ecol., 2015, **19**, 51-60.
- 547. M. Caduff, M. A. J. Huijbregts, A. Koehler, H.-J. Althaus and S. Hellweg, *J. Ind. Ecol.*, 2014, **18**, 393-406.
- 548. J. A. Hayward, D. A. O'Connell, R. J. Raison, A. C. Warden, M. H. O'Connor, H. T. Murphy, T. H. Booth, A. L. Braid, D. F. Crawford, A. Herr, T. Jovanovic, M. L. Poole, D. Prestwidge, N. Raisbeck-Brown and L. Rye, *Global Change Biology Bioenergy*, 2015, **7**, 497-511.
- 549. N. Bichraoui-Draper, M. Xu, S. A. Miller and B. Guillaume, *Resour. Conserv. Recycl.*, 2015, **103**, 171-178.
- 550. D. Khan and S. R. Samadder, *Waste Management & Research*, 2014, **32**, 1049-1062.
- 551. A. Kallel, M. M. Serbaji and M. Zairi, *Journal of Engineering*, 2016, 2016, 7.
- 552. A. Soltani, K. Hewage, B. Reza and R. Sadiq, *Waste Manage.*, 2015, **35**, 318-328.
- 553. A. V. D. Melare, S. M. Gonzalez, K. Faceli and V. Casadei, *Waste Manage.*, 2017, 59, 567-584.

- 554. B. Sharma, E. Brandes, A. Khanchi, S. Birrell, E. Heaton and F. E. Miguez, *Bioenergy Research*, 2015, **8**, 1714-1734.
- 555. L. T. H. Pham and L. Brabyn, *ISPRS-J. Photogramm. Remote Sens.*, 2017, **128**, 86-97.
- 556. M. Bengtsson, R. Carlson, S. Molander and B. Steen, *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 1998, **61**, 67-75.
- 557. L. Nguyen, K. G. Cafferty, E. M. Searcy and S. Spatari, *Energies*, 2014, **7**, 7125-7146.
- 558. S. O'Keeffe, S. Majer, C. Drache, U. Franko and D. Thrän, *Renew. Energy*, 2017, **108**, 355-370.
- 559. S. M. H. Tabatabaie, H. Tahami and G. S. Murthy, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2018, **172**, 2389-2400.
- 560. R. Geyer, J. P. Lindner, D. M. Stoms, F. W. Davis and B. Wittstock, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2010, **15**, 692-703.
- 561. J.-B. Bayart, C. Bulle, L. Deschênes, M. Margni, S. Pfister, F. Vince and A. Koehler, *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 2010, **15**, 439-453.
- 562. R. Saad, T. Koellner and M. Margni, Int. J. Life Cycle Assess., 2013, 18, 1253-1264.
- 563. A. A. Ahmad, N. A. Zawawi, F. H. Kasim, A. Inayat and A. Khasri, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2016, **53**, 1333-1347.
- 564. A. M. A. Ahmed, A. Salmiaton, T. S. Y. Choong and W. A. K. G. Wan Azlina, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2015, **52**, 1623-1644.
- 565. P. Arora, A. F. A. Hoadley, S. M. Mahajani and A. Ganesh, *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 2017, **117**, 274-286.
- 566. B. Acharya, A. Dutta and P. Basu, *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, 2010, **35**, 1582-1589.
- 567. P. Mellin, X. Yu, W. Yang and W. Blasiak, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2015, **54**, 8344-8355.
- 568. M. El Wajeh, A. Mhamdi and A. Mitsos, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2023, **62**, 10559-10576.
- 569. M. B. Nikoo and N. Mahinpey, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2008, **32**, 1245-1254.
- 570. H. Zhong, Z. Wei, Y. Man, S. Pan, J. Zhang, B. Niu, X. Yu, Y. Ouyang and Q. Xiong, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2023, **391**.
- 571. H. Luo, X. Wang, X. Liu, L. Yi, X. Wu, X. Yu, Y. Ouyang, W. Liu and Q. Xiong, *Chemical Engineering Science*, 2023, **280**.
- 572. H. Zhang, K. Okuyama, S. Higuchi, G. Soon, G. Lisak and A. W. Law, *Waste Manag*, 2023, **162**, 43-54.
- 573. L. von Berg, A. Anca-Couce, C. Hochenauer and R. Scharler, *Energy Conversion and Management*, 2023, **286**.
- 574. G. Lian and W. Zhong, *Fuel*, 2023, **350**.
- 575. J. Zhang, T. Li, H. Ström and T. Løvås, Combustion and Flame, 2022, 238.
- 576. F. Ustolin, I. C. Tolias, S. G. Giannissi, A. G. Venetsanos and N. Paltrinieri, *Process Safety and Environmental Protection*, 2022, **159**, 61-75.
- 577. D. B. C, D. Kennedy and A. Reynolds, *Water Res*, 2023, **242**, 120220.
- 578. S. Dabiri, P. Kumar and W. Rauch, *Bioresour Technol*, 2023, **373**, 128728.
- 579. G. M. Teke, G. K. Gakingo and R. W. M. Pott, *Chemical Engineering Science*, 2023, 265.
- 580. M. J. Begall, A. M. Schweidtmann, A. Mhamdi and A. Mitsos, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2023, **171**.
- 581. K. Papadikis, S. Gu, A. V. Bridgwater and H. Gerhauser, *Fuel Processing Technology*, 2009, **90**, 504-512.
- 582. P. Mellin, E. Kantarelis and W. Yang, *Fuel*, 2014, **117**, 704-715.
- 583. Q. Xue and R. O. Fox, *Powder Technology*, 2014, **254**, 187-198.
- 584. S. Gerber, F. Behrendt and M. Oevermann, *Fuel*, 2010, **89**, 2903-2917.
- 585. M. A. Gómez, J. Porteiro, D. Patiño and J. L. Míguez, *Fuel*, 2014, **117**, 716-732.

- 586. M. A. Gómez, J. Porteiro, D. Patiño and J. L. Míguez, *Energy Conversion and Management*, 2015, **101**, 666-680.
- 587. A. H. Syed, Institutt for energi-og prosessteknikk, 2013.
- 588. B. Wu and S. Chen, *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*, 2008, **99**, 700-711.
- 589. M. S. Vesvikar and M. Al Dahhan, *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*, 2005, **89**, 719-732.
- 590. X. Shao, L. Lynd and C. Wyman, *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*, 2009, **102**, 66-72.
- 591. Q. Xiong, Y. Yang, F. Xu, Y. Pan, J. Zhang, K. Hong, G. Lorenzini and S. Wang, ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 2017, 5, 2783-2798.
- 592. E. N. Pistikopoulos, A. Barbosa-Povoa, J. H. Lee, R. Misener, A. Mitsos, G. V. Reklaitis, V. Venkatasubramanian, F. You and R. Gani, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2021, **147**.
- 593. L. Abdelouahed, O. Authier, G. Mauviel, J. P. Corriou, G. Verdier and A. Dufour, *Energy & Fuels*, 2012, **26**, 3840-3855.
- 594. P. Arora, A. Hoadley, S. Mahajani and A. Ganesh, in *26th European Symposium on Computer Aided Process Engineering*, eds. Z. Kravanja and M. Bogataj, Elsevier Science Bv, Amsterdam, 2016, vol. 38A, pp. 499-504.
- 595. M. Martin, R. Gani and I. M. Mujtaba, *Sustainable Production and Consumption*, 2022, **30**, 686-705.
- 596. I. E. Grossmann and G. Guillén-Gosálbez, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2010, **34**, 1365-1376.
- 597. D. Ouelhadj and S. Petrovic, J. Sched., 2009, **12**, 417-431.
- 598. A. C. Kokossis and A. D. Yang, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2010, **34**, 1397-1405.
- 599. M. Aulinas, J. C. Nieves, U. Cortes and M. Poch, *Environmental Modelling & Software*, 2011, **26**, 562-572.
- 600. M. N. Othman, J. S. Lim, W. L. Theo, H. Hashim and W. S. Ho, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2017, **146**, 101-115.
- 601. D. Cai, H. D. Chen, C. J. Chen, S. Hu, Y. Wang, Z. Chang, Q. Miao, P. Y. Qin, Z. Wang, J. H. Wang and T. W. Tan, *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 2016, **287**, 1-10.
- 602. J. Y. Yong, J. J. Klemes, P. S. Varbanov and D. Huisingh, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2016, **111**, 1-16.
- 603. Y. Chen, T. A. Adams and P. I. Barton, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2011, **50**, 5099-5113.
- 604. B. Wang, B. H. Gebreslassie and F. You, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2013, **52**, 55-76.
- 605. J. Gong and F. You, ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 2017, 5, 5887-5911.
- 606. M. Martín and I. E. Grossmann, *AIChE Journal*, 2011, **57**, 3408-3428.
- 607. V. Pham and M. El-Halwagi, *AIChE Journal*, 2012, **58**, 1212-1221.
- 608. A. M. Niziolek, O. Onel and C. A. Floudas, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2017, **102**, 169-187.
- 609. L. R. Matthews, A. M. Niziolek, O. Onel, N. Pinnaduwage and C. A. Floudas, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2016, **55**, 3203-3225.
- 610. R. C. Baliban, J. A. Elia and C. A. Floudas, *Energy & Environmental Science*, 2013, **6**, 267-287.
- 611. A. M. Niziolek, O. Onel, Y. A. Guzman and C. A. Floudas, *Energy & Fuels*, 2016, **30**, 4970-4998.
- 612. A. Voll and W. Marquardt, *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*, 2012, **6**, 292-301.
- 613. C. Puchongkawarin, C. Gomez-Mont, D. C. Stuckey and B. Chachuat, *Chemosphere*, 2015, **140**, 150-158.
- 614. C. Puchongkawarin, Y. Vaupel, M. Guo, N. Shah, D. Stuckey and B. Chachuat, in *The Water-Food-Energy Nexus: Processes, Technologies and Challenges*, 2016.
- 615. S. Lee, C. Phalakornkule, M. M. Domach and I. E. Grossmann, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2000, **24**, 711-716.
- 616. A. Voll and W. Marquardt, *AIChE Journal*, 2012, **58**, 1788-1801.
- 617. K. Ulonska, A. Voll and W. Marquardt, *Energy & Fuels*, 2016, **30**, 445-456.
- 618. J. Kim, S. M. Sen and C. T. Maravelias, *Energy & Environmental Science*, 2013, **6**, 1093-1104.

- 619. B. Bao, D. K. S. Ng, D. H. S. Tay, A. Jiménez-Gutiérrez and M. M. El-Halwagi, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2011, **35**, 1374-1383.
- 620. Q. Kong and N. Shah, *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, **113**, 206-222.
- 621. I. Grossmann, AIChE Journal, 2005, **51**, 1846-1857.
- 622. R. Toorajipour, V. Sohrabpour, A. Nazarpour, P. Oghazi and M. Fischl, *Journal of Business Research*, 2021, **122**, 502-517.
- 623. I. E. Grossmann, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2012, **47**, 2-18.
- 624. N. K. Shah, Z. Li and M. G. Ierapetritou, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2011, **50**, 1161-1170.
- 625. N. Shah, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2004, **28**, 929-941.
- 626. J. Branke, S. S. Farid and N. Shah, *Cell Gene Therapy Insights* 2016, **2**, 263-270.
- 627. D. van de Berg, P. Petsagkourakis, N. Shah and E. A. del Rio Chanona, *AIChE Journal*, 2023, **69**.
- 628. E. Kondili, C. C. Pantelides and R. W. H. Sargent, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 1993, **17**, 211-227.
- 629. I. E. Grossmann, in *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*, eds. B. Chen and A. W. Westerberg, Elsevier, 2003, vol. 15, pp. 28-47.
- 630. C. C. Pantelides, in *Proc. Second Conf. on Foundations of Computer-Aided Operations* 1994, pp. 253-274.
- 631. N. Shah, C. C. Pantelides and R. W. H. Sargent, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 1993, **17**, 229-244.
- 632. A. D. Dimitriadis, N. Shah and C. C. Pantelides, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 1997, **21**, S1061-S1066.
- 633. C. A. Floudas and X. Lin, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2004, **28**, 2109-2129.
- 634. C. T. Maravelias and I. E. Grossmann, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2001, **40**, 6147-6164.
- 635. M. E. Dogan and I. E. Grossmann, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2006, **45**, 299-315.
- 636. M. Erdirik-Dogan and I. E. Grossmann, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2008, **32**, 2664-2683.
- 637. F. You, I. E. Grossmann and J. M. Wassick, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2011, **50**, 4831-4849.
- 638. B. A. Calfa, A. Agarwal, I. E. Grossmann and J. M. Wassick, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2013, **52**, 2152-2167.
- 639. S. Wang, J. Wan, D. Zhang, D. Li and C. Zhang, *Computer Networks*, 2016, **101**, 158-168.
- 640. Q. Zhang and I. E. Grossmann, *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 2016, **116**, 114-131.
- 641. F. E. Andersen, M. S. Díaz and I. E. Grossmann, *AIChE Journal*, 2013, **59**, 4655-4672.
- 642. A. Mirkouei, K. R. Haapala, J. Sessions and G. S. Murthy, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2017, **67**, 15-35.
- 643. N. Shah, in *European Symposium on Computer-Aided Process Engineering 14*, eds. A. P. BarbosaPovoa and H. Matos, Elsevier Science Bv, Amsterdam, 2004, vol. 18, pp. 123-138.
- 644. L. G. Papageorgiou, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2009, **33**, 1931-1938.
- 645. D. J. Garcia and F. You, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2015, **81**, 153-170.
- 646. D. Yue, F. You and S. W. Snyder, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2014, **66**, 36-56.
- 647. B. Sharma, R. G. Ingalls, C. L. Jones and A. Khanchi, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2013, **24**, 608-627.
- 648. H. Ghaderi, M. S. Pishvaee and A. Moini, *Industrial Crops and Products*, 2016, **94**, 972-1000.
- 649. Y.-C. Ahn, I.-B. Lee, K.-H. Lee and J.-H. Han, *Appl. Energy*, 2015, **154**, 528-542.
- 650. D. Yue, J. Gong and F. You, ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 2015, **3**, 841-861.
- 651. S. Mohseni, M. S. Pishvaee and H. Sahebi, *Energy*, 2016, **111**, 736-755.

- 652. C. A. Floudas, A. M. Niziolek, O. Onel and L. R. Matthews, *AIChE Journal*, 2016, **62**, 602-623.
- 653. L. Čuček, P. S. Varbanov, J. J. Klemeš and Z. Kravanja, *Energy*, 2012, 44, 135-145.
- 654. J. E. Santibañez-Aguilar, J. M. Ponce-Ortega, J. Betzabe González-Campos, M. Serna-González and M. M. El-Halwagi, *Waste Manage.*, 2013, **33**, 2607-2622.
- 655. J. E. Santibañez-Aguilar, J. Martinez-Gomez, J. M. Ponce-Ortega, F. Nápoles-Rivera, M. Serna-González, J. B. González-Campos and M. M. El-Halwagi, *AIChE Journal*, 2015, **61**, 1881-1899.
- 656. J. Y. Gao and F. Q. You, Acs Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 2015, **3**, 1282-1291.
- 657. L. Yang, I. E. Grossmann, M. S. Mauter and R. M. Dilmore, *AIChE Journal*, 2015, **61**, 1770-1782.
- 658. T. V. Bartholomew and M. S. Mauter, ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 2016, 4, 3728-3735.
- 659. R. R. Tan, K. B. Aviso, S. Bandyopadhyay and D. K. S. Ng, *Environmental Progress & Sustainable Energy*, 2013, **32**, 411-416.
- 660. L. Hoseinzade and T. A. Adams, *Can. J. Chem. Eng.*, 2016, **94**, 2336-2354.
- 661. E. O'Dwyer, H. C. Wang, A. J. Wang, N. Shah and M. Guo, Computer-aided Chemical Engineering, 2018.
- 662. E. Adeogba, P. Barty, E. O'Dwyer and M. Guo, unpublished work.
- 663. M. A. Miranda-Ackerman, C. Azzaro-Pantel and A. A. Aguilar-Lasserre, *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 2017, **109**, 369-389.
- 664. P. Tsiakis, N. Shah and C. C. Pantelides, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2001, **40**, 3585-3604.
- 665. C. Lima, M. Batista, S. Relvas and A. Barbosa-Póvoa, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2023, DOI: 10.1021/acs.iecr.3c00085.
- 666. J. R. Jackson and I. E. Grossmann, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2003, **42**, 3045-3055.
- 667. R. Rahmaniani, T. G. Crainic, M. Gendreau and W. Rei, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2017, **259**, 801-817.
- 668. D. J. Yue and F. Q. You, *Aiche Journal*, 2016, **62**, 3041-3055.
- 669. F. d'Amore and F. Bezzo, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2016, **87**, 68-81.
- 670. K. Natarajan, S. Leduc, P. Pelkonen, E. Tomppo and E. Dotzauer, *Renew. Energy*, 2014, **62**, 319-330.
- 671. J. E. Santibañez-Aguilar, J. B. González-Campos, J. M. Ponce-Ortega, M. Serna-González and M. M. El-Halwagi, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2014, **65**, 270-294.
- 672. K. Tong, J. Gong, D. Yue and F. You, ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 2014, **2**, 49-61.
- 673. N. Martinkus, S. A. M. Rijkhoff, S. A. Hoard, W. Shi, P. Smith, M. Gaffney and M. Wolcott, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2017, **97**, 139-148.
- 674. G. Hu and F. You, *Appl. Energy*, 2023, **348**.
- 675. W.-H. Chen, N. S. Mattson and F. You, Appl. Energy, 2022, **320**.
- 676. Q. Li, G. Hu, T. Z. Jubery and B. Ganapathysubramanian, *PLOS ONE*, 2017, **12**, e0174680.
- 677. I. M. Sobol', *Mathematics and Computers in Simulation*, 2001, **55**, 271-280.
- 678. J. Caballero and I. Grossmann, *An algorithm for the use of surrogate models in modular flowsheet optimization*, 2008.
- 679. A. Gonzalez-Garay and G. Guillen-Gosalbez, *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 2018, **137**, 246-264.
- 680. D. Ibrahim, M. Jobson, J. Li and G. Guillén-Gosálbez, *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 2018, **134**, 212-225.
- 681. A. I. J. Forrester and A. J. Keane, *Progress in Aerospace Sciences*, 2009, **45**, 50-79.
- 682. A. Bhosekar and M. Ierapetritou, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2018, **108**, 250-267.
- 683. C. A. Henao and C. T. Maravelias, *AIChE Journal*, 2011, **57**, 1216-1232.
- 684. S. Lautenbach, M. Volk, M. Strauch, G. Whittaker and R. Seppelt, *Environmental Modelling & Software*, 2013, **48**, 98-112.

- 685. P. M. Reed, D. Hadka, J. D. Herman, J. R. Kasprzyk and J. B. Kollat, *Advances in Water Resources*, 2013, **51**, 438-456.
- 686. H. I. Cobuloglu and I. E. Buyuktahtakin, Appl. Energy, 2015, 140, 418-434.
- 687. L. Cucek, M. Martin, I. E. Grossmann and Z. Kravanja, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2014, **66**, 57-70.
- 688. H. I. Cobuloglu and İ. Esra Büyüktahtakın, *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 2017, **107**, 251-263.
- 689. H. I. Cobuloglu and İ. E. Büyüktahtakın, Appl. Energy, 2015, 140, 418-434.
- 690. H. I. Cobuloglu and I. E. Buyuktahtakin, *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 2017, **107**, 251-263.
- 691. B. Clayden and J. M. Hollis, *Criteria for Differentiating Soil Series. Soil Survey Technical Monograph No. 17.*, Harpenden, 1984
- 692. FAO, Journal, 2017.
- 693. Centre for Ecology & Hyrology, Journal, 2015
- 694. EuropeanCommission, Journal, 2009.
- 695. P. E. Campana, S. Leduc, M. Kim, J. Liu, F. Kraxner, I. McCallum, H. Li and J. Yan, *Energy Procedia*, 2015, **75**, 301-307.
- 696. S. Samsatli, N. J. Samsatli and N. Shah, Appl. Energy, 2014.
- 697. G. Newton-Cross, *Bioenergy Insights into the future UK Bioenergy Sector, gained using the ETI's Bioenergy Value Chain Model (BVCM)*, Energy Technologies Institute, 2015.
- 698. B. Phalan, M. Onial, A. Balmford and R. E. Green, *Science*, 2011, **333**, 1289-1291.
- 699. J. Fischer, D. J. Abson, V. Butsic, M. J. Chappell, J. Ekroos, J. Hanspach, T. Kuemmerle, H. G. Smith and H. von Wehrden, *Conservation Letters*, 2014, **7**, 149-157.
- 700. R. E. Green, S. J. Cornell, J. P. W. Scharlemann and A. Balmford, *Science*, 2005, **307**, 550-555.
- 701. D. P. Edwards, J. J. Gilroy, P. Woodcock, F. A. Edwards, T. H. Larsen, D. J. R. Andrews, M. A. Derhé, T. D. S. Docherty, W. W. Hsu, S. L. Mitchell, T. Ota, L. J. Williams, W. F. Laurance, K. C. Hamer and D. S. Wilcove, *Global Change Biology*, 2014, **20**, 183-191.
- 702. E. A. Law, B. A. Bryan, E. Meijaard, T. Mallawaarachchi, M. J. Struebig, M. E. Watts and K. A. Wilson, *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 2017, **54**, 51-60.
- 703. D. J. Garcia and F. Q. You, *Processes*, 2015, **3**, 514-539.
- 704. D. C. López-Díaz, L. F. Lira-Barragán, E. Rubio-Castro, J. M. Ponce-Ortega and M. M. El-Halwagi, *Renew. Energy*, 2017, **100**, 65-77.
- 705. Y. Y. Cui, Z. Guan, U. Saif, L. Zhang, F. Zhang and J. Mirza, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2017, **162**, 717-742.
- 706. Y. Hamdouch, Q. P. Qiang and K. Ghoudi, *Networks and Spatial Economics*, 2017, **17**, 459-503.
- 707. H. Soleimani, K. Govindan, H. Saghafi and H. Jafari, *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 2017, **109**, 191-203.
- 708. M. Zhalechian, R. Tavakkoli-Moghaddam, B. Zahiri and M. Mohammadi, *Transportation Research Part E-Logistics and Transportation Review*, 2016, **89**, 182-214.
- 709. M. S. Pishvaee and S. A. Torabi, *Fuzzy Sets and Systems*, 2010, **161**, 2668-2683.
- 710. M. S. Pishvaee, M. Rabbani and S. A. Torabi, *Applied Mathematical Modelling*, 2011, **35**, 637-649.
- 711. K. Devika, A. Jafarian and V. Nourbakhsh, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2014, **235**, 594-615.
- 712. S. H. Amin and G. Q. Zhang, *Applied Mathematical Modelling*, 2013, **37**, 4165-4176.
- 713. Y. Hamdouch, Q. P. Qiang and K. Ghoudi, *Netw Spat. Econ.*, 2017, **17**, 459-503.
- 714. S. Rezapour, R. Z. Farahani, B. Fahimnia, K. Govindan and Y. Mansouri, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2015, **93**, 251-272.
- 715. G.-f. Yang, Z.-p. Wang and X.-q. Li, *Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review*, 2009, **45**, 16-28.

- 716. R. Costanza, R. de Groot, P. Sutton, S. van der Ploeg, S. J. Anderson, I. Kubiszewski, S. Farber and R. K. Turner, *Global Environmental Change*, 2014, **26**, 152-158.
- 717. C. S. Tang, International Journal of Production Economics, 2006, **103**, 451-488.
- 718. UK Infrastructure Transition Research Consortium, *Journal*, 2017.
- 719. Y. X. Huang and W. C. Pang, J. Energy Eng.-ASCE, 2014, 140, 11.
- 720. Z. Wu, C. K. Kwong, R. Aydin and J. Tang, *Applied Soft Computing*, 2017, **57**, 19-34.
- 721. K. Hjaila, J. M. Laínez-Aguirre, L. Puigjaner and A. Espuña, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2016, **91**, 445-470.
- 722. K. Cao, X. Feng and H. Ma, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2007, **31**, 1565-1575.
- 723. J. F. Nash, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1950, **36**, 48-49.
- 724. J. Nash, Annals of Mathematics, 1951, 54, 286-295.
- 725. J. Gjerdrum, N. Shah and L. G. Papageorgiou, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2002, **143**, 582-599.
- 726. J. Gjerdrum, N. Shah and L. G. Papageorgiou, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2001, **40**, 1650-1660.
- 727. D. Yue and F. You, *AIChE Journal*, 2014, **60**, 3211-3229.
- 728. F. You and I. E. Grossmann, *AIChE Journal*, 2011, **57**, 1250-1277.
- 729. D. Yue and F. You, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2017, **102**, 81-95.
- 730. K. Hjaila, L. Puigjaner, J. M. Lainez and A. Espuna, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2017, **98**, 209-235.
- 731. R. Aydin, C. K. Kwong and P. Ji, Journal of Cleaner Production, 2016, 114, 286-298.
- 732. Y. Bai, Y. Ouyang and J.-S. Pang, *Energy Economics*, 2012, **34**, 1623-1633.
- 733. Y. Bai, Y. Ouyang and J.-S. Pang, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2016, **249**, 281-297.
- 734. M. Guo, M. Duan, Y. Lin and D. C. Stuckey, presented in part at the 15th IWA World Conference on Anaerobic Digestion (AD-15), Beijing, 2017.
- 735. C. Cambero and T. Sowlati, Appl. Energy, 2016, 178, 721-735.
- 736. C. Miret, P. Chazara, L. Montastruc, S. Negny and S. Domenech, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2016, **85**, 16-35.
- 737. F. You, L. Tao, D. J. Graziano and S. W. Snyder, *AIChE Journal*, 2012, **58**, 1157-1180.
- 738. F. D. Mele, G. Guillén-Gosálbez and L. Jiménez, *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*, 2009, **26**, 997-1002.
- 739. A. Zamboni, N. Shah and F. Bezzo, *Energy & Fuels*, 2009, **23**, 5121-5133.
- 740. J. P. Rodriguez, T. D. Beard, E. M. Bennett, G. S. Cumming, S. J. Cork, J. Agard, A. P. Dobson and G. D. Peterson, *Ecology and Society*, 2006, **11**, 14.
- 741. R. J. Hanes, V. Gopalakrishnan and B. R. Bakshi, Appl. Energy, 2017, 199, 25-44.
- 742. K. Kovacs, G. West and Y. Xu, *Journal of Hydrology*, 2017, **547**, 474-488.
- P. J. Fleming, R. C. Purshouse and R. J. Lygoe, in *Evolutionary Multi-Criterion Optimization: Third International Conference, EMO 2005, Guanajuato, Mexico, March 9-11, 2005. Proceedings*, eds. C. A. Coello Coello, A. Hernández Aguirre and E. Zitzler, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2005, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-540-31880-4\_2, pp. 14-32.
- 744. G. Guillén-Gosálbez, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2011, **35**, 1469-1477.
- 745. D. Meignan, S. Knust, J.-M. Frayret, G. Pesant and N. Gaud, *ACM Trans. Interact. Intell. Syst.*, 2015, **5**, 1-43.
- 746. J. Hettenhausen, A. Lewis, M. Randall and T. Kipouros, 2013.
- 747. E. S. Matrosov, I. Huskova, J. R. Kasprzyk, J. J. Harou, C. Lambert and P. M. Reed, *Journal of Hydrology*, 2015, **531**, 1040-1053.
- 748. J. Kennedy and R. Eberhart, Perth, WA, Australia, 1995.
- 749. S. W. Jin, Y. P. Li and G. H. Huang, *International Journal of Energy Research*, 2017, **41**, 482-501.

- 750. Y. N. KOU, J. H. ZHENG, Z. LI and Q. H. WU, *Journal of Modern Power Systems and Clean Energy*, 2017, **5**, 350-363.
- 751. H. Lei, R. Wang, T. Zhang, Y. Liu and Y. Zha, *Computers & Operations Research*, 2016, **75**, 103-117.
- 752. S. Taras and A. Woinaroschy, *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, 2012, **43**, 10-22.
- 753. M. J. Alves and J. Clímaco, European Journal of Operational Research, 2007, 180, 99-115.
- 754. A. Pryke, S. Mostaghim and A. Nazemi, in *Evolutionary Multi-Criterion Optimization: 4th International Conference, EMO 2007, Matsushima, Japan, March 5-8, 2007. Proceedings,* eds. S. Obayashi, K. Deb, C. Poloni, T. Hiroyasu and T. Murata, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2007, DOI: 10.1007/978-3-540-70928-2\_29, pp. 361-375.
- 755. J. Hettenhausen, A. Lewis and S. Mostaghim, *Engineering Optimization*, 2010, **42**, 119-139.
- 756. A. Inselberg, *The Visual Computer*, 1985, **1**, 69-91.
- 757. J. Hettenhausen, A. Lewis and T. Kipouros, *Procedia Computer Science*, 2014, **29**, 1915-1925.
- 758. I. E. Agency, *Deploying Renewables* 2011.
- 759. IPCC, Renewable Energy Sources and Climate Change Mitigation Special Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge, New York, Melbourne, Madrid, Cape Town, Singapore, São Paulo, Delhi, Tokyo, Mexico City, 2015.
- 760. REN21, *Renwables 2016 Global Status Report*, Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century, 2016.
- 761. M. Guo, in *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*, eds. A. Friedl, J. J. Klemeš, S. Radl, P. S. Varbanov and T. Wallek, Elsevier, 2018, vol. 43, pp. 833-838.
- 762. A. Roos, R. L. Graham, B. Hektor and C. Rakos, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 1999, **17**, 113-126.
- 763. Y. Shastri, L. Rodríguez, A. Hansen and K. C. Ting, *BioEnergy Research*, 2011, 4, 258-275.
- 764. A. Singh, Y. F. Chu and F. Q. You, *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 2014, **53**, 15111-15126.
- 765. J. A. Moncada, Z. Lukszo, M. Junginger, A. Faaij and M. Weijnen, *Appl. Energy*, 2017, **185**, 895-915.
- 766. J. A. Moncada, M. Junginger, Z. Lukszo, A. Faaij and M. Weijnen, *Appl. Energy*, 2017, **195**, 370-381.
- 767. J. A. Moncada, M. Junginger, Z. Lukszo, A. Faaij and M. Weijnen, in *12th International Symposium on Process Systems Engineering and 25th European Symposium on Computer Aided Process Engineering, Pt C*, eds. K. V. Gernaey, J. K. Huusom and R. Gani, 2015, vol. 37, pp. 2045-2050.
- 768. L. Tang, J. Wu, L. Yu and Q. Bao, *Energy Policy*, 2015, **81**, 152-169.
- 769. F. Delval, M. Guo, K. H. van Dam, J. Stray, K. Haigh, J. Görgens and N. Shah, in *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*, eds. K. Zdravko and B. Miloš, Elsevier, 2016, vol. Volume 38, pp. 2037-2042.
- 770. N. Bichraoui-Draper, M. Xu, S. A. Miller and B. Guillaume, *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 2015, **103**, 171-178.
- 771. H. Golpîra and A. Javanmardan, *Sustainable Production and Consumption*, 2022, **30**, 640-656.
- 772. G. E. P. Box, Journal of the American Statistical Association, 1976, **71**, 791-799.
- 773. J. D. Sterman, System Dynamics Review, 2002, 18, 501-531.
- 774. D. Peidro, J. Mula, R. Poler and F.-C. Lario, *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 2009, **43**, 400-420.
- 775. K. Govindan, M. Fattahi and E. Keyvanshokooh, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2017, **263**, 108-141.
- 776. I. Awudu and J. Zhang, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2012, **16**, 1359-1368.
- 777. B. Kogut and N. Kulatilaka, *Management Science*, 1994, **40**, 123-139.
- 778. K. L. Tong, J. Gong, D. J. Yue and F. Q. You, *Acs Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering*, 2014, **2**, 49-61.

- 779. H. I. Cobuloglu and I. E. Buyuktahtakin, *Biomass Bioenerg.*, 2014, 67, 8-23.
- 780. K. K. Castillo-Villar, S. Eksioglu and M. Taherkhorsandi, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2017, **149**, 904-918.
- 781. D. S. Zamar, B. Gopaluni and S. Sokhansanj, *Appl. Energy*, 2017, **202**, 487-495.
- 782. D. Z. Fu, Z. Y. Zheng, H. B. Shi, R. Xiao, G. H. Huang and Y. P. Li, *Energy*, 2017, **128**, 337-356.
- 783. B. Sharma, R. G. Ingalls, C. L. Jones, R. L. Huhnke and A. Khanchi, *Bioresource Technology*, 2013, **150**, 163-171.
- 784. Ş. Yılmaz Balaman and H. Selim, *Energy*, 2014, **74**, 928-940.
- 785. S. Y. Balaman and H. Selim, *Bioresource Technology*, 2015, **191**, 97-109.
- 786. A. Geraili and J. A. Romagnoli, *Aiche Journal*, 2015, **61**, 3208-3222.
- 787. A. Vujanovic, L. Cucek, Z. N. Pintaric, B. Pahor and Z. Kravanja, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2015, **88**, 90-104.
- 788. P. Cheali, J. A. Posada, K. V. Gernaey and G. Sin, *Biofuels Bioproducts & Biorefining-Biofpr*, 2016, **10**, 435-445.
- 789. R. Babazadeh, J. Razmi, M. S. Pishvaee and M. Rabbani, *Omega-Int. J. Manage. Sci.*, 2017, **66**, 258-277.
- 790. S. Y. Balaman and H. Selim, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2016, **133**, 863-885.
- 791. R. R. Tan, K. B. Aviso, I. U. Barilea, A. B. Culaba and J. B. Cruz, *Appl. Energy*, 2012, **90**, 154-160.
- 792. R. R. Tan, J.-A. B. Ballacillo, K. B. Aviso and A. B. Culaba, *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 2009, **87**, 1162-1170.
- 793. A. Osmani and J. Zhang, Land Use Pol., 2017, 61, 420-450.
- 794. W. Klibi, A. Martel and A. Guitouni, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2010, **203**, 283-293.
- 795. M. S. Pishvaee, R. Z. Farahani and W. Dullaert, *Computers & Operations Research*, 2010, **37**, 1100-1112.
- 796. J. M. Shi, Z. Liu, L. H. Tang and J. Xiong, *Applied Mathematical Modelling*, 2017, **45**, 14-30.
- 797. A. Hamidieh, B. Naderi, M. Mohammadi and M. Fazli-Khalaf, *Cogent Math.*, 2017, 4, 22.
- 798. D. K. Kadambala, N. Subramanian, M. K. Tiwari, M. Abdulrahman and C. Liu, *International Journal of Production Economics*, 2017, **183**, 382-393.
- 799. Z. Atan, T. Ahmadi, C. Stegehuis, T. de Kok and I. Adan, *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2017, **261**, 866-879.
- 800. A. C. Y. Li, N. X. Xu, L. Nozick and R. Davidson, J. Infrastruct. Syst., 2011, 17, 184-192.
- 801. Y. Huang, S. Parmelee and W. Pang, *International Journal of Transportation Science and Technology*, 2014, **3**, 109-128.
- 802. Y. Y. Fan, C. Z. Liu, R. Lee and A. S. Kiremidjian, J. Infrastruct. Syst., 2010, 16, 181-187.
- 803. G. E. Moore, *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Society Newsletter*, 2006, **11**, 33-35.
- 804. T. P. Wright, Journal of the Aeronautical Sciences, 1936, **3**, 122-128.
- 805. C. T. Goddard, *leee Transactions on Components Hybrids and Manufacturing Technology*, 1982, **5**, 328-335.
- 806. G. Sinclair, S. Klepper and W. Cohen, *Management Science*, 2000, 46, 28-45.
- 807. W. D. Nordhaus, *Energy J.*, 2013, **35**, 1-13.
- 808. B. Nagy, J. D. Farmer, Q. M. Bui and J. E. Trancik, *PLOS ONE*, 2013, **8**, e52669.
- 809. S. Yeh and E. S. Rubin, *Energy Economics*, 2012, **34**, 762-771.
- 810. K. J. Arrow, *The Review of Economic Studies*, 1962, **29**, 155-173.
- 811. E. S. Rubin, I. M. L. Azevedo, P. Jaramillo and S. Yeh, *Energy Policy*, 2015, **86**, 198-218.
- 812. J. D. van den Wall Bake, M. Junginger, A. Faaij, T. Poot and A. Walter, *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 2009, **33**, 644-658.
- 813. Y. Chen, Y. Zhang, Y. Fan, K. Hu and J. Zhao, *Appl. Energy*, 2017, **185**, Part 1, 825-835.
- 814. L. A. H. Nogueira, R. S. Capaz, S. P. Souza and J. E. A. Seabra, *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*, 2016, **10**, 728-737.

- 815. E. S. Rubin, S. Yeh, M. Antes, M. Berkenpas and J. Davison, *International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control*, 2007, **1**, 188-197.
- 816. J. McNerney, J. D. Farmer, S. Redner and J. E. Trancik, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2011, **108**, 9008-9013.
- 817. F. Ferioli, K. Schoots and B. C. C. van der Zwaan, *Energy Policy*, 2009, **37**, 2525-2535.
- 818. H. Zhang, W. Chen and W. Huang, *Appl. Energy*, 2016, **162**, 1505-1514.
- 819. W. Chen, *Energy Policy*, 2005, **33**, 885-896.
- 820. Y. Chen and Y. Fan, *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 2014, **32**, 354-361.
- 821. R. Wand and F. Leuthold, *Appl. Energy*, 2011, **88**, 4387-4399.
- 822. J. Cristóbal, G. Guillén-Gosálbez, A. Kraslawski and A. Irabien, *Energy*, 2013, **54**, 343-351.
- 823. R.-G. Cong, *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2013, **17**, 94-103.
- 824. S. Yu, J. Zhang, S. Zheng and H. Sun, *Energy Policy*, 2015, **77**, 46-55.